## ECOEPIGENETICS IN CLONAL AND INBREEDING PLANTS: TRANSGENERATIONAL ADAPTATION AND ENVIRONMENTAL VARIATION

EDITED BY: Bi-Cheng Dong, Fei-Hai Yu and Sergio R. Roiloa PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Plant Science







#### **Frontiers Copyright Statement**

© Copyright 2007-2019 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved. All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use. ISSN 1664-8714

ISBN 978-2-88945-997-1 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-997-1

#### **About Frontiers**

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

#### **Frontiers Journal Series**

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

#### **Dedication to Quality**

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

#### What are Frontiers Research Topics?

1

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

## ECOEPIGENETICS IN CLONAL AND INBREEDING PLANTS: TRANSGENERATIONAL ADAPTATION AND ENVIRONMENTAL VARIATION

Topic Editors: **Bi-Cheng Dong**, Beijing Forestry University, China **Fei-Hai Yu**, Taizhou University, China **Sergio R. Roiloa**, University of A Coruña, Spain



"*Trifolium repens* cultivated in the experimental soil" by Vit Latzel, licensed under CC-BY.

2

Clonality is widespread in plant species, and clonal plants often have a broad geographic range and long lifespan. Clonality can maintain high fitness in the short term, but vegetative reproduction is commonly considered to preclude adaptation to changing conditions. However, an increasing body of empirical and theoretical evidence suggests that epigenetic modifications such as DNA methylation can provide an alternative to gene-driven evolution through natural selection and allow clonal plants to maintain fitness in the long term. To deepen our understanding of clonal ecology, this collection of research papers and reviews focuses on how epigenetic regulation can encode phenotypic plasticity and contribute to the rapid adaptation of clonal plants to accelerating global and regional environmental changes.

**Citation:** Dong, B.-C., Yu, F.-H., Roiloa, S. R., eds. (2019). Ecoepigenetics in Clonal and Inbreeding Plants: Transgenerational Adaptation and Environmental Variation. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-997-1

# Table of Contents

04 Editorial: Ecoepigenetics in Clonal and Inbreeding Plants: Transgenerational Adaptation and Environmental Variation

Bi-Cheng Dong, Fei-Hai Yu and Sergio R. Roiloa

06 A Role for Epigenetic Regulation in the Adaptation and Stress Responses of Non-model Plants

Flávia Thiebaut, Adriana Silva Hemerly and Paulo Cavalcanti Gomes Ferreira

13 Variability in DNA Methylation and Generational Plasticity in the Lombardy Poplar, a Single Genotype Worldwide Distributed Since the Eighteenth Century

An Vanden Broeck, Karen Cox, Rein Brys, Stefano Castiglione, Angela Cicatelli, Francesco Guarino, Berthold Heinze, Marijke Steenackers and Kristine Vander Mijnsbrugge

24 Transient Stability of Epigenetic Population Differentiation in a Clonal Invader

Wen Shi, Xiaojie Chen, Lexuan Gao, Cheng-Yuan Xu, Xiaokun Ou, Oliver Bossdorf, Ji Yang and Yupeng Geng

- 34 Context-Dependent Parental Effects on Clonal Offspring Performance Bi-Cheng Dong, Mark van Kleunen and Fei-Hai Yu
- 44 Effects of Transgenerational Plasticity on Morphological and Physiological Properties of Stoloniferous Herb Centella asiatica Subjected to High/Low Light

Kenian Li, Jinsong Chen, Qing Wei, Qian Li and Ningfei Lei

54 Impacts of Sand Burial and Wind Erosion on Regeneration and Growth of a Desert Clonal Shrub

Baoli Fan, Changming Zhao, Xiaowei Zhang and Kun Sun

66 Transgenerational Effects and Epigenetic Memory in the Clonal Plant Trifolium repens

Alejandra Pilar Rendina González, Veronica Preite, Koen J. F. Verhoeven and Vít Latzel

77 Context-Dependent Developmental Effects of Parental Shade Versus Sun are Mediated by DNA Methylation

Brennan H. Baker, Lars J. Berg and Sonia E. Sultan

3





## Editorial: Ecoepigenetics in Clonal and Inbreeding Plants: Transgenerational Adaptation and Environmental Variation

Bi-Cheng Dong<sup>1</sup>, Fei-Hai Yu<sup>2\*</sup> and Sergio R. Roiloa<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Nature Conservation, Beijing Forestry University, Beijing, China, <sup>2</sup> Institute of Wetland Ecology & Clone Ecology / Zhejiang Provincial Key Laboratory of Plant Evolutionary Ecology and Conservation, Taizhou University, Taizhou, China, <sup>3</sup> BioCost Group, Department of Biology, Faculty of Science, University of A Coruña, A Coruña, Spain

Keywords: clonal growth, environmental change, epigenetics, inbreeding plants, maternal effect, transgenerational plasticity

#### Editorial on the Research Topic

## Ecoepigenetics in Clonal and Inbreeding Plants: Transgenerational Adaptation and Environmental Variation

Accelerating global and regional environmental changes are likely to favor species that can rapidly adapt to new conditions. Long-lived, clonal species whose reproduction is mainly asexual have long been thought to possess a relatively low potential for adaptation. However, the potential for transmitting responses to environmental change between vegetative generations within clones could compensate for lack of natural selection based on sexual reproduction (Latzel and Klimešová, 2010; Douhovnikoff and Dodd, 2015). There are two well-studied mechanisms that underlie transgenerational environmental effects in clonal plants. First, transgenerational environmental effects on clonal (vegetative) offspring may depend on the quality of provisioning, similarly to seeds (Herman and Sultan, 2011; Dong et al., 2018). The relatively large size of clonal offspring may allow for more extensive provisioning with, e.g., carbohydrates or mineral nutrients, thereby obtaining greater fitness. Second, epigenetic changes may encode phenotypic plasticity and allow it to persist between vegetative generations (Dodd and Douhovnikoff, 2016; Richards et al., 2017). Changes such as DNA methylation, chromosome inactivation, and modifications of histones, chromatin, and small non-coding RNAs are now understood to transmit major phenotypic shifts between generations even in the absence of genetically based natural selection. This research topic assembles articles that deal explicitly with the ecological and evolutionary significance of transgenerational environmental effects in clonal plants, and that advance the understanding of the mechanisms of transgenerational effects in clones or inbreeding plants.

Three papers focus on the ecological significance of epigenetic regulation responses for clonal plants to different natural habitats. In a forum paper, Thiebaut et al. proposed how epigenetic regulation such as DNA methylation could cause chromatin dynamics and silencing, and influenced plant phenotypes, contributing to the adaptation of native plants, in the context of environmental variation. Broeck et al. showed the relationship between variability of DNA methylation and bud set phenology of the Lombardy poplar (*Populus nigra* cv. *Italica* Duroi) that is widely introduced in Europe. They suggest that epigenetic-based transgenerational inheritance may be relevant for adaption and evolution of *P. nigra* clones in contrasting or rapidly changing environments. Shi et al. reported that invasive populations of *Alternanthera philoxeroides* in China exhibit extremely low variation in DNA sequence, but high epigenetic diversity. They suggest that epigenetic variation may compensate for

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

Edited and reviewed by: Emidio Albertini, University of Perugia, Italy

> \*Correspondence: Fei-Hai Yu feihaiyu@126.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 29 March 2019 Accepted: 26 April 2019 Published: 15 May 2019

#### Citation:

Dong B-C, Yu F-H and Roiloa SR (2019) Editorial: Ecoepigenetics in Clonal and Inbreeding Plants: Transgenerational Adaptation and Environmental Variation. Front. Plant Sci. 10:622. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2019.00622 the loss of genetic variation in this invasive species and thus contribute to their success in novel environments.

Three papers report parental environmental effects on offspring fitness of clonal plants. Dong et al. tested effects of parental soil nutrient environments on offspring performance of the highly invasive, clonal herb A. philoxeroides at both the individual ramet level and the level of the whole generation of ramets. They provide novel evidence that the magnitude of parental environmental effects varied at different plant levels, and depended on propagule provisioning. Li et al. examined effects of parental shade environments on growth, morphological and physiological traits of a stoloniferous herb Centella asiatica. They found that transgenerational plasticity through both morphological and physiological flexibility was triggered across clonal generations of C. asiatica subjected to high/low light treatments, and such effects allowed offspring ramets to present adaptive phenotypes in response to the prevailing light environments. Fan et al. showed that physiological connection with parental ramets of a desert clonal shrub Calligonum mongolicum in favorable conditions can alleviate stress on offspring ramets exposed to wind erosion.

Two papers consider the variation in transgenerational environmental effects among genotypes. González et al. examined the generality of transgenerational environmental effects in the clonal plant *Trifolium repens* with five genotypes and five types of parental environments. They found that transgenerational environmental effects were highly genotypespecific and common in some genotypes, and potentially under epigenetic control. Baker et al. set up two glasshouse shade environments for an inbreeding plant *Polygonum persicaria*, and measured ecological important traits of their isogenic offspring in both environments. They found that the adaptive effects of

## REFERENCES

- Dodd, R. S., and Douhovnikoff, V. (2016). Adjusting to global change through clonal growth and epigenetic variation. *Front. Ecol. Evol.* 4:86. doi: 10.3389/fevo.2016.00086
- Dong, B.-C., Wang, M.-Z., Liu, R.-H., Luo, F.-L., Li, H.-L., and Yu, F.-H. (2018). Direct and legacy effects of herbivory on growth and physiology of a clonal plant. *Biol. Invasions* 20, 3631–3645. doi: 10.1007/s10530-018-1801-5
- Douhovnikoff, V., and Dodd, R. S. (2015). Epigenetics: a potential mechanism for clonal plant success. *Plant Ecol.* 216, 227–233. doi: 10.1007/s11258-014-0430-z
- Herman, J. J., and Sultan, S. E. (2011). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in plants: case studies, mechanisms, and implications for natural populations. *Front. Plant Sci.* 2: 102. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2011.00102
- Latzel, V., and Klimešová, J. (2010). Transgenerational plasticity in clonal plants. *Evol. Ecol.* 24, 1537–1543. doi: 10.1007/s10682-010-9385-2

parental shading were pronounced and highly significant for seedlings growing under shade, and such effects were mediated by DNA methylation status of parent plants, rather than changes to propagule provisioning.

Transgenerational environmental effects in sexually reproduced species have received considerable attention, but such effects in clonal plants have begun to attract interest. Researchers are recently attempting to advance understanding of the mechanisms for transgenerational environmental effects between vegetative generations, in the context of environmental variation. Clonal plants are widely distributed in nature and dominate a number of plant communities and ecosystems around the world. Therefore, knowledge of transgenerational environmental effects is important to understand how clonal plants can adapt efficiently to the ongoing, rapid change at both global and regional scales in natural environments. We hope the publication of this research topic will stimulate more studies on this important issue in the coming years.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Research was supported by grants from the National Key Research and Development Program of China (2016YFC1201100) and the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities (2015ZCQ-BH-01) to F-HY, and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (31500331) to B-CD.

Richards, C. L., Alonso, C., Becker, C., Bossdorf, O., Bucher, E., Colomé-Tatché, M., et al. (2017). Ecological plant epigenetics: evidence from model and nonmodel species, and the way forward. *Ecol. Lett.* 20, 1576–1590. doi: 10.1111/ ele.12858

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Dong, Yu and Roiloa. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## A Role for Epigenetic Regulation in the Adaptation and Stress Responses of Non-model Plants

Flávia Thiebaut, Adriana Silva Hemerly and Paulo Cavalcanti Gomes Ferreira\*

Laboratório de Biologia Molecular de Plantas, Instituto de Bioquímica Médica Leopoldo de Meis, Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

In recent years enormous progress has been made in understanding the role of epigenetic regulation response to environmental stimuli, especially in response to stresses. Molecular mechanisms involved in chromatin dynamics and silencing have been explained, leading to an appreciation of how new phenotypes can be generated quickly in response to environmental modifications. In some cases, it has also been shown that epigenetic modifications can be stably transmitted to the next generations. Despite this, the vast majority of studies have been carried out with model plants, particularly with Arabidopsis, and very little is known on how native plants in their natural habitat react to changes in their environment. Climate change has been affecting, sometimes drastically, the conditions of numerous ecosystems around the world, forcing populations of native species to adapt quickly. Although part of the adaptation can be explained by the preexisting genetic variation in the populations, recent studies have shown that new stable phenotypes can be generated through epigenetic modifications in few generations, contributing to the stability and survival of the plants in their natural habitat. Here, we review the recent data that suggest that epigenetic variation can help natural populations to cope to with change in their environments.

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Sergio Roiloa, University of A Coruña, Spain

#### Reviewed by:

Ji Yang, Fudan University, China Eric Von Wettberg, University of Vermont, United States

#### \*Correspondence:

Paulo Cavalcanti Gomes Ferreira paulof@bioqmed.ufrj.br

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 11 July 2018 Accepted: 13 February 2019 Published: 01 March 2019

#### Citation:

Thiebaut F, Hemerly AS and Ferreira PCG (2019) A Role for Epigenetic Regulation in the Adaptation and Stress Responses of Non-model Plants. Front. Plant Sci. 10:246. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2019.00246 Keywords: DNA methylation, histone modification, epigenetic variation, stress, environment

## INTRODUCTION OF EPIGENETIC REGULATION

Plants are sessile organisms that are exposed to different environmental conditions. Consequently, plants developed sophisticate mechanisms of gene regulation to ensure the survival upon environmental fluctuations. Plants sense the signals from the environment and transmitted them through a cascade of signal transduction, triggering the accumulation of transcription factors that activate gene expression that can result in adaptation to environmental challenges (Mirouze and Paszkowski, 2011). Another important mechanism of gene regulation in response to stresses is epigenetic regulation, which consists of covalent modifications of DNA and histones, affecting transcriptional activity of chromatin without changing DNA sequence (Iwasaki and Paszkowski, 2014). Chromatin structure is composed of nucleosomes formed by the interaction of histone proteins with DNA, allowing packaging of the DNA in the nucleus (Alberts et al., 2002). Because gene expression is dependent of access to DNA, thus the level of condensation of chromatin is important to this regulation. Euchromatin can be associated with transcriptional active regions, while heterochromatin is normally a transcriptional silenced region, with hypermethylation

6

of DNA and specific modification of histones (Vaillant and Paszkowski, 2007). Studies have highlighted three epigenetic marks: DNA methylation, histone modifications and small RNAs. Important, in many cases small RNAs can trigger DNA methylation and chromatin modification (Meyer, 2015).

In plants, epigenetic modification by DNA methylation has been thoroughly studied and the mechanisms controlling DNA methylation inheritance is well established (Martienssen and Colot, 2001; Takeda and Paszkowski, 2006). DNA methylation consists mostly in adding a methyl group at the fifth carbon position of a cytosine ring, and, different to what happens in animals, plants have three sites that frequently can suffer methylation: CG, CHG (where H is A, C, or T), and CHH (Law and Jacobsen, 2010). Studies revealed that different enzymes are responsible for methylation in each contexts: MET1 DNA methyltransferase maintains the CG methylation, methyltransferase CHROMOMETHYLASE3 -CMT3 maintains the CHG methylation and DOMAINS REARRANGED METHYLTRANSFERASE - DRM1/DRM2 or CMT2 methyltransferase are responsible for CHH methylation (Ronemus et al., 1996; Chan et al., 2006; Du et al., 2012). In addition, short interfering RNAs (siRNAs) can guide RNAdirected DNA Methylation (RdDM) pathway. In the nucleus, siRNAs are derived from long dsRNAs transcription by RNA Polymerase IV and processed by DICER-LIKE 3 (DCL3). Next, siRNAs are formed and exported to the cytoplasm to be incorporated into the RISC complex containing ARGONAUTE 4 (AGO4). Then, siRNA-AGO4 is transported to the nucleus, where siRNA align with their target, a nascent scaffold transcript from RNA Polymerase V, and recruit DNA methyltransferase to silencing its target (Matzke and Mosher, 2014). Transposons silencing can be due the DNA methylation resulting in a protection of genome integrity (Chomet et al., 1987; Ito, 2013). In addition, DNA methylation is also occurring in gene-coding regions affecting gene expression. Curiously, in Arabidopsis, onethird of methylated genes occur in transcribed regions, and 5% of genes showed methylation in promoter regions, suggesting that many of these are epigenetically regulated by DNA methylation (Zhang et al., 2006).

Modification of DNA methylation profiles in plant can cause phenotypic variation. For instance, demethylation of rice genomic DNA cause an altered pattern of gene expression, inducing dwarf plants (Sano et al., 1990). A 16% reduction in the 5-methylcitosine (m<sup>5</sup>C) content was observed in rice plants treated with DNA demethylating agents, and this reduction in DNA methylation leads to phenotypic changes observed in the progeny. According to the above mentioned, stress can also result in changes in DNA methylation. DNA methylation content can also be regulated in response to abiotic stress (Dowen et al., 2012). Experiments in maize and Arabidopsis showed that cold stress might induce modification of the DNA methylation status (Steward et al., 2002; Song et al., 2012). Vernalization treatments result in reduction of levels of DNA methylation and induced the initiation of flowering (Burn et al., 1993). Some stressinduced modifications are reversed to the basal level; however, some of these modifications may be stable and heritable, being named the epigenetic "stress memory" (Kinoshita and Seki, 2014). The knowledge of these stress memories can increase our understanding the processes of plant adaptation to stresses.

An important question is: what is the contribution of epigenetic modification to phenotypic variation in native plants in their environment? Here, we review recent data that suggest that epigenetic variation can contribute to natural populations to cope to with changes in their environments (Figure 1). Is important to know that epigenetic can be define as mitotically and/or meiotically heritable variation in phenotype (Niederhuth and Schmitz, 2014). Despite of the importance of other mechanisms of epigenetic modification, DNA methylation is the better studied process in non-model plants. Firstly, we describe epigenetic changes as heritable characteristics. Next, we discuss recent studies performed with non-model plants. Is important to highlight that the knowledge of epigenetic mechanisms from model species is useful in non-model systems, suggesting gene regulation and the components of epigenetic machinery (Richards et al., 2017). However, non-model plants are becoming very attractive study material due their ability to adapt to extreme environments.

# INHERITANCE OF EPIGENETIC VARIATION

Epigenetic marks, such as DNA methylation, can be modified and result in an epigenetic response. Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance requires that epigenetic marks can be transmitted to the progeny (Hauser et al., 2011). Thus, we can say that epigenetic marks might be transmitted through mitosis and sometimes also meiosis. The variation in methylation of the same gene between different plants is denominated epialleles. Epialleles differ in the number or distribution of methylated nucleotides at specific gene sequences and it is important to known that different epialleles can result in different phenotypes which are heritable in a new generation. In maize, it has been described the involvement of transposable elements (TE) regulation during plant development and the impact in the inheritance of epialleles (Martienssen et al., 1990). Moreover, a naturally occurring mutant of Linaria vulgaris is an example that suggests a transgenerational epigenetic inheritance (Cubas et al., 1999). Authors showed that the levels of DNA methylation of the CYCLOIDEA cause phenotypic alterations in flower symmetry and these are maintained for hundreds of years. Is important to highlight that some epigenetic marks may result in heritable phenotypic variation whereas others are not (Baulcombe and Dean, 2014). Until now, research carried out has not fully explained the mechanisms involved, but data show that DNA methylation is an epigenetic mark easier to pass through generations. In plants some germline cells are descended from somatic cells and they carry epigenetic marks, which can contribute with the heritability of epigenetic marks.

The majority of studies on epigenetic inheritance focused on DNA methylation (Kalisz and Purugganan, 2004). To understand the mechanisms involved in transgenerational epigenetic inheritance is necessary to picture out how of epigenetic marks are propagation during gametophyte development is carried out, which develops through mitotic divisions from the meiotic



products. In Arabidopsis, epigenetic marks are lost in the somatic cells of pollen to activate the transposons, but this RNA can be server as precursor of siRNA production that can silenced this transposon in germ cells and give rise to the next generation (Slotkin and Martienssen, 2007). Thus, studies suggest that heritable epigenetic marks may result in heritable phenotypic variation, influencing fitness, and so be subject to natural selection (Baulcombe and Dean, 2014). Unlike mammals, CG and CHG DNA methylation were kept in three haploid cell types from developing pollen (Calarco et al., 2012). Despite the loss of CHH methylation in retrotransposons in microspores and sperm cells, the action of siRNAs with 24 nucleotides in length can restore methylation by de novo DNA methyltransferase activity. This result showed the importance of small RNAs (sRNA) in the methylation process. Moreover, DNA methylation via sRNA is also involved in regulation of TEs and repeats, whose reduction in DNA methylation can result in increased movement of TEs

and can also influence genetic variation (Matzke and Mosher, 2014). As replication of methylated DNA sequences results in hemimethylation, where only one strand of the DNA double helix is methylated, plants have a METHYLTRANSFERASE1 (MET1) that is involved in replication of CG methylation and consequently the hemimethylated DNA can server as copy to newly synthesized strand. Interestingly, a study of a mutant for MET1 revealed that the maintenance of methylation in somatic tissues was lost during gametogenesis (Saze et al., 2003).

Is important to recognize that plants can sense the environmental conditions during vegetative growth and this could result in epigenetic modifications in a cell lineage that can generate a germline (Mirouze and Paszkowski, 2011). Studies using the model plant Arabidopsis have showed that stressinduced transgenerational responses depend on changes in DNA methylation (Boyko et al., 2010; Lang-Mladek et al., 2010). Based on this observation, it is possible that phenotypic effects caused by epialleles are inherited across generations and influenced by environmental conditions also in native plants. Therefore, heritable epialleles will influence plant evolution through their effects on both phenotypic trait distributions and fitness. In addition, many plants are propagated asexually through clonal reproduction, where meiotic epigenetic reset does not occur. The epigenetic information among clonal generations is more effective than in sexual reproduction (Latzel et al., 2016). However, few studies describing epigenetic inheritance in nonmodel plants have been published. In the next topic, we describe studies showing the role of epigenetic regulation in adaptation of non-model plants and some of this analysis highlighted the roles of putative epigenetic inheritance.

## EPIGENETIC REGULATION IN ADAPTATION OF NON-MODEL PLANTS

A number of techniques have been used to identify epigenetic changes in plants, mainly DNA methylation profiling, which is the most studied epigenetic mechanism (Kurdyukov and Bullock, 2016). Recently, a high-resolution method for quantification of DNA methylation was development, the bsRADseq, which combines restriction site associated DNA sequencing with bisulfite sequencing (Trucchi et al., 2016). The technique of bissulfite sequencing, in which genomic DNA is treated with bisulfite to convert unmethylated cytosines to uracil, is usefull to obtain detail of genes methylation sequences, mainly in model plants (Cokus et al., 2008). However, studies of natural plant population have used mainly the Methyl-Sensitive Amplified Polymorphism (MSAP) approach (Box 1). MSAP is a technique that allows analyses of epigenetic variation for a high number of individuals (Schulz et al., 2013). In plants, MSAP was first used for identification of patterns of cytosine methylation in rice (Xiong et al., 1999). Given that epigenetic marks can result in changes of plants' phenotypes, it is important to compare the variation in DNA methylation occuring between different plants in a population. Another method developed for epigenetic studies is a epiGBS, a reduced representation bisulfite method for exploration and comparative analysis of DNA methylation and genetic variation in hundreds of samples de novo, which can facilitate the study of plants that no have reference genome available (van Gurp et al., 2016). Here, we describe some studies that showed the variation in epigenetic marks in non-model plants (Table 1).

One of the earlier studies using MSAP was performed to examine the epigenetic differences between populations of the southern Spanish violet *Viola cazorlensis* (Herrera and Bazaga, 2010). Interestingly, the same samples used in this study were previously used in other analysis of variation in DNA sequence using AFLP methods (Herrera and Bazaga, 2008). Based on this, it was possible to correlate the genetic and epigenetic variation in *V. cazorlensis* population and methylation-based epigenetic differentiation of populations was associated with adaptive genetic divergence. Thus, the authors highlighted the importance of epigenetic modifications, and consequent phenotypic variation, in adaptation and evolution

#### BOX 1 | Methyl-Sensitive Amplified Polymorphism - MSAP.

Methyl-Sensitive Amplified Polymorphism (also referred as MS-AFLP) technique is a modification of the amplified fragment length polymorphism method (AFLP) based on the differential sensitivity of isoschizomeric restriction enzymes to site-specific cytosine methylation (Herrera and Bazaga, 2010). Thus, MSAP uses the same rare cutter EcoRI substituting the frequent cutter Msel by two enzymes that differ in their sensitivity to the methylation state of their recognition site 5'-CCGG, like Mspl and Hpall (Schulz et al., 2013). For instance, MeCpG sites are recognized by Mspl only, because Mspl does not cut when the inner cytosine is methylated and HemiMeCpCpG sites are recognized by Hpall only, because Hpall does not cut when either or both cytosines are fully methylated or hemi-methylated (Schrey et al., 2013). On the other hand, sites hypermethylated and fully methylated are not cut by either enzyme and sites that are free from methlylation are recognized by both (Paun et al., 2010). Among the many benefits of using this technique, we highlighted the fact that this technique is a cost-effective allowing research on non-model systems including those that lack sequenced genomes. However, there are some shortcomings in this technique. One shortcoming is that MSAP cannot specify the region or gene influenced by methylation (Schrey et al., 2013). More recently, the Methylation Sensitive Amplification Polymorphism Sequencing (MSAP-Seq) approach was developed to allow the global sequence-based identification of changes in DNA methylation (Chwialkowska et al., 2017). MSAP-Seq has been validated in Hordeum vulgare, and can be used for DNA methylation analysis in crop plants with large and complex genomes and also non-model plants. In relation of technical short-comings of the MSAP technique, a problem is when both Mspl and Hpall may fail to cut in CHG and CHH methylation contexts, some methylated states can be missed (Schrey et al., 2013).

of natural and non-model population of plants. Analysis in three allotetraploid sibling orchid species, that differ radically in their geographic and ecological context, showed that ecological divergence of Dactylorhiza species is mostly due the epigenetic factors regulating gene expression in response to environmental stimulus (Paun et al., 2010). D. traunsteineri, D. ebudensis, and D. majalis showed species-specific epigenetic patterns that impacted the ecology, distribution, and evolution of these lineages through generations. Curiously, D. majalis, the species living in the most diverse environment showed less epigenetic variation than D. traunsteineri. However, authors indicate that the epigenetic constitution of an individual or species is sensitive to its environment, and water available in combination with temperature appears to be a key factor causing environmental allopatry in Dactylorhiza. In other words, the environmental conditions, mainly related to water availability and temperature, can result in changes of DNA methylation profiles, resulting in modification of phenotypic evolution and adaptation of plant population.

Genome-wide methylation profiling using MSAP revealed DNA methylation polymorphisms within and between natural populations. A study with two populations of the mangrove plant *Laguncularia racemose* grown in adjacent areas, but with different regimen of exposure to salt water, was performed using MSAP analysis to assess epigenetic variation in CpG methylation (Lira-Medeiros et al., 2010). This study was showed that the mangrove plants living near a salt marsh (SM) were hypomethylated (14.6% of loci had methylated samples) in comparison to the plants that live along a riverside (RS) (32.1% of loci had methylated samples). Is important to mention that those mangrove species can occur naturally in contrasting habitats and have different

Plant	Epigenetic modification	Environmental parameter	Heritable	Reference	
Viola cazorlensis	DNA methylation	-	-	Herrera and Bazaga, 2010	
Dactylorhiza species	DNA methylation	Water available in combination with temperature	-	Paun et al., 2010	
Laguncularia racemosa	DNA methylation	Salt	Yes	Lira-Medeiros et al., 2010	
Alternanthera philoxeroides	DNA methylation	Water available	-	Gao et al., 2010	
Elaeis guineensis	DNA methylation	-	_	Ong-Abdullah et al., 2015	
Eucalyptus nitens	DNA methylation	-	Yes	Thumma et al., 2009	
Pinus pinea	DNA methylation	-	_	Saéz-Laguna et al., 2014	
llex aquifolium	DNA methylation	Herbivory	_	Herrera and Bazaga, 2013	
Taraxacum officinale	DNA methylation	Low nutrients, salt stress, JA application, SA application	Yes	Verhoeven et al., 2010	

phenotype characteristics, for example, SM plants are small and have smaller leaf size compared to the RS plants. In addition, SM also had less epigenetic diversity than RS. Thus, CpGmethylation changes may be associated with environmental heterogeneity suggesting that epigenetic variation in natural plant populations is dependent of different environments. Interesting, AFLP analyzes of the same populations showed very little DNA variation, reinforcing the role of epigenetic variation in their adaptation. Analysis of DNA methylation profile of an invasive weed Alternanthera philoxeroides (alligator weed) also showed interpopulation difference in global DNA methylation in field plants (Gao et al., 2010). MSAP analysis revealed distinct DNA methylation patterns between aquatic and terrestrial plants, suggesting the potential of environmental factors to affect the methylation profile. Interestingly, 78.7% of epigenetic variation was observed within populations in response to different habitats. Despites this, 13.4 and 7.9% of epigenetic variation was also observed among geographic sites and between habitats within sites, respectively.

A study addressing phenotypic variation of native Pinus pinea plants showed a remarkable degree of phenotypic plasticity, despite having low levels of genetic variation. However, analysis of different vegetatively propagated trees showed a high degree of DNA methylation, suggesting the role of cytosine methylation in the improvement of P. pinea fitness under different environmental conditions (Saéz-Laguna et al., 2014). More recently, a study with the oil palm *Elaeis guineensis* revealed the impact of DNA methylation in an important characteristic of the fruit (Ong-Abdullah et al., 2015). Approximately, 75% of hypomethylated loci were transposons and repeats, while less frequent hypermethylated loci included genic sequences regions. This study showed that methylation near the Karma transposon predicts normal fruit and hypomethylation predicts homeotic transformation, parthenocarpy and marked loss of yield. Remarkably, the loss of Karma transposon methylation contributes to the origin of mantled plants, which is a somaclonal variant arising from tissue culture that drastically reduces yield, and has largely halted efforts to clone elite hybrids for oil production. In the tree Eucalyptus nitens, methylation of a CpG site in a gene involved in cellulose deposition is heritable, and the methylation pattern in DNA from either xylem or leaf tissues was similar, suggesting that methylation of this site is not tissue specific (Thumma et al., 2009).

Studies revealed that biotic stresses can also trigger an increase of the overall level of genomic methylation. Curiously, the methylation levels of some pathogen response or resistance genes are reduced (Peng and Zhang, 2009). This last profile results in up-regulation of genes involved in fast response to stress, but the increase in genomic DNA methylation may lead to a repression of the transcriptome. Application of jasmonic acid and salicylic acid is often used to experimentally mimic biotic attack and to induce defense pathways. Treatments with those phytohormones in the genetically identical apomictic dandelion (Taraxacum officinale) plants promote an increase in methylation changes in each of the treatments when compared with the control group. In addition, the epigenetic marks are largely heritable in the first generation (Verhoeven et al., 2010). In Ilex aquifolium (Aquifoliaceae) a link between herbivory, phenotypic plasticity and epigenetic changes was observed (Herrera and Bazaga, 2013). Some plants have leaves prickly and non-prickly, and the presence of this characteristic is a plastic defense response induced by mammalian browsing, which may reduce herbivory (Obeso, 1997). Herrera and Bazaga (2013) used MSAP to analyze the difference in DNA methylation in a heterophyllous tree producing two contrasting leaf, prickly, and non-prickly. Within heterophyllous branchlets, MSAP marker presence was significantly higher for prickly (mean  $\pm$  SE = 0.681  $\pm$  0.072) than for non-prickly (0.632  $\pm$  0.077) leaves. The genome of prickly leaves was more demethylated in comparison of non-prickly leaf on the same branchlet. Interestingly, the plants that have these two putative leaves can be considered an epigenetic mosaic. Based on knowledge that epigenetic marks are transgenerationally heritable in plants the authors suggest that epigenetic mosaics can be translate into epigenetically heterogeneous progeny.

#### CONCLUSION

Although part of the plants' adaptation can be explained by the preexisting genetic variation in the populations, recent studies have shown that new stable phenotypes can be generated through epigenetic modifications in a few generations, contributing to the stability and survival of the plants in their natural habitat. The epigenetic regulation can cause dynamic changes, such as the plant hypersensitivity reaction (HR), changes in the structure of chromatin and influence the plant phenotype, contributing to

the adaptation of native plants to stress. Thus, the knowledge of epigenetic contributions in phenotypic plasticity and hereditable variation is important to understand how natural population can adapt in different environmental condition, especially in a world context of climate change. Nevertheless, this is an area of study that clearly asks for additional investigation and the engagement of young scientists.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

FT collected and analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript. AH commented and reviewed the article. PF critically reviewed the article and finished the manuscript.

#### REFERENCES

- Alberts, B., Johnson, A., and Lewis, J. (2002). *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, 4th Edn. New York, NY: Garland Science.
- Baulcombe, D. C., and Dean, C. (2014). Epigenetic regulation in plant responses to the environment. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 6:a019471. doi: 10.1101/ cshperspect.a019471
- Boyko, A., Blevins, T., Yao, Y., Golubov, A., Bilichak, A., Ilnytskyy, Y., et al. (2010). Transgenerational adaptation of *Arabidopsis* to stress requires DNA methylation and the function of dicer-like proteins. *PLoS One* 5:e9514. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0009514
- Burn, J., Bagnall, D., Metzger, J., Dennis, E., and Peacock, W. (1993). DNA methylation, vernalization, and the initiation of flowering. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 90, 287–291. doi: 10.1006/scdb.1996.0055
- Calarco, J. P., Borges, F., Donoghue, M. T. A., Van Ex, F., Jullien, P. E., Lopes, T., et al. (2012). Reprogramming of DNA methylation in pollen guides epigenetic inheritance via small RNA. *Cell* 151, 194–205. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2012.09.001
- Chan, S. W. L., Zhang, X., Bernatavichute, Y. V., and Jacobsen, S. E. (2006). Twostep recruitment of RNA-directed DNA methylation to tandem repeats. *PLoS Biol.* 4:040363. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0040363
- Chomet, P. S., Wessler, S., and Dellaporta, S. L. (1987). Inactivation of the maize transposable element activator (Ac) is associated with its DNA modification. *EMBO J.* 6, 295–302. doi: 10.1002/j.1460-2075.1987.tb04753.x
- Chwialkowska, K., Korotko, U., Kosinska, J., and Szarejko, I. (2017). Methylation sensitive amplification polymorphism sequencing (MSAP-Seq )— A method for high-throughput analysis of differentially methylated CCGG sites in plants with large genomes. *Front. Plant Sci.* 8:2056. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.02056
- Cokus, S. J., Feng, S., Zhang, X., Chen, Z., Merriman, B., Haudenschild, C. D., et al. (2008). Shotgun bisulfite sequencing of the *Arabidopsis* genome reveals DNA methylation patterning. *Nature* 452, 215–219. doi: 10.1038/nature06745
- Cubas, P., Vincent, C., and Coen, E. (1999). An epigenetic mutation responsible for natural variation in floral symmetry. *Nature* 401, 157–161. doi: 10.1038/43657
- Dowen, R. H., Pelizzola, M., Schmitz, R. J., Lister, R., Dowen, J. M., Nery, J. R., et al. (2012). Widespread dynamic DNA methylation in response to biotic stress. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, E2183–E2191. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1209329109
- Du, J., Zhong, X., Bernatavichute, Y. V., Stroud, H., Feng, S., Caro, E., et al. (2012). Dual binding of chromomethylase domains to H3K9me2-containing nucleosomes directs DNA methylation in plants. *Cell* 151, 167–180. doi: 10. 1016/j.cell.2012.07.034
- Gao, L., Geng, Y., Li, B., Chen, J., and Yang, J. (2010). Genome-wide DNA methylation alterations of *Alternanthera philoxeroides* in natural and manipulated habitats: implications for epigenetic regulation of rapid responses to environmental fluctuation and phenotypic variation. *Plant Cell Environ.* 33, 1820–1827. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3040.2010.02186.x
- Hauser, M.-T., Aufsatz, W., Jonak, C., and Luschnig, C. (2011). Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance in plants. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1809, 459–468. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagrm.2011.03.007.Transgenerational

#### FUNDING

This work was supported by Newton Fund grant BB/N013476/1 "Understanding and Exploiting Biological Nitrogen Fixation for Improvement of Brazilian Agriculture", co-funded by the Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council (BBSRC) and the Brazilian National Council for State Funding Agencies (CONFAP). FAPERJ (Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa do Estado do Rio de Janeiro), CNPq (Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico) and CAPES (Coordenação de Aperfeçoamento de Pessoal de Nivel Superior) were also supported this work. The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

- Herrera, C. M., and Bazaga, P. (2008). Population-genomic approach reveals adaptive floral divergence in discrete populations of a hawk moth-pollinated violet. *Mol. Ecol.* 24, 5378–5390. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2008.04004.x
- Herrera, C. M., and Bazaga, P. (2010). Epigenetic differentiation and relationship to adaptive genetic divergence in discrete populations of the violet *Viola cazorlensis*. New Phytol. 187, 867–876. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2010.03298.x
- Herrera, C. M., and Bazaga, P. (2013). Epigenetic correlates of plant phenotypic plasticity: DNA methylation differs between prickly and nonprickly leaves in heterophyllous Ilex aquifolium (Aquifoliaceae) trees. *Bot. J. Linn. Soc.* 171, 441–452. doi: 10.1111/boj.12007
- Ito, H. (2013). Small RNAs and regulation of transposons in plants. *Genes Genet.* Syst. 88, 3–7. doi: 10.1266/ggs.88.3
- Iwasaki, M., and Paszkowski, J. (2014). Epigenetic memory in plants. EMBO J. 33, 1–12. doi: 10.15252/embj.201488883
- Kalisz, S., and Purugganan, M. D. (2004). Epialleles via DNA methylation: consequences for plant evolution. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 19, 309–314. doi: 10.1016/ j.tree.2004.03.034
- Kinoshita, T., and Seki, M. (2014). Epigenetic memory for stress response and adaptation in plants. *Plant Cell Physiol*. 55, 1859–1863. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pcu125
- Kurdyukov, S., and Bullock, M. (2016). DNA methylation analysis: choosing the right method. *Biology* 5:3. doi: 10.3390/biology5010003
- Lang-Mladek, C., Popova, O., Kiok, K., Berlinger, M., Rakic, B., Aufsatz, W., et al. (2010). Transgenerational inheritance and resetting of stress-induced loss of epigenetic gene silencing in *Arabidopsis. Mol. Plant* 3, 594–602. doi: 10.1093/ mp/ssq014
- Latzel, V., Rendina González, A. P., and Rosenthal, J. (2016). Epigenetic memory as a basis for intelligent behavior in clonal plants. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7:1354. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.01354
- Law, J. A., and Jacobsen, S. E. (2010). Establishing, maintaining and modifying DNA methylation patterns in plants and animals. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 11, 204–220. doi: 10.1038/nrg2719
- Lira-Medeiros, C. F., Parisod, C., Fernandes, R. A., Mata, C. S., Cardoso, M. A., and Ferreira, P. C. G. (2010). Epigenetic variation in mangrove plants occurring in contrasting natural environment. *PLoS One* 5:e10326. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0010326
- Martienssen, R., Barkan, A., Taylor, W. C., and Freeling, M. (1990). Somatically heritable switches in the DNA modification of Mu transposable elements monitored with a suppressible mutant in maize. *Genes Dev.* 4, 331–343. doi: 10.1101/gad.4.3.331
- Martienssen, R. A., and Colot, V. (2001). DNA methylation and epigenetic inheritance in plants and filamentous fungi. *Science* 293, 1070–1074. doi: 10. 1126/science.293.5532.1070
- Matzke, M. A., and Mosher, R. A. (2014). RNA-directed DNA methylation: an epigenetic pathway of increasing complexity. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 15, 394–408. doi: 10.1038/nrg3683
- Meyer, P. (2015). Epigenetic variation and environmental change. J. Exp. Bot. 66, 3541–3548. doi: 10.1093/jxb/eru502

- Mirouze, M., and Paszkowski, J. (2011). Epigenetic contribution to stress adaptation in plants. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 14, 267–274. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi. 2011.03.004
- Niederhuth, C. E., and Schmitz, R. J. (2014). Covering your bases: inheritance of DNA methylation in plant genomes. *Mol. Plant* 7, 472–480. doi: 10.1093/mp/ sst165
- Obeso, J. (1997). The induction of spinescence in European holly leaves by browsing ungulates. *Plant Ecol.* 129, 149–156. doi: 10.1023/A:1009767931817
- Ong-Abdullah, M., Ordway, J. M., Jiang, N., Ooi, S. E., Kok, S. Y., Sarpan, N., et al. (2015). Loss of Karma transposon methylation underlies the mantled somaclonal variant of oil palm. *Nature* 525, 533–537. doi: 10.1038/nature15365
- Paun, O., Bateman, R. M., Fay, M. F., Hedren, M., Civeyrel, L., and Chase, M. W. (2010). Stable epigenetic effects impact adaptation in allopolyploid orchids (Dactylorhiza: Orchidaceae) research article. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 27, 2465–2473. doi: 10.1093/molbev/msq150
- Peng, H., and Zhang, J. (2009). Plant genomic DNA methylation in response to stresses: potential applications and challenges in plant breeding. *Prog. Nat. Sci.* 19, 1037–1045. doi: 10.1016/j.pnsc.2008.10.014
- Richards, C. L., Alonso, C., Becker, C., Bossdorf, O., Bucher, E., Colomé-Tatché, M., et al. (2017). Ecological plant epigenetics?: evidence from model and non-model species, and the way forward. *Ecol. Lett.* 20, 1576–1590. doi: 10.1111/ele.12858
- Ronemus, M. J., Galbiati, M., Ticknor, C., Chen, J., and Dellaporta, S. L. (1996). Demethylation-induced developmental pleiotropy in *Arabidopsis. Science* 273, 654–657. doi: 10.1126/science.273.5275.654
- Saéz-Laguna, E., Guevara, M. Á., Diáz, L. M., Sańchez-Gómez, D., Collada, C., Aranda, I., et al. (2014). Epigenetic variability in the genetically uniform forest tree species *Pinus pinea* L. *PLoS One* 9:e103145. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0103145
- Sano, H., Kamada, I., Youssefian, S., Katsumi, M., and Wabiko, H. (1990). A single treatment of rice seedlings with 5-azacytidine induces heritable dwarfism and undermethylation of genomic DNA. *Mol. Gen. Genet.* 220, 441–447. doi: 10. 1007/BF00391751
- Saze, H., Scheid, O. M., and Paszkowski, J. (2003). Maintenance of CpG methylation is essential for epigenetic inheritance during plant gametogenesis. *Nat. Genet.* 34, 65–69. doi: 10.1038/ng1138
- Schrey, A. W., Alvarez, M., Foust, C. M., Kilvitis, H. J., Lee, J. D., Liebl, A. L., et al. (2013). Ecological epigenetics: beyond MS-AFLP. *Integr. Comp. Biol.* 53, 340–350. doi: 10.1093/icb/ict012
- Schulz, B., Eckstein, R. L., and Durka, W. (2013). Scoring and analysis of methylation-sensitive amplification polymorphisms for epigenetic population studies. *Mol. Ecol. Resour.* 13, 642–653. doi: 10.1111/1755-0998.12100
- Slotkin, R. K., and Martienssen, R. (2007). Transposable elements and the epigenetic regulation of the genome. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 8, 272–285. doi: 10.1038/ nrg2072

- Song, J., Angel, A., Howard, M., and Dean, C. (2012). Vernalization A coldinduced epigenetic switch. J. Cell Sci. 125, 3723–3731. doi: 10.1242/jcs.084764
- Steward, N., Ito, M., Yamaguchi, Y., Koizumi, N., and Sano, H. (2002). Periodic DNA methylation in maize nucleosomes and demethylation by environmental stress. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 37741–37746. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M2040 50200
- Takeda, S., and Paszkowski, J. (2006). DNA methylation and epigenetic inheritance during plant gametogenesis. *Chromosoma* 115, 27–35. doi: 10.1007/s00412-005-0031-7
- Thumma, B. R., Matheson, B. A., Zhang, D., Meeske, C., Meder, R., Downes, G. M., et al. (2009). Identification of a cis -acting regulatory polymorphism in a eucalypt COBRA -like gene affecting cellulose content. *Genetics* 183, 1153–1164. doi: 10.1534/genetics.109.106591
- Trucchi, E., Mazzarella, A. B., Gilfillan, G. D., and Lorenzo, M. T. (2016). BsRADseq: screening DNA methylation in natural populations of non-model species. *Mol. Ecol.* 25, 1697–1713. doi: 10.1111/mec.13550
- Vaillant, I., and Paszkowski, J. (2007). Role of histone and DNA methylation in gene regulation. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 10, 528–533. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2007. 06.008
- van Gurp, T. P., Wagemaker, N. C., Wouters, B., Vergeer, P., Ouborg, J. N. J., and Verhoeven, K. J. F. (2016). epiGBSBS: reference-free reduced representation bisulfite sequencing. *Nat. Methods* 13, 322–324. doi: 10.1038/nmeth. 3763
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., Jansen, J. J., van Dijk, P. J., and Biere, A. (2010). Stress-induced DNA methylation changes and their heritability in asexual dandelions. *New Phytol.* 185, 1108–1118. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009.03121.x
- Xiong, L. Z., Xu, C. G., and Maroof, M. A. S. (1999). Patterns of cytosine methylation in an elite rice hybrid and its parental lines, detected by a methylation-sensitive ampli<sup>®</sup> cation polymorphism technique. *Mol. Gen. Genet.* 261, 439–446. doi: 10.1007/s004380050986
- Zhang, X., Yazaki, J., Sundaresan, A., Cokus, S., Chan, S. W.-L., Chen, H., et al. (2006). Genome-wide high-resolution mapping and functional analysis of DNA methylation in *Arabidopsis. Cell* 126, 1189–1201. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.08.003

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Thiebaut, Hemerly and Ferreira. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Variability in DNA Methylation and Generational Plasticity in the Lombardy Poplar, a Single Genotype Worldwide Distributed Since the Eighteenth Century

An Vanden Broeck<sup>1\*</sup>, Karen Cox<sup>1</sup>, Rein Brys<sup>1</sup>, Stefano Castiglione<sup>2</sup>, Angela Cicatelli<sup>2</sup>, Francesco Guarino<sup>2</sup>, Berthold Heinze<sup>3</sup>, Marijke Steenackers<sup>1</sup> and Kristine Vander Mijnsbrugge<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Research Institute for Nature and Forest (INBO), Geraardsbergen, Belgium, <sup>2</sup> Department of Chemistry and Biology A. Zambelli, University of Salerno, Fisciano, Italy, <sup>3</sup> Department of Forest Genetics, Austrian Federal Research Centre for Forests (BFW), Vienna, Austria

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Bi-Cheng Dong, Beijing Forestry University, China

#### Reviewed by:

Yupeng Geng, Yunnan University, China Zhi-Cong Dai, Jiangsu University, China

\*Correspondence: An Vanden Broeck an.vandenbroeck@inbo.be

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 16 February 2018 Accepted: 22 October 2018 Published: 13 November 2018

#### Citation:

Vanden Broeck A, Cox K, Brys R, Castiglione S, Cicatelli A, Guarino F, Heinze B, Steenackers M and Vander Mijnsbrugge K (2018) Variability in DNA Methylation and Generational Plasticity in the Lombardy Poplar, a Single Genotype Worldwide Distributed Since the Eighteenth Century. Front. Plant Sci. 9:1635. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2018.01635 In the absence of genetic diversity, plants rely on the capacity of phenotypic plasticity to cope with shifts in environmental conditions. Understanding the mechanisms behind phenotypic plasticity and how local phenotypic adjustments are transferred to clonal offspring, will provide insight into its ecological and evolutionary significance. Epigenetic changes have recently been proposed to play a crucial role in rapid environmental adaptation. While the contribution of epigenetic changes to phenotypic plasticity has been extensively studied in sexual reproducing model organisms, little work has been done on vegetative generations of asexual reproducing plant species. We studied the variability of DNA methylation and bud set phenology of the Lombardy poplar (Populus nigra cv. Italica Duroi), a cultivated tree representing a single genotype worldwide distributed since the eighteenth century. Bud set observations and CpG methyl polymorphisms were studied on vegetative offspring resulting from cuttings grown for one season in a common glasshouse environment. The cuttings were collected from 60 adult Lombardy poplars growing in different environments. The physiological condition of the cuttings was determined by measuring weight and nutrient condition. Methylation sensitive amplified polymorphisms were used to obtain global patterns of DNA methylation. Using logistic regression models, we investigated correlations among epigenotype, bud phenology, and the climate at the home site of the donor trees, while accounting for physiological effects. We found significant epigenetic variation as well as significant variation in bud phenology, in the absence of genetic variation. Remarkably, phenology of bud set observed at the end of the growing season in the common environment was significantly correlated with climate variables at the home site of the mother trees, specifically the average temperature of January and monthly potential evapotranspiration. Although we could not directly detect significant effects of epigenetic

13

variation on phenology, our results suggest that, in the Lombardy poplar, epigenetic marks contribute to the variation of phenotypic response that can be transferred onto asexually reproduced offspring resulting in locally adapted ecotypes. This contributes to the growing evidence that epigenetic-based transgenerational inheritance might be relevant for adaptation and evolution in contrasting or rapidly changing environments.

Keywords: bud phenology, DNA methylation, ecological epigenetics, epigenetic variation, Lombardy poplar, *Populus nigra*, transgenerational plasticity, vegetative propagation

#### INTRODUCTION

In the absence of genetic diversity, plants rely on the capacity of phenotypic plasticity to cope with shifts in environmental conditions (Castonguay and Angers, 2012). Since many tree and shrub species reproduce asexually, resulting in new individuals (i.e., offspring) that are genetically identical to their parents, it is generally recognized that phenotypic plasticity is a favorable feature to respond to changing environmental conditions. For example, in the field of the domestication and breeding of tree species, phenotypic plasticity has been frequently reported as a camouflaging effect on the breeding value of the genotype (e.g., Houtzagers, 1937; Stearns, 1989; Farmer, 1996). However, surprisingly little is known about the mechanisms behind transgenerational plasticity, especially on how phenotypic adjustments to local conditions are passed onto vegetative offspring, the so called transgenerational phenotypic plasticity (Latzel and Klimešová, 2010; Rohde et al., 2011; Münzbergová and Hadincová, 2017).

Although the processes behind transgenerational plastic effects are not yet perfectly understood, it is generally believed that epigenetic inheritance is one of the most important drivers (e.g., Latzel and Klimešová, 2010; Verhoeven et al., 2010; Richards et al., 2017). DNA methylation, the addition of a methyl group to one of the four bases in the DNA molecule (usually cytosine), is recognized as one of the prime epigenetic mechanisms to correlate with gene expression. Moreover, methyl polymorphisms at CpG sites (cytosine-phosphate-guanine sites where a cytosine is directly followed by a guanine in the DNA sequence) have recently been proposed to a play a crucial role in rapid environmental adaptation (Huang et al., 2017) and may provide asexual organisms with additional sources of variation to cope with contrasting or shifting environmental conditions (e.g., Castonguay and Angers, 2012; Richards et al., 2012; Verhoeven and Preite, 2014). Recently, some studies have indeed shown that epigenetic effects can result in novel phenotypes without any variation in the DNA sequence (Cubas et al., 1999), and that epigenetic states may persist after the initiating factor causing the epigenetic effects disappeared (e.g., Verhoeven et al., 2010; Xie et al., 2015; Xu et al., 2016).

Although most studies on epigenetic inheritance in plants have been done in controlled settings and on sexual model organisms such as Arabidopsis (e.g., Zhang et al., 2013; Cortijo et al., 2014; Dubin et al., 2015), some studies also recently documented the occurrence of epigenetic variation in asexually reproducing plant populations (Richards et al., 2012; Preite et al., 2015; Spens and Douhovnikoff, 2016). Nonetheless, insights into the epigenetic stability over generations and its adaptive significance under real environmental conditions remain, largely unknown (Richards et al., 2017).

Here, we report on the variation in DNA methylation and transgenerational phenotypic variation of the Lombardy poplar (Populus nigra cv. Italica Duroi), a cultivated variety of P. nigra L. that is distributed worldwide since the beginning of the eighteenth century. This clonal variety likely originated between 1700 and 1720 (Elwes and Henry, 1913; Henry, 1914) from one single male mutant tree of P. nigra located in central Asia from where it was spread to Europe and other continents (Zsuffa, 1974). In the mid-eighteenth century, the Lombardy poplar was spread by cuttings worldwide from Italy, reaching France in 1749, England in 1758, and North America in 1784 (Wood, 1994). It has been widely introduced for use as windbreaks, screens, avenue trees, and landscape plantings all over the temperate regions of the world (in Europe, North and South America, South Africa, Australia, New Zealand, and China) even in subtropical environments where it appears to perform poorly (CABI, 2017). Its clonal origin in combination with its widespread distribution in space and time, makes the Lombardy poplar an excellent study system to investigate how long-lived plant species with a prevailing vegetative reproduction can cope with widely contrasting environmental conditions, without variation at the genetic level. The Lombardy poplar can be easily and inexpensively propagated by cuttings and vegetative propagation is the only way to conserve the typical columnar tree habit and the unusual vertical branching structure. As a result, most Lombardy poplars originate from artificial vegetative reproduction performed by humans, with plant material that has been grown locally for centuries. It can thus be expected, that the large-scale geographic, but artificial expansion of this cultivar may have resulted in the accumulation of lineagespecific, selectively neutral spontaneous epimutations, and in environmental-directed epigenetic effects that are potentially heritable and may have generated different local phenotypes.

In this work, we used Methylation-Sensitive Amplified Fragment Length Polymorphisms (MS-AFLPs) on cuttings grown in a common environment and collected from 60 adult Lombardy poplars representing a single genotype and located in different climates along a north-south distribution of ca. 2120 km ( $15.2^{\circ}$  latitude) and across an east-west distribution of ca. 1700 km ( $30.1^{\circ}$  longitude). We also studied potential transgenerational effects on bud set as a cornerstone of the seasonal growth cycle (Rohde et al., 2011) on ramets collected on

Climate variable	Range		
	Min	Мах	
Latitude (degree)	40.752	55.890	
Longitude (degree)	-4.593	25.457	
Average January Temp (°C) <sup>a</sup>	-1.400	8.024	
Average March Temp (°C)	3.87	10.83	
Average July Temp (°C)	14.93	26.20	
Average precipitation rate (mm/month) <sup>a</sup>	23.274	101.065	
Frost days frequency (days per year) <sup>a</sup>	8.497	26.436	
Potential evapotranspiration (mm/month) <sup>b</sup>	22.746	43.879	

Variables derived from 1965 to 2015 with the R package RFc version 0.1-2. (Grechka et al., 2016).

<sup>a</sup>From the climate data-set CRU TS 2.0.

<sup>b</sup> From Climate Malmstrom Air Force Base.

65 Lombardy poplars and grown in the common environment. We considered the adult Lombardy poplars growing in the different environments as the  $F_0$ -generation, and their vegetative offspring (cuttings) grown in the common glasshouse environment as the  $F_1$ -generation. Specifically, the aims of this study are to test whether; (i) there is significant natural variation in DNA methylation among the widely distributed Lombardy poplar ( $F_0$ ) that can persists in clonal offspring ( $F_1$ ) in a common glasshouse environment, (ii) the epigenetic differentiation is associated with the maternal growing environment, (iii) there is adaptive phenotypic variation among the Lombardy poplars in terms of bud set, that can persist among vegetatively reproduced  $F_1$ -offspring grown in a common environment, and (iv) the potential variation in bud set is related with the climate of the sampling origin.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Sampling and Climate Data Collection**

Dormant twigs of 94 adult putative Lombardy poplar trees (hereafter called; donor trees,  $F_0$ -generation) were collected during the winter of 2016–2017 at in total 37 locations (hereafter called; home sites) in Europe and Asia (**Supplementary Table 1**). After phytosanitary inspection, the twigs were shipped by express mail to the Research Institute for Nature and Forest located in Geraardsbergen, Belgium (lat. 50,77635°, lon. 3,881007°) and upon arrival stored in the fridge at 4°C until the greenhouse experiment was established. We used publically available global climate data sets to characterize the home environment of each donor tree. Climate variables (**Table 1**) were calculated for the period 1965–2015 with the R package RFc version 0.1-2. (Grechka et al., 2016).

## **Greenhouse Experiment**

A greenhouse experiment was set up on 9 and 10 March 2017. Only plant material of good quality (1-year old, fresh shoots) of the collected donor trees was included in the experiment. The collected shoots were divided into cuttings of 22 cm in length. Up to 14 cuttings (mean: 12.8, range: 4-14) per donor tree were planted in trays to a depth of about 19 cm after recording the weight of each individual cutting, resulting in a total of 1133 planted cuttings (further called: ramets, F1-generation). The trays consisted of 7×4 individual cells and were filled with potting soil (50% white peat / 50% black peat, 0.12% nitrogen, 0.14% phosphorous, 0.24% potassium). Ramets were grouped per donor tree within a tray (generally half a tray per tree), and donor trees were randomly distributed among trays. The trays were placed together under similar light and temperature conditions in the greenhouse and were regularly watered. No fertilizers or other soil supplements were provided during the experiment. On 10 May 2017, a fully expanded, fresh leaf was collected for DNAanalysis from the top of a single ramet per donor tree, except for two donor trees (one from Germany (code: GEB1) and one from Spain (code: SPC1) of which leaves were not yet fully unfolded and collected a few days later. For 14 ramets, a second leaf was collected to serve as a replicate. Sampled leaves were dried in silica gel. A list of the Lombardy poplar accessions is given in the additional Supplementary Table 1.

#### **Nutrient Condition of the Ramets**

Beside epigenetic mechanisms, other, maternally inherited factors may affect bud phenology like the ramets' nutrient condition (e.g., Marchi et al., 2005) which, in turn, relates to the topsoil mineral condition at the site of the donor tree (Cools et al., 2014). For each sampled donor tree, the mineral nutrition condition was determined by measuring total carbon (C) and total nitrogen (N). Foliage samples (5 to 10 leaves, in total) were collected on 18 May 2017 from one to three ramets per donor tree. They were dried in an oven at 40°C for 1 week and pulverized with a blender. For each of the sampled donor trees a homogenized subsample was analyzed. The total N and total C content was determined using a C/N analyzer (Skalar, FormacsHT, Breda, The Netherlands) and expressed per unit of dry biomass (g kg<sup>-1</sup>).

## **DNA Extraction**

Total genomic DNA was extracted from the sampled leaves with the Qiagen Plant DNA kit (Hilden, Germany). The integrity of the DNA was assessed on 1.5% agarose gels, and DNA quantification was performed with Quant-iT<sup>TM</sup> PicoGreen® dsDNA Assay Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA) using a Synergy HT plate reader (BioTek, Vermont, USA).

## **SSR** Analysis

Nuclear microsatellite polymorphisms (SSR) were used to determine the multilocus genotype of the donor trees propagated in the greenhouse experiment. We selected 11 SSRs that were found useful for the identification of *P. nigra* clones in former studies (van der Schoot et al., 2000; Smulders et al., 2001; Liesebach et al., 2010). PCR products were run on an ABI 3500 analyzer with the GeneScan-600 LIZ size standard and analyzed using GeneMapper 4.1 (Thermo Fisher Scientific). The 14 replicated samples were used to calculate the genotyping error rate, calculated as  $100 \times$  (number of discordant scores in two

independent analyses)/(number of scored markers  $\times$  number of individuals analyzed). Details on SSRs and PCR-conditions are given in the additional **Supplementary Table 2**.

#### **MS-AFLP** Analysis

The Methylation Sensitive Amplified Length Polymorphism Analysis (MS-AFLP) was performed on vegetative offspring of the donor trees identified as Lombardy poplar based on the results of the SSR-analysis. The MS-AFLP method was adapted from Guarino et al. (2015) using the enzyme combinations EcoRI-HpaII and EcoRI-MspI. HpaII and MspI cut DNA sequences at the same tetra-nucleotide motif (5'-CCGG-3'), but have different sensitivities to cytosine methylation at the restriction site. This allows the determination of the CpGmethylation status of anonymous regions of the genome. The two MS-AFLP profiles for every sample were compared to identify polymorphic epigenetic loci. We initially tested 32 primer combinations on a subset of 16 samples. Of these primer combinations, seven were selected based on the quality and the reproducibility of amplified bands and the presence of polymorphisms (Table 2). Fourteen samples were replicated, starting from a second leaf sample and two different DNA extractions to assess the reproducibility of the analysis. PCR amplicons were fluorescently labeled with one of two dyes: NED or VIC, and were run in simplex on an ABI 3500 analyzer with the GeneScan-600 LIZ size standard (Thermo Fisher Scientific). We used GeneMapper v4.1 (Thermo Fisher Scientific) for the sizing of the DNA fragments. The quality of the electropherograms was visually checked in GeneMapper and electropherograms of low quality (e.g., weaker profiles with unreliable and/or low peak intensities) were removed before importing peak data into RawGeno version 2.0-1 (Arrigo et al., 2009), an R package for automatic scoring of AFLP datasets. Only fragments  $\geq$ 150 bp in size were considered to reduce the potential impact of size homoplasy (Vekemans et al., 2002). DNA fragment profiles were processed per EcoRI/HpaII-MspI primer combination pairs and scored in RawGeno using the scoring parameters given in the additional Supplementary Table 3. Singletons were removed from the data. The genotyping error rate was calculated per EcoRI/HpaII—MspI primer combination pairs in RawGeno according to Bonin et al. (2004). After removing samples with missing data, the binary data of each of the seven primer combinations were combined resulting in a data matrix of complete EcoRI/HpaII and EcoRI/MspI fragment profiles for vegetative offspring (F1-generation) of 60 donor trees (the 14 replicates excluded) and 226 loci. We used the methylation scoring approach described in Herrera and Bazaga (2010) to transform this data matrix into a binary data matrix representing the epigenetic diversity. The absence of fragments of both HpaII and MspI cuts (condition 2 in Herrera and Bazaga, 2010) represents either methylation of both (internal and external) cytosines or absence of the digestion site via mutation (Schulz et al., 2013). We scored the absence of fragments of both HpaII and MspI cuts as uninformative (missing data) to account for somatic mutations. Only loci exceeding a specific methylation threshold were scored. This threshold was specific for each

primer combination (Table 2) and set equal to the expected perindividual probability of obtaining a mismatch of HpaII and MspI scores owing to technical and/or scoring errors (see Herrera and Bazaga, 2010). We use the term "epigenotypes" to refer to the epigenetically polymorphic CCGG sites resulting from the MS-AFLP-analysis. The R package msap version 1.1.8 (Pérez-Figueroa, 2013) was used to transform the absence and presence of fragments of both HpaII and MspI cuts into epigenotypes. The resulting binary data matrix of polymorphic methylationsensitive markers was used for analyses of epigenetic data in GenAlEx version 6.4 (Peakall and Smouse, 2012). We identified shared epigenotypes among individuals (considering missing data when finding matches), estimated haplotype diversity, computed the Shannon's Diversity Index and performed a principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) to determine and visualize the epigenetic variation and structure of the analyzed ramets. We then performed an analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) with samples grouped per country to determine the epigenetic differences among Lombardy poplar ramets sampled in different countries calculated as mean pairwise  $\Phi_{ST}$  distances. In two countries (Spain and Bosnia Herzegovina), only one tree each was sampled, these were removed prior to the AMOVA approach. The probability for significance of  $\Phi_{ST}$  was based on 999 permutations across the full data set (Michalakis and Excoffier, 1996). Mantel test analysis (Hutchison and Templeton, 1999) was used to estimate the correlation between the Euclidean epigenetic distance matrix generated by GenAlEx and the geographic distance matrix of sampled trees (km). The significance of the Mantel test was assigned by random permutations tests (based on 999 replicates).

We applied simple logistic regression models to investigate whether the variation in DNA-methylation observed at a particular epilocus, depends on the environmental variables recorded at the location of the donor trees. For this analysis, we ignored possible somatic mutations and scored fragment absence as unmethylated (score: "0"). We included as exploratory variables the average temperature (°C) of the coldest (January) and warmest (July) month in the year and of March (temperature in early spring), the average monthly precipitation rate (mm month $^{-1}$ ), the average number of frost days per year and the average monthly potential evapotranspiration rate (PET) (mm month $^{-1}$ ). We also tested if the epigenetic variation is related to the topsoil nutrient availability (carbon-nitrogen ratio or CN) on the location of the donor tree. The analyses were performed in R using the generalized linear model function glm () with a binomial error distribution and a logit link function. The *p*-values were corrected for multiple testing at a false discovery rate of 5% (Benjamini and Hochberg, 2000). All statistical analyses were performed in the open source software R 3.4.3 (R Core Team, 2017).

## **Bud Set Scoring and Data Analysis**

Bud set was scored in late summer 2017, from the beginning of August to the end of September, of the apical bud of the ramets in the greenhouse. We used a seven stage scoring system to cover onset and duration of bud set developed for *P. nigra* by Rohde et al. (2011). Scores go from 3 (growing apical meristem) to 0

	Primer combination	Total MS-AFLP markers in the size range 150–600 bp	Scoring error rate <sup>a</sup>	Methylation-susceptible markers <sup>b</sup>		
				Ν	N Polymorphic (%)	
	EcoRI + ACC/Hpall-MspI + TAC	29	0.029	16	9 (56.25%)	
	EcoRI + ACC/Hpall-Mspl + TAG	22	0.000	21	16 (76.19%)	
3	EcoRI + AGC/Hpall-Mspl + TCC	25	0.024	13	13 (100%)	
Ļ	EcoRI + AGC/Hpall-Mspl + TCT	28	0.033	10	3 (30%)	
	EcoRI + AGC/Hpall-Mspl + TCG	20	0.038	9	4 (44.44%)	
	EcoRI + AGC/Hpall-Mspl + TAA	51	0.044	10	10 (100%)	
	EcoRI + ACT/Hpall-Mspl + TAG	41	0.028	15	10 (66.67%)	
	All combined	216	0.028	94	65 (67.65%)	

TABLE 2 Characteristics of the primer combinations used in the MS-AFLP analysis of 60 Lombardy poplars grown in a common greenhouse environment.

<sup>a</sup> Calculated by RawGeno according to Bonin et al. (2004) and per EcoRI/Hpall – Mspl primer pairs on the DNA fingerprinting profiles from the 14 replicated samples. <sup>b</sup>N, number of methylation-susceptible markers. A methylation-susceptible marker was considered polymorphic when both methylated and non-methylated states occurred in the total sample of 60 individuals.



FIGURE 1 | (a) Lombardy poplars, (b) Distribution of collection sites of Lombardy poplars and number of trees sampled per location. The map also shows the distribution range of the *Populus nigra* L. in Europe, including natural and naturalized stands (EUFORGEN http://www.euforgen.org/species/populus-nigra/).

(fully developed bud), in 0.5 intervals (**Supplementary Table 5**). Observations were performed once a week resulting in 6 dates of observations for in total 812 individual ramets of 65 donor trees identified as Lombardy poplar based on the results of the SSR analysis (**Supplementary Table 1**). The phenological scores for bud set (Bs) were modeled using cumulative logistic regression using the R package ordinal (Christensen, 2015). Cumulative link mixed models are fitted in this package with the command

"clmm." This models the chance (p) to maximally have reached a given level of the ordinal response variable bud set (Bs). The bud set scores were ordered from 3 to 0, so that the chance of maximally reaching e.g., bud set score 1.5 included scores: 3, 2.5, 2, and 1.5. The home site of the donor trees (S) was in the fixed part (categorical variable) of the model. For the ramets, weight data was correlated with total carbon - nitrogen ratio (r = -0.504, p-value < 2.2e-16), therefore only CN was included as a covariate in the model in the fixed part to correct for transgenerational plasticity of bud set due to nutrient condition. Day (D) was also added in the fixed part to account for the different observation days. The random part (random intercept) consisted of a unique donor tree identity (TID) and a unique identity code for each ramet (RID). The latter accounted for the repeated observations on the same ramets. This resulted in the following cumulative link mixed model:

$$\log\left(\frac{P_{Bs}}{1 - P_{Bs}}\right) = \alpha_T - \beta_D \times D(fixed)$$
  
-  $\beta_S \times S(fixed) - \beta_{CN} \times CN(fixed)$   
-  $ranef_{TID}(random) - ranef_{RID}(random)$  (1)

 $\alpha_T$  is a threshold value indicating the passing on from one level of the ordinal bud set response variable to the next.  $\beta_D$ ,  $\beta_S$ , and  $\beta_{CN}$  are the estimated coefficients for the fixed covariates *D*, *S*, and *CN*. *Ranef<sub>TID</sub>* and *ranef<sub>RID</sub>* are the random effect coefficients for all levels of the variables TID and RID.

The timing of bud set across the different donor trees was assessed by calculating the DOY (day of the year) when the probability for having reached maximally bud set score 1.5 attained 50% ( $D_{50\%}$ ). A  $D_{50\%}$ -value for a given donor tree therefore indicated the day that half of the ramets of this tree had reached maximally the given stage of the phenophase, taking into account a mean value for CN (CN = 12).

$$D_{50\%} = \frac{\alpha_T - \beta_{CN} \times 12 - \beta_S - ranef_{TID}(random)}{\beta_D}) \quad (2)$$

The  $D_{50\%}$  values were used to calculate Pearson correlation coefficients with climate variables from the home sites of the donor trees; the average temperature (°C) of the coldest (January) and warmest (July) month in the year and the average monthly potential evapotranspiration rate (mm month<sup>-1</sup>). We used Welch's test (Welch, 1938; Ruxton, 2006), a *t*-test for unequal variances, to determine the statistical significance between the methylation state of each epilocus and the  $D_{50\%}$  values. For this analysis, we ignored possible somatic mutations and scored fragment absence as unmethylated (score: "0"). Loci scored as present ("1") in only one ramet, or in all ramets except one, were discarded.

#### RESULTS

#### Identification of Multilocus Genotypes

The 94 sampled putative Lombardy poplar trees analyzed with 11 SSR markers resulted in 15 different multilocus genotypes (MLG) (**Supplementary Table 4**) of which the most common genotype (G01) was shared by most of the donor trees (65 trees) (**Supplementary Table 1**) and therefore we consider it to be the genotype of the "true" Lombardy poplar. Furthermore, two multilocus genotypes, representing four (G07) and one (G14) samples, respectively, differed from G01 for only one out of the 22 alleles. They were considered as Lombardy poplars representing the identical genotype but with a possible somatic mutation at locus WPMS05 (mismatch of one repeat), resulting in 72 (75%) individual trees identified as Lombardy poplars sampled in 13 different countries at 37 locations (**Figure 1**). Other MLGs showed differences with the most common MLG (G01) for in total 7 to 11 alleles. Remarkably, they share alleles with the "true" Lombardy poplar to a high degree. Three of the latter MLGs showed maximum one difference with the most common MLG at each locus and are likely direct sexual offspring, i.e., the result of a cross between a *P. nigra* female and the Lombardy poplar as the paternal parent. The mean genotyping error rate calculated from the 14 replicates was 0.003 (0.3%).

#### Variation in DNA Methylation

Complete DNA fragment profiles for both enzyme combinations and the seven primer pairs  $(7 \times 2 = 14 \text{ DNA-fragment profiles})$ were obtained for vegetative offspring of 60 out of 65 (92%) "true" Lombardy poplar donor trees grown in the common environment and collected in 13 countries at 25 different geographic locations with a mean number of trees per location of 2.4 (range: 1 to 6) (Supplementary Table 1). The mean error rate for all primer pairs calculated based on the 14 replicated leaf samples was 2.8% (Table 1), which was within the 2-5% technical error rate range usually found in AFLP studies (Bonin et al., 2004). The transformation of the EcoRI/HpaII-MspI fragment profiles into a binary data matrix representing epigenetic differentiations, resulted in 216 epiloci comprising 94 methylation-susceptible epiloci, of which 65 (68%) were polymorphic among the 60 Lombardy poplars (Table 2). The number of variable positions in the epigenetic analysis (65) was significantly higher than the estimated scoring error rate of 2.8% (t-test, p < 0.00005), indicating significant epigenetic differentiation between samples. In contrast to the SSR genotype, all the 60 epigenotypes were unique. Pairs of epigenotypes differed by at least 2 (3%) and up to 23 (56%) epiloci of the 65 epiloci analyzed [mean pairwise differences: 17 (26%), Supplementary Figure 1]. Fifteen epiloci with missing values, as a result of scoring fragments of both HpaII and MspI cuts considered as uninformative, were removed prior to further analyses. We estimated a Shannon's Diversity Index of 0.386 (SD: 0.163). The differentiation between country of origin of the donor trees is visible in the PCoA; in fact, ramets obtained from Lombardy poplar trees located in Bosnia, Spain, Croatia, and Hungary clustered apart from the rest of the analyzed samples (Figure 2). This was also reflected by the results of the AMOVA analysis. Significant epigenetic differentiation was found between countries [ $\Phi_{ST} = 0.078$ ,  $p_{(rand >= data)} = 0.015$ ]. There was no significant correlation between the pairwise distances calculated for MS-AFLP markers and the geographic distances of sampled trees (km) using a Mantel test [ $r^2 = 0.100$ ,  $p_{(rand >= data)} = 0.07$ ].

Fragment absence scored as unmethylated state resulted in 68 polymorphic methylation-susceptible epiloci. We found significant, simple logistic regressions for 11 out of 68 epiloci with a climate variable as explanatory variable (**Supplementary Table 6**). Several climate variables are correlated with each other (with  $r^2 > 0.8$ : average January and average March temperature, average January temperature



and number of frost days, average January temperature and PET, average March temperature and PET, number of frost days and PET). Therefore, for some epiloci multiple significant associations with climate variables were detected. However, after FDR correction none of these models remained significant meaning that none of the epiloci could significantly be correlated with a climate variable.

## Variation in Bud Set

We found significant differences in bud set between ramets originating from 65 "true" Lombardy poplar donor trees located at different sampling locations, while accounting for physiological effects in terms of the ramets' nutrient condition (Supplementary Table 7). Furthermore, we found significant correlations between timing of bud set and the mean temperature in January (r = 0.34; *p*-value = 0.006) (Figure 3) and the average monthly potential evapotranspiration (r = 0.33; p-value = 0.008), indicating that ramets originating from donor trees at sites with warmer winter temperatures set buds later compared to ramets originating from donor trees at sites with colder winters. No correlation was found with average July temperature (r = 0.03; p-value = 0.80). Only for one locus (m110; locus amplified with primer combination four and resulting in a fragment of size 186.04 bp), the D<sub>50%</sub>-values were significantly different for the two methylation states (t = -2.36, df = 43.25, *p*-value = 0.02). After FDR correction, this relation became non-significant.

## DISCUSSION

## Patterns of DNA Methylation Variation

In addition to the genetic component, epigenetic variation has been suggested to contribute to the phenotypic plasticity and the adaptive potential of individuals and populations to cope with changing environmental conditions (e.g., Bräutigam et al., 2013; Alsdurf et al., 2016; Whipple and Holeski, 2016). In this context, the Lombardy poplar provides a convenient study system to investigate landscape-level patterns of epigenetic variation along pronounced environmental gradients because it represents a single genotype, it is easy to identify, very widespread and easy to propagate by cuttings. We found high levels of DNA methylation variation [65 (68%) CpG methyl polymorphisms] in asexual reproduced offspring grown in a common greenhouse environment, with a small but significant part of this epigenetic variation (7.8%) distributed among the countries of origin of the donor trees. The observed percentage of polymorphic genome-wide cytosine methylated sites is similar as reported for the genetically depauperate tree species Pinus pinea L. (65%) in natural populations covering the entire distribution area of the species in Spain (Sáez-Laguna et al., 2014). Because the Lombardy poplar plants under study represent a single genotype, we assume that the observed methylation variation under the controlled greenhouse conditions in this work is most likely caused by differences in the environment of the donor trees (maternal environment) (Richards et al., 2012;



Preite et al., 2015; Whipple and Holeski, 2016). Although microenvironmental variation among plants, differences in the ontological status of the ramets, epigenetic mutations and/or differences in storing time of the ramets, may be associated to some extent with methylation variability. Only a few studies have taken advantage of common garden approaches for studying the persistence of environmental-induced epigenetic variation over generations through clonal reproduction. For instance, in the Japanese knotweed [Fallopia japonica (Houtt.) Ronse Decr.], Richards et al. (2012) found evidence of the persistence of naturally induced epigenetic marks through clonal reproduction. Comparing the same individuals, Richards et al. (2012) found nearly five times as many variable positions detected in the epigenetic MS-AFLP analysis compared to the genetic AFLP analysis. Verhoeven et al. (2010), on the other hand, triggered stress-induced epigenetic variation in dandelion (Taraxacum officinale F. H. Wigg.) by chemical induction of herbivore and pathogen defenses, and found that the majority of artificially induced epigenetic variation was asexually inherited over the next generation. Our results contribute to the evidence that the environment can have an additional role in generating asexual heritable variation through epigenetic marks. Even so, multi-generation common garden experiments across multiple environments will be necessary to provide insights into the stability of the epigenetic variation found beyond the first generation and in the effect of the environment on the phenotype (Whipple and Holeski, 2016).

# Epigenetic Associations With Climate Variables

Although our results suggest asexual heritable epigenetic variation, we could not directly link DNA methylation variation with relevant climate variables at the landscape scale (>1,000 km). A number of studies have investigated the role of epigenetics in response to environmental conditions in plants at the local or regional scale (e.g., Richards et al., 2012; Medrano et al., 2014; Dubin et al., 2015; Foust et al., 2016), although only a few have studied genome-wide natural DNA methylation variation in relation to climate at the landscape scale (Preite et al., 2015; Gugger et al., 2016; Keller et al., 2016). Using the MS-AFLP technique, significant correlations could be detected between single-nucleotide methylation polymorphisms and the environment at limited spatial scales (scale length <100 km) (e.g., Richards et al., 2012; Medrano et al., 2014; Foust et al., 2016) while, similar to this study, no or very weak correlations are documented on larger spatial scales (Preite et al., 2015; Foust et al., 2016). A potential explanation for these contraintuitive observations could be that site-specific conditions may cloud the ability to detect significant correlations with spatial or climate variables over larger distances when using a relative small number of MS-AFLP marks (Foust et al., 2016). Using more powerful whole-genome bisulphite-sequencing methodologies, stronger associations were indeed found at the single-nucleotide methylation level with spatial structure and climate variables, especially temperature, in the long-lived Quercus lobata Née 1801 (Gugger et al., 2016) and in A. thaliana (Dubin et al., 2015; Keller et al., 2016). These studies documented several climateand space-associated single methylated variants (SMVs). Many of them were CG-SMVs that tended to occur in or near genes involved in plant's response to environment, suggesting that gene body CG-methylation variation may play an important role in plant's response to adapt to variable climatological conditions (Platt et al., 2015; Gugger et al., 2016; Keller et al., 2016). Moreover, in A. thaliana, more strong methylation associations with climate were found at the regional scale (Sweden) compared to the broader geographical scale (Eurasia) (Keller et al., 2016). As discussed by Keller et al. (2016), the epigenetic associations with climate variables appear to depend on the geographic scale as well as the sample size. Mechanisms of local adaptation may be restricted geographically such that global models obscure patterns occurring within regions (Lasky et al., 2012; Keller et al., 2016).

# Epigenetic Effects on the Heritable Phenotype

Despite the increasing awareness of the potential role of naturally induced epigenetic changes in an organism's capacity to adapt to its local environment, the contribution of epigenetic effects to the heritable phenotype is largely unexplored (reviewed by Verhoeven et al., 2016; Richards et al., 2017). Here, we found a significant variation in timing of cessation of growth (bud set) in ramets collected from long-lived Lombardy poplars growing over a large geographic range in contrasting environments, after correcting for physiological effects. By growing clonal offspring in a greenhouse experiment, we were able to show that ramets from colder origins set bud slightly quicker than ramets obtained from warmer origins. The average January temperature and the average monthly potential evapotranspiration of the maternal environment were significantly correlated with time of bud set and thus with the timing of the cessation of growth elongation in the common environment. Although we did not study bud set on the donor trees at the collection sites, former studies in Populus have shown that trees from more southern locations indeed ceased shoot growth later in summer than trees from more northern origins (e.g., Farmer, 1996; Rohde et al., 2011; Evans et al., 2016). Moreover, the seasonal growth cycle is known to be genetically controlled in Populus, and it is considered ecologically important and even subjected to divergent selection (Rohde et al., 2011; Evans et al., 2016). Different environmental conditions can influence the expression levels of specific genes, resulting in reaction norms, i.e., the specific way that different genotypes respond phenotypically to various environmental signals (e.g., Grenier et al., 2016). However, the contribution of phenotypic plasticity to variation in bud set, or the degree to which the expression of genes is modulated by different environmental conditions, is not well-understood (Rohde et al., 2011). Our results suggest that, in Lombardy poplar, epigenetic marks contribute to variation of phenotypic response that can be transferred to the asexually reproduced offspring resulting in locally adapted ecotypes. So far, effects of DNA methylation on the transgenerational phenotype in the absence of genetic diversity, has only been studied on A. thaliana using epigenetic recombinant inbred lines (epiRILs). These studies detected heritable phenotypic effects for root length and flowering time (Zhang et al., 2013; Cortijo et al., 2014). In our study, we could not find direct evidence for the link between epiloci and bud set. The complex genetic architecture behind bud set in *Populus* sp. with many genes of small effects (Rohde et al., 2011; Evans et al., 2016), combined with the low local sample size in our study, may explain why we did not find direct evidence for specific epiloci correlated with time of bud set. However, the results suggest that heritable phenotypes also exist under natural conditions and in the absence of genetic variation. It is therefore plausibly that local adaptive variation, as a result of epigenetic variation and driven by the climate, exists in Lombardy poplar. Although our study system, the Lombardy poplar, does not consist of natural populations, it is likely that similar mechanisms occur in natural populations of the European black poplar.

#### CONCLUSION

The results of our study support the prediction that epigeneticbased transgenerational inheritance might be relevant for

## REFERENCES

- Alsdurf, J., Anderson, C., and Siemens, D. H. (2016). Epigenetics of drought-induced trans-generational plasticity: consequences for range limit development. *AoB PLANTS* 8:plv146. doi: 10.1093/aobpla/ plv146
- Arrigo, N., Tuszynski, J. W., Ehrich, D., Gerdes, T., and Alvarez, N. (2009). Evaluating the impact of scoring parameters on the structure of intra-specific genetic variation using RawGeno, an R package for automating AFLP scoring. *BMC Bioinformatics* 10:33. doi: 10.1186/1471-2105-10-33

evolution in rapidly changing environments (e.g., Bräutigam et al., 2013; Gugger et al., 2016; Whipple and Holeski, 2016). Whether such transgenerational effects persist over several years and over multiple clonal generations requires further investigation combining epigenomics with common garden experiments over multiple generations.

## DATA AVAILABILITY

The datasets for this study (the binary data matrix of the scored MS-AFLP profiles and the data of the bud set observations) are available on Dryad Digital Repository, doi: 10.5061/dryad.2gf700s.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

AV, BH, SC, and KC designed the study, AV organized the research and collected the data, AV, KC, and KV analyzed the data. AV, KC, and KV contributed to the interpretation of the data. AV, KC, RB, SC, AC, FG, BH, MS, and KV contributed to the writing of the manuscript and all authors approved the final manuscript.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are very thankful to Afrooz Alimohamadi, Farhad Asadi, Mohsen Calagari, Jan Douda, Arion Turcsán, István Bach, Bert Maes, Joukje Buiteveld, Cornelis Van Oosten, Dalibor Ballian, Davorin Kajba, Eduardo Notivol Paino, François Lefèvre, Marc Villar, Georg von Wühlisch, Gregor BoŽič, Ilka Yonovska, Lorenzo Vietto, Nicolae Talagai, David Halfmaerten, and Stephanos Diamandis for providing plant material and background information. The authors also thank Wim De Clercq and Kurt Schamp for their help in the bud set observations, and Serge Goossens and Stefaan Moreels for taking care of the plants in the greenhouse experiment. We also thank Sabrina Neyrinck, Leen Verschaeve, Nancy Van Liefferinge, and Els Mencke for the laboratory analyses.

## SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2018. 01635/full#supplementary-material

- Benjamini, Y., and Hochberg, Y. (2000). On the adaptive control of the false discovery rate in multiple testing with independent statistics. J. Educ. Behav. Stat. 25, 60–83. doi: 10.3102/10769986025001060
- Bonin, A., Bellemain, E., Bronken Eidessen, P., Pompanon, F., Brochmann, C., and Taberlet, P. (2004). How to track and assess genotyping errors in population genetics studies. *Mol. Ecol.* 13, 3261–3273. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2004.02346.x
- Bräutigam, K., Vining, K. J., Lafon-Placette, C., Fossdal, C. G., Mirouze, M., Marcos, J. G., et al. (2013). Epigenetic regulation of adaptive responses of forest tree species to the environment. *Ecol. Evol.* 3, 399–415. doi: 10.1002/ece3.461

- CABI (2017). "Populus nigra" in Invasive Species Compendium. Wallingford: CAB International. Available online at: www.cabi.org/isc
- Castonguay, E., and Angers, B. (2012). The key role of epigenetics in the persistence of asexual lineages. *Genet. Res. Int.* 2012:534289. doi: 10.1155/2012/534289
- Christensen, R. H. B. (2015). Ordinal: Regression Models for Ordinal Data. R package version 2015, 6–28. Available online at : https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/ordinal/index.html
- Cools, N., Vesterdal, L., De Vos, B., Vanguelova, E., and Hansen, K. (2014). Tree species is the major factor explaining C:N ratios in European forest soils. *For. Ecol. Manage*. 311(Suppl. C), 3–16. doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2013.06.047
- Cortijo, S., Wardenaar, R., Colomé-Tatché, M., Gilly, A., Etcheverry, M., Labadie, K., et al. (2014). Mapping the epigenetic basis of complex traits. *Science* 343, 1145–1148. doi: 10.1126/science.1248127
- Cubas, P., Vincent, C., and Coen, E. (1999). An epigenetic mutation responsible for natural variation in floral symmetry. *Nature* 401, 157–161. doi: 10.1038/43657
- Dubin, M. J., Zhang, P., Meng, D., Remigereau, M.-S., Osborne, E. J., Paolo Casale, F., et al. (2015). DNA methylation in *Arabidopsis* has a genetic basis and shows evidence of local adaptation. *Elife* 4:e05255. doi: 10.7554/eLife.05255
- Elwes, H. J., and Henry, A. (1913). *The Trees of Great Britain & Ireland*. Edinburgh: Priv. Print., 1906-13.
- Evans, L. M., Kaluthota, S., Pearce, D. W., Allan, G. J., Floate, K., Rood, S. B., et al. (2016). Bud phenology and growth are subject to divergent selection across a latitudinal gradient in *Populus angustifolia* and impact adaptation across the distributional range and associated arthropods. *Ecol. Evol.* 6, 4565–4581. doi: 10.1002/ece3.2222
- Farmer, J. R. E. (1996). "The genecology of Populus," in *Biology of Populus*, eds R. F. Stettler, J. H. E. Bradshaw, P. E. Heilman, T. M. Hinckley (Ottawa, ON: NRC Research Press), 33–55.
- Foust, C. M., Preite, V., Schrey, A. W., Alvarez, M., Robertson, M. H., Verhoeven, K. J. F., et al. (2016). Genetic and epigenetic differences associated with environmental gradients in replicate populations of two salt marsh perennials. *Mol. Ecol.* 25, 1639–1652. doi: 10.1111/mec.13522
- Grechka, D. A., Berezin, S. B., Emmott, S., Lyutsarev, V., Smith, M. J., and Purves, D. W. (2016). Universal, easy access to geotemporal information: FetchClimate. *Ecography* 39, 904–911. doi: 10.1111/ecog.02321
- Grenier, S., Barre, P., and Litrico, I. (2016). Phenotypic plasticity and selection: nonexclusive mechanisms of adaptation. *Scientifica* 2016:7021701. doi: 10.1155/2016/7021701
- Guarino, F., Cicatelli, A., Brundu, G., Heinze, B., and Castiglione, S. (2015). Epigenetic diversity of clonal white Poplar (*Populus alba L.*) populations: could methylation support the success of vegetative reproduction strategy? *PLoS ONE* 10:e0131480. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0131480
- Gugger, P. F., Fitz-Gibbon, S., PellEgrini, M., and Sork, V. L. (2016). Species-wide patterns of DNA methylation variation in *Quercus lobata* and their association with climate gradients. *Mol. Ecol.* 25, 1665–1680. doi: 10.1111/mec.13563
- Henry, A. (1914). The Black poplars. Gardeners Chronicle 56, 46-47.
- Herrera, C. M., and Bazaga, P. (2010). Epigenetic differentiation and relationship to adaptive genetic divergence in discrete populations of the violet *Viola cazorlensis*. *New Phytol.* 187, 867–876. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2010.03298.x
- Houtzagers, G. (1937). Het Geslacht Populus in Verband met Zijn Betekenis Voor de Houtteelt. Wageningen: H. Veenman & Zonen.
- Huang, X. N., Li, S. G., Ni, P., Gao, Y. C., Jiang, B., Zhou, Z. C., et al. (2017). Rapid response to changing environments during biological invasions: DNA methylation perspectives. *Mol. Ecol.* 26, 6621–6633. doi: 10.1111/mec.14382
- Hutchison, D. W., and Templeton, A. R. (1999). Correlation of pairwise genetic and geographic distance measures: inferring the relative influences of gene flow and drift on the distribution of genetic variability. *Evolution* 53, 1898–1914. doi: 10.1111/j.1558-5646.1999.tb04571.x
- Keller, T. E., Lasky, J. R., and Yi, S. V. (2016). The multivariate association between genomewide DNA methylation and climate across the range of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Mol. Ecol.* 25, 1823–1837. doi: 10.1111/mec.13573
- Lasky, J. R., Des Marais, D. L., McKay, J. K., Richards, J. H., Juenger, T. E., and Keitt, T. H. (2012). Characterizing genomic variation of *Arabidopsis thaliana*: the roles of geography and climate. *Mol. Ecol.* 21, 5512–5529. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2012.05709.x
- Latzel, V., and Klimešová, J. (2010). Transgenerational plasticity in clonal plants. *Evol. Ecol.* 24, 1537–1543. doi: 10.1007/s10682-010-9385-2

- Liesebach, H., Schneck, V., and Ewald, E. (2010). Clonal fingerprinting in the genus *Populus*, L. by nuclear microsatellite loci regarding differences between sections, species and hybrids. *Tree Genet. Genomes* 6, 259–269. doi: 10.1007/s11295-009-0246-5
- Marchi, S., Sebastiani, L., Gucci, R., and Tognetti, R. (2005). Sink-source transition in peach leaves during shoot development. J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci. 130, 928–935.
- Medrano, M., Herrera, C. M., and Bazaga, P. (2014). Epigenetic variation predicts regional and local intraspecific functional diversity in a perennial herb. *Mol. Ecol.* 23, 4926–4938. doi: 10.1111/mec.12911
- Michalakis, Y., and Excoffier, L. (1996). A generic estimation of population subdivision using distances between alleles with special reference for microsatellite loci. *Genetics* 142, 1061–1064.
- Münzbergová, Z., and Hadincová, V. (2017). Transgenerational plasticity as an important mechanism affecting response of clonal species to changing climate. *Ecol. Evol.* 7, 5236–5247. doi: 10.1002/ece3.3105
- Peakall, R., and Smouse, P. E. (2012). GenAlEx 6.5: genetic analysis in Excel. Population genetic software for teaching and research-an update. *Bioinformatics* 28, 2537–2539. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/bts460
- Pérez-Figueroa, A. (2013). msap: a tool for the statistical analysis of methylationsensitive amplified polymorphism data. *Mol. Ecol. Resour.* 13, 522–527. doi: 10.1111/1755-0998.12064
- Platt, A., Gugger, P. F., Pellegrini, M., and Sork, V. L. (2015). Genome-wide signature of local adaptation linked to variable CpG methylation in oak populations. *Mol. Ecol.* 24, 3823–3830. doi: 10.1111/mec.13230
- Preite, V., Snoek, L. B., Oplaat, C., Biere, A., van der Putten, W. H., and Verhoeven, K. J. (2015). The epigenetic footprint of poleward range-expanding plants in apomictic dandelions. *Mol. Ecol.* 24, 4406–4418. doi: 10.1111/mec.13329
- R Core Team (2017). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Available online at: http:// www.R-project.org/
- Richards, C. L., Alonso, C., Becker, C., Bossdorf, O., Bucher, E., Colomé-Tatché, M., et al. (2017). Ecological plant epigenetics: evidence from model and non-model species, and the way forward. *Ecol. Lett.* 20, 1576–1590. doi: 10.1111/ele.12858
- Richards, C. L., Schrey, A. W., and Pigliucci, M. (2012). Invasion of diverse habitats by few Japanese knotweed genotypes is correlated with epigenetic differentiation. *Ecol. Lett.* 15, 1016–1025. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2012.01824.x
- Rohde, A., Storme, V., Jorge, V., Gaudet, M., Vitacolonna, N., Fabbrini, F., et al. (2011). Bud set in poplar – genetic dissection of a complex trait in natural and hybrid populations. *New Phytol.* 189, 106–121. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8137.2010.03469.x
- Ruxton, G. D. (2006). The unequal variance t-test is an underused alternative to Student's t-test and the Mann–Whitney U test. *Behav. Ecol.* 17, 688–690. doi: 10.1093/beheco/ark016
- Sáez-Laguna, E., Guevara, M.-Á., Díaz, L.-M., Sánchez-Gómez, D., Collada, C., Aranda, I., et al. (2014). Epigenetic variability in the genetically uniform forest tree species *Pinus pinea* L. *PLoS ONE* 9:e103145. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0103145
- Schulz, B., Eckstein, R. L., and Durka, W. (2013). Scoring and analysis of methylation-sensitive amplification polymorphisms for epigenetic population studies. *Mol. Ecol. Resour.* 13, 642–653. doi: 10.1111/1755-0998.12100
- Smulders, M. J. M., van der Schoot, J., Arens, P., and Vosman, B. (2001). Trinucleotide repeat microsatellite markers for Black poplar (*Populus nigra* L.). *Mol. Ecol. Notes* 1, 188–190. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-8278.2001.00071.x
- Spens, A. E., and Douhovnikoff, V. (2016). Epigenetic variation within *Phragmites australis* among lineages, genotypes, and ramets. *Biol. Invas.* 18, 2457–2462. doi: 10.1007/s10530-016-1223-1
- Stearns, S. C. (1989). The evolutionary significance of phenotypic plasticity. *Bioscience* 39, 436–445. doi: 10.2307/1311135
- van der Schoot, J., Posp<sub>1</sub>skov, M., and Vosman, B. (2000). Development and characterization of microsatellite markers in black poplar (*Populus nigra* L.). *Theor. Appl. Genet.* 101, 317–322.
- Vekemans, X., Beauwens, M., Lemaire, M., and Roldán-Ruiz, I. (2002). Data from amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP) markers show indication of size homoplasy and of a relationship between degree of homoplasy and fragment size. *Mol. Ecol.* 11, 139–151. doi: 10.1046/j.0962-1083.2001. 01415.x

- Verhoeven, K. J., and Preite, V. (2014). Epigenetic variation in asexually reproducing organisms. *Evolution* 68, 644–655. doi: 10.1111/evo.12320
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., Jansen, J. J., van Dijk, P. J., and Biere, A. (2010). Stress-induced DNA methylation changes and their heritability in asexual dandelions. *New Phytol.* 185, 1108–1118. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009. 03121.x
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., vonHoldt, B. M., and Sork, V. L. (2016). Epigenetics in ecology and evolution: what we know and what we need to know. *Mol. Ecol.* 25, 1631–1638. doi: 10.1111/ mec.13617
- Welch, B. L. (1938). The significance of the difference between two means when the population variances are unequal. *Biometrika* 29, 350–362. doi: 10.2307/2332010
- Whipple, A. V., and Holeski, L. M. (2016). Epigenetic inheritance across the landscape. Front. Genet. 7:189. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2016.00189
- Wood, C. D. (1994). "A Most Dangerous Tree": the Lombardy Poplar in landscape gardening. Arnoldia 54, 24–30.
- Xie, H. J., Li, H., Liu, D., Dai, W. M., He, J. Y., Lin, S., et al. (2015). ICE1 demethylation drives the range expansion of a plant invader through cold tolerance divergence. *Mol. Ecol.* 24, 835–850. doi: 10.1111/mec.13067

- Xu, J., Tanino, K. K., and Robinson, S. J. (2016). Stable epigenetic variants selected from an induced hypomethylated *Fragaria vesca* population. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7:1768. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.01768
- Zhang, Y.-Y., Fischer, M., Colot, V., and Bossdorf, O. (2013). Epigenetic variation creates potential for evolution of plant phenotypic plasticity. *New Phytol.* 197, 314–322. doi: 10.1111/nph.12010
- Zsuffa, L. (1974). The genetics of *Populus nigra* L. Academia scientiarum et artium slavorum meridionalium (Zagreb). *Ann. For.* 6, 29–53.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Vanden Broeck, Cox, Brys, Castiglione, Cicatelli, Guarino, Heinze, Steenackers and Vander Mijnsbrugge. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Transient Stability of Epigenetic Population Differentiation in a Clonal Invader

Wen Shi<sup>1,2,3</sup>, Xiaojie Chen<sup>1</sup>, Lexuan Gao<sup>4</sup>, Cheng-Yuan Xu<sup>5</sup>, Xiaokun Ou<sup>1</sup>, Oliver Bossdorf<sup>6</sup>, Ji Yang<sup>4\*</sup> and Yupeng Geng<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Yunnan Key Laboratory for Plateau Mountain Ecology and Restoration of Degraded Environments, Institute of Ecology and Geobotany, School of Ecology and Environmental Science, Yunnan University, Kunming, China, <sup>2</sup> Biocontrol Engineering Research Center of Plant Disease & Pest, School of Life Sciences, Yunnan University, Kunming, China, <sup>3</sup> Biocontrol Engineering Research Center of Crop Disease & Pest, School of Life Sciences, Yunnan University, Kunming, China, <sup>4</sup> Key Laboratory for Biodiversity Science and Ecological Engineering, Ministry of Education, Fudan University, Shanghai, China, <sup>5</sup> School of Health, Medical and Applied Sciences, Central Queensland University, Rockhampton, QLD, Australia, <sup>6</sup> Plant Evolutionary Ecology, Institute of Evolution and Ecology, University of Tübingen, Tübingen, Germany

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Bi-Cheng Dong, Beijing Forestry University, China

#### Reviewed by:

Vit Latzel, Institute of Botany (ASCR), Czechia Xinmin Lu, Huazhong Agricultural University, China

#### \*Correspondence:

Ji Yang jiyang@fudan.edu.cn Yupeng Geng ypgeng@ynu.edu.cn; yupenggeng@qq.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 31 August 2018 Accepted: 29 November 2018 Published: 01 March 2019

#### Citation:

Shi W, Chen X, Gao L, Xu C-Y, Ou X, Bossdorf O, Yang J and Geng Y (2019) Transient Stability of Epigenetic Population Differentiation in a Clonal Invader. Front. Plant Sci. 9:1851. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2018.01851 Epigenetic variation may play an important role in how plants cope with novel environments. While significant epigenetic differences among plants from contrasting habitats have often been observed in the field, the stability of these differences remains little understood. Here, we combined field monitoring with a multi-generation common garden approach to study the dynamics of DNA methylation variation in invasive Chinese populations of the clonal alligator weed (Alternanthera philoxeroides). Using AFLP and MSAP markers, we found little variation in DNA sequence but substantial epigenetic population differentiation. In the field, these differences remained stable across multiple years, whereas in a common environment they were maintained at first but then progressively eroded. However, some epigenetic differentiation remained even after 10 asexual generations. Our data indicate that epigenetic variation in alligator weed most likely results from a combination of environmental induction and spontaneous epimutation, and that much of it is neither rapidly reversible (phenotypic plasticity) nor long-term stable, but instead displays an intermediate level of stability. Such transient epigenetic stability could be a beneficial mechanism in novel and heterogeneous environments, particularly in a genetically impoverished invader.

Keywords: alligator weed, *Alternanthera philoxeroides*, biological invasions, clonal plants, DNA methylation, epigenetic variation, phenotypic plasticity, population differentiation

## INTRODUCTION

Epigenetic modifications can modulate gene expression without altering the underlying DNA sequence (Jones, 2012). Recently, the study of epigenetic modifications, i.e., epigenetics, has attracted increasing attention of ecologists and evolutionary biologists because epigenetic processes may play a role also in the ecology and evolution of natural populations. Specifically, epigenetic variation among individuals can be a source of phenotypic variance within and among plant populations (Herrera and Bazaga, 2011; Medrano et al., 2014; Kooke et al., 2015; Zhang et al., 2018) and can affect their ecological performance, niche breadth, evolutionary potential and invasion

24

success (Bossdorf et al., 2010; Richards et al., 2010; Herrera et al., 2012; Latzel et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2013; Hawes et al., 2018). In addition, epigenetic modifications are important for genomic stability during plant hybridization and polyploidization, thus paving the way for genome evolution (Bossdorf et al., 2008; Richards, 2008). These initial observations stimulated a new discipline of ecological epigenetics (Bossdorf et al., 2008; Richards et al., 2017) which focuses on the causes and consequences of epigenetic variation in natural populations. Currently, much of our knowledge on plant epigenetics is from model species like Arabidopsis thaliana (Schmitz et al., 2013; Heard and Martienssen, 2014). We know that epigenetic modifications can occur spontaneously or plastically in response to environment stimuli (Richards et al., 2017), that many epigenetic modifications are reset during mitosis or meiosis, but that others are stably maintained throughout the life time of organism, or even transmitted across generations (Richards, 2008; Richards et al., 2010). Such stable epigenetic modifications may provide additional raw material for natural selection to act upon (Bossdorf et al., 2008). For understanding the ecological significance of epigenetics, however, it is important to test whether findings in Arabidopsis also hold for wild species, and to what extent natural epigenetic variation is stable enough to play a role in the evolution of plant populations under field conditions (Kalisz and Purugganan, 2004; Richards, 2008; Richards et al., 2017).

The currently most studied epigenetic modification in ecological epigenetics is DNA methylation. It can be investigated easily in large numbers of individuals sampled from natural populations using Methylation Sensitive Amplified Polymorphism (MSAP) markers (Angers et al., 2010), a modification of the AFLP technique. In the past years, MSAP studies often found significant epigenetic population differentiation in wild plant populations, and that epigenetic variation is associated with environment (see Kilvitis et al., 2014 for a recent review). These patterns were confirmed in different plant species (Herrera and Bazaga, 2010; Lira-Medeiros et al., 2010; Richards et al., 2012). However, the origins and stability of epigenetic-environment association often remained unclear. One possibility is that epigenetic differences observed in natural populations are environmentally induced and are therefore reversible when environments change, i.e., they reflect phenotypic plasticity. Another possibility is that these epigenetic differences result from spontaneous epimutation, have been shaped by natural selection and/or (epi-)genetic drift, and are stable across generations (Richards et al., 2017). To test these two contrasting hypotheses, it is necessary to analyze the dynamics of epigenetic population variation both in the field and under common environmental conditions (Bossdorf et al., 2008). Since environmentally induced epigenetic variation could also have a transient stability, i.e., persist across a limited number of generations, a multi-generation common-garden approach is particularly powerful (Whipple and Holeski, 2016).

An important question in ecological epigenetics is how important epigenetic variation is relative to genetic variation. Although many epigenetic modifications may be partly or completely controlled by DNA sequence ("obligatory" or "facilitated" epigenetic variation sensu Richards, 2008), others may be independent of DNA sequence ("pure" epigenetic variation). From an evolutionary perspective, pure epigenetic variation is especially interesting because, if heritable and related to phenotype, it provides additional phenotypic variation and thus broadens the potential for evolution and adaptation, even in species lacking DNA sequence variation (Bossdorf et al., 2008). However, the complex interactions between genetic and epigenetic processes make it very difficult to evaluate these questions in natural populations of many species, in which the two factors are often confounded (Bossdorf et al., 2008). One solution to isolate epigenetic processes for more thorough study is to use asexual organisms as research system. In plants, asexual reproduction is widespread, so individuals occurring in different habitats may belong to the same clone lineage, thus providing natural replication of nearly identical genomes across contrasting environments. Moreover, epigenetic variation within the same lineage is necessarily independent of DNA sequence, thus providing opportunities for studying epigeneticsenvironment relationships in natural populations without the confounding effects of genetic variation (Bossdorf et al., 2008; Richards, 2008; Douhovnikoff and Dodd, 2015).

Some researchers have argued that epigenetic processes may be particularly relevant for the ecological success of asexually reproducing species, because they may generate phenotypic variation even in genetically uniform clonal stands, and thus allow these species to acclimate or adapt to new environments (Castonguay and Angers, 2012; Verhoeven and Preite, 2014; Douhovnikoff and Dodd, 2015). In clonal plants that continuously produce new modules, epigenetic modifications could accumulation over time and result in progressive acclimation (Douhovnikoff and Dodd, 2015).

Some asexually reproducing plants are highly successful invasive species that occur across broad geographic and environmental ranges (Pyšek, 1997; Silvertown, 2008). One of the most dramatic examples is alligator weed (Alternanthera philoxeroides), a native to South America which has become invasive in many countries (Holm et al., 1997). Alligator weed can form dense monocultures through clonal growth and cause substantial ecological and economic damage (Li and Xie, 2002). In the native range of alligator weed, both sexual and asexual reproduction are observed (Sosa et al., 2007), but invasive Chinese alligator weed populations are dominated by asexual reproduction, and DNA marker studies found them to be genetically uniform (Xu et al., 2003; Ye et al., 2003). Despite this lack of genetic variation, alligator weed occurs across a broad geographic and climatic range and in highly heterogeneous habitats in China (Pan et al., 2006; Chen et al., 2008; Geng et al., 2016). Previous studies showed that morphological plasticity and clonal integration may contribute to the adjustment of alligator weed to heterogeneous habitats on small spatial scale (e.g., terrestrial vs. aquatic, Geng et al., 2007; Wang et al., 2009; Gao et al., 2010; Xu et al., 2010; You et al., 2014). However, the mechanisms underlying the species' adjustment to largescale environmental variation, such as climate differences, are not clear yet. In a previous study, we found significant epigenetic differentiation not only among different habitat types but also

among three geographically distinct populations (Gao et al., 2010), suggesting a potential role of epigenetic processes at larger scales. However, the origin and stability of these epigenetic differences are still unknown.

Here, we studied epigenetic variation in genetically uniform invasive Chinese populations of alligator weed. We repeatedly analyzed DNA methylation in populations from different climatic areas, as well as in multiple generations of their offspring grown in a common environment. This allowed us to assess the stability and consistency of epigenetic population differentiation, taking advantage of alligator weed as an excellent model system for studying pure epigenetic variation.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Study Species**

Alligator weed (Alternanthera philoxeroides) is a stoloniferous, perennial herb native to South America. In China, the earliest herbarium specimens are from Shanghai in the 1930s, and from other areas of Eastern China in the 1940s (Chen et al., 2008). During the 1950-1970s, the geographic distribution of alligator weed rapidly increased because it was introduced as a fodder crop to many provinces, where it subsequently escaped and established wild populations (Chen et al., 2008). Thus, most Chinese populations have a short history of less than 70 years. At present, alligator weed occupies a geographic range from 20 to 40 degree northern latitude (Figure 1A), covering a broad climatic range from tropical to sub-tropical and temperate climate. Alligator weed produces small clover-like white flowers in the summer, but the flowers usually drop before the seeds are mature. Alligator weed has a very vigorous asexual reproduction, with small stem or rhizome fragments rapidly developing into new individuals (Dong et al., 2012; Guo and Hu, 2012). In Northern China, all aboveground biomass of alligator weed dies during the cold season, but belowground roots and rhizomes remain alive and can re-sprout in the spring. In southern areas with mild winter, in contrast, alligator weed grows throughout the year. Asexual reproduction greatly contributes to the species' rapid spread (Guo and Hu, 2012). In aquatic habitats, broken stem fragments can disperse long-distance by water flow, and in terrestrial habitats rhizome fragments of alligator weed are often spread unintentionally over long distance as soil contaminants. Thus, the population regeneration and spread of alligator weed in China is entirely by asexual means. Indeed, molecular marker analyses showed that many invasive populations across large climatic gradients belong to the same clone (Xu et al., 2003; Ye et al., 2003), which make the species an intriguing study system for in situ ecological epigenetic studies.

## **Field Sampling**

To encompass the climate range experienced by alligator weed in China, we selected six invasive Chinese populations, ranging from N°22.8 to N°36.5 in latitude (**Figure 1A**), and all from terrestrial habitats. In China, alligator weed occurs in a variety of habitats including aquatic and terrestrial ones (Geng et al., 2007), but in this study we wanted to focus on large-scale variation of alligator weed driven by climate rather than smaller-scale habitat variation, and we therefore collected samples only from terrestrial habitats that are more strongly affected by climate than aquatic ones. In summer 2012, we sampled 10 healthy ramets from each population. To ensure that the ramets were not from the same physiological individual, we kept a minimum distance of 10 m between samples. Moreover, to minimize epigenetic variation caused by differences in plant development, we always sampled the fourth or fifth pair of mature leaves from the stem apex. All leaf samples were dried and stored in plastic bags with silica gel until their use for genetic and epigenetic analyses. In addition to the leaf samples, we also collected the stems (apex to sixth or seventh node) of the same ramets for setting up the common garden experiment (see below). To be able to assess the temporal stability of epigenetic variation in the field, we repeated the leaf sampling again in summer 2014 in the same populations, using the same protocol as in 2012.

## **Common-Environment Experiments**

To assess the heritability of epigenetic variation observed in the field, and thereby disentangle plasticity from heritable variation, we set up a common-garden experiment at Yunnan University in Kunming. All 60 ramets collected from the six invasive populations were planted individually into 4-L plastic pots filled with a 1:1 mixture of vermiculite and sand and placed randomly in an outdoor garden where they were exposed to ambient temperature and precipitation. Each pot was fertilized with 4 g of slow-release fertilizer (N:P:K ratio of 15:11:13; Osmocote controlled release all purpose fertilizer, the Scotts Company, Marysville, OH, United States) and was watered regularly with tap water. The common garden experiment ran for 2 years. After 12 months, we collected leaf material for epigenetic analyses, using the same protocol as in the field sampling. Thereafter we removed all remaining leaves and shoots, leaving only a stem segment with six nodes which was then re-planted into a pot with fresh substrate. The plants regenerating from these stems were considered the second asexual generation. We repeated the procedure in summer 2014, resulting in a third asexual generation (Figure 1B).

Since our molecular analyses of the first asexual generations showed a gradual decrease, but not complete loss, of epigenetic population differentiation (see below), we were asking ourselves whether epigenetic differences between populations would eventually completely disappear. Therefore, to fast-forward the asexual generation cycle, we moved the plants to a growth chamber (Percival® E-36L2) in April 2016, where the plants experienced constant benign growth conditions, with a 12/12 h day: night cycle at 30°C/25°C, and a much faster generation time of one asexual generation per month. Because of space limitation, only half of the common-garden plants (5 randomly selected individuals per population) could be moved to the growth chamber. In October 2016, after six additional asexual generations in the growth chamber, we collected a final batch of samples from the altogether tenth asexual generation, for molecular analyses, using the same protocol as in the field and common garden. Altogether, we obtained plant samples from two time points in the field (2012 and 2014) and from three



indicate the numbers of generations in the field and common environment, respectively.

time points in a common environment (2013 and 2014 from the common garden and 2016 from the growth chamber, **Figure 1B**) to study the stability of epigenetic population differentiation.

## **Molecular Lab Work**

We isolated total genomic DNA from all silica gel-dried leaf samples using the TIANGAN Plant Genomic DNA kit (Tiangen Biotech, Beijing, China) following the standard manufacturer protocol. The DNA samples were then dissolved in 50  $\mu$ l TE buffer and stored at  $-20^{\circ}$ C. To assess the genetic variation within and among invasive populations we used amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP) fingerprinting, following the standard protocol Vos et al. (1995) with some modifications (Gao et al., 2010). We used nine EcoRI/MseI primer combinations for selective amplification: AGG/CAA, AGC/CAA, AAC/CTT, ACA/CTA, CAA/CAT, AGC/CTT, AGC/CTA, AGG/CTT, and AGG/CAT. The epigenetic variation among and within populations was analyzed with the methylation-sensitive amplified polymorphism (MSAP) technique, which is related to AFLP markers and follows the same protocol as described above, except that the frequent cutter MseI was replaced by methylation-sensitive restriction enzymes HpaII and MspI. HpaII and MspI are a pair of isoschizomers which can both cleave 5'-CCGG sequences but have different sensitivities to the methylation at internal or external cytosine (Schulz et al., 2013). The differences in the final PCR products thus reflect different methylation states at the cytosines of CCGG sites and allow detecting epigenetic differences among plant samples. We conducted MSAP analyses of all alligator weed samples using ten EcoRI+ HpaII/MspI primer combinations each with three selective

nucleotides: AAG/TCC, ACA/TCG, ACT/TCT, ACC/TGA, AGA/TTC, AGG/TTG, AAC/TCT, AAG/TTC, AAC/TGA, and AAC/TCAA. The fragments were separated on 6% sequencing gels and silver-stained as described above and scanned for band scoring. To assess the reproducibility of our analyses, we repeated the half of the MSAP analyses with independent DNA isolations. Throughout the molecular analyses, all samples were randomized to avoid any systematic biases or errors.

## **Data Scoring**

To obtain multilocus genotypes and epigenotypes for all plants, we scored all reproducible fragments between 100 and 500 bp as present (1) or absent (0) for AFLP and MSAP data, generally excluding samples of poor visual quality. All fragment scoring was done by the same person unaware of sample identities. The AFLP data was scored as a binary matrix following the standard protocol (Gao et al., 2010), whereas the status of MSAP loci was determined through comparison of the EcoRI/HapII and EcoRI/MspI fragment profiles, with four possible outcomes: (I) fragments were present in both profiles (1/1), (II) fragments were present only with EcoRI/MspI (0/1), (III) fragments were present only with EcoRI/HpaII (1/0), or (IV) fragments were absent with both cutters (0/0). The first three outcomes indicate different methylation status, while the last outcome is uninformative because it can have different causes including methylation variation or DNA sequence mutation (Schulz et al., 2013). Since in our study alligator weed harbored hardly any genetic variation, which was consistent with previous findings (Xu et al., 2003), we considered the fragments of type IV (0/0) as methylated and included them in our dataset. The raw MSAP data was

thus a multi-state matrix containing condition I, II, III and IV. Before further analyses, we transformed this matrix into a binary matrix following the 'Mixed Scoring 2' method of Schulz et al. (2013), which distinguishes between three types of markers: m-type (full methylation), h-type (hemimethylation) and u-type (no methylation). Monomorphic loci were generally excluded from the data set to avoid biases in parameter estimation (Bonin et al., 2004).

#### **Data Analyses**

We analyzed the binary AFLP and MSAP data sets with a bandbased strategy (Bonin et al., 2004) and used the R script by Schulz et al. (2013) to calculate genetic and epigenetic diversity within populations, as well as the percentage of polymorphic loci and Shannon's diversity index. Due to the extremely low levels of genetic diversity revealed by the AFLP markers, all further analyses were done only for the MSAP data. First, we visualized patterns of epigenetic variation through principal coordinate analyses (PCoA) based on a matrix of Nei and Li distances calculated with DISTAFLP (Mougel et al., 2002). The distance matrices were square root-transformed to meet the assumptions of PCoA (Legendre and Legendre, 1998). Second, we calculated a hierarchical AMOVA to test for the significance of epigenetic differentiation among populations and groups (five different growth environments and/or years of sampling), with the probability of non-differentiation (PhiPT = 0) estimated over 9,999 permutations. In addition, we also calculated pairwise PhiPT comparisons (an analog of the FST index) between populations within each of the five groups, plus pairwise comparisons of different groups using Kruskal-Wallis rank sum tests. Last, we ran Mantel tests to test for relationships between AFLP and MSAP distances of individuals, and between genetic, epigenetic and geographic distances at the population level. PCoA, AMOVA, and Mantel test were done with GenAlex 6.5 (Peakall and Smouse, 2012), the Kruskal–Wallis rank sum test in R.

To better understand the dynamics of DNA methylation across generations, we further analyzed the stability of individual epiloci (i.e., conditions I, II, III, and IV) following the method of Herrera et al. (2013), where the stability of an epilocus is defined as the proportion of plants with unchanged DNA methylation status across time, in our case experimental generations. From our technical controls we knew that the error rate of MSAP markers was 1.71%, so we considered loci with stability above 98.29% as 'stable.' We tested the stability of epiloci from the field to the common environment was estimated for three different durations: (1) across two generations, the 2012 field data and 2013 garden data, (2) across three generations, the 2012 field data and both 2013 and 2014 garden data, and (3) across 10 generations, the 2012 field data, 2013 and 2014 garden data and 2016 growth chamber data.

## RESULTS

# Genetic and Epigenetic Diversity in the Field

We scored a total of 469 AFLP bands and found only six polymorphic AFLP loci (1.28%) and five distinct multilocus genotypes. One dominant genotype represented 44 of the 60 samples (73.3%) and occurred in all six populations along the geographic gradient. At the population level, the average percentage of polymorphic loci was 0.34% and the average Shannon's diversity was 0.002, indicating extremely low genetic diversity (**Table 1**). There was no significant genetic differentiation among populations (PhiPT = 0.036, P = 0.171) and no isolation-by-distance (r = 0.227, P = 0.202) at the genetic level.

TABLE 1 Genetic and epigenetic diversity of six populations of Alternantheraphiloxeroidesin the field, common garden, and growth chamber.

	GL	JN	KM	NC	NN	WH	Mean
%Polymorphic loci							
AFLP loci (469)							
Field 2012	0.42	0.21	0.21	0.83	0.21	0.21	0.34
MSAP sub-loci (732)							
Field 2012	9.29	2.60	6.28	7.24	7.79	4.92	6.35
Field 2014	8.61	5.74	7.38	7.51	10.93	4.78	7.49
Garden 2013	8.88	1.50	4.92	6.01	8.20	7.92	6.24
Garden 2014	7.51	2.05	6.97	7.51	7.51	6.15	6.28
Chamber 2016	1.23	0.96	1.23	1.09	3.42	1.37	1.55
Shannon's diversity							
AFLP loci (469)							
Field 2012	0.003	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.005	0.001	0.002
MSAP sub-loci (732)							
Field 2012	0.067	0.017	0.042	0.047	0.057	0.034	0.044
Field 2014	0.055	0.036	0.046	0.043	0.079	0.033	0.049
Garden 2013	0.064	0.009	0.035	0.039	0.057	0.055	0.043
Garden 2014	0.063	0.016	0.057	0.061	0.064	0.051	0.052
Chamber 2016	0.011	0.008	0.01	0.01	0.028	0.011	0.013

Epigenetic diversity, in contrast, was much higher within and among populations in the field. Out of a total of 510 MSAP multi-state markers (i.e., four possible outcomes with two restriction enzymes), 369 were polymorphic (77.65%). When we re-coded the MSAP multi-state markers into binary data (following Schulz et al., 2013), this resulted in 732 polymorphic subloci (m-, h-, and u-type). At the population level, epigenetic diversity was nearly 20-fold higher than genetic diversity, with an average percentage of polymorphic loci of 6.35% and an average Shannon's diversity of 0.044 (Table 1). When these analyses were done separately for the three types of sub-loci, the patterns were similar (Supplementary Table S1). AMOVA indicated significant epigenetic differentiation among populations (PhiPT = 0.894, P < 0.001) (**Table 2**), and principal coordinates analysis (PCoA) also showed a clear separation of the six populations, based on their epigenetic variation in the field in 2012 (Figure 2). Mantel tests showed that epigenetic variation (at the level of individuals) was independent of genetic variation (r = 0.02, P = 0.272), and that there was (at the population level) a non-significant negative correlation between epigenetic and geographic distance (r = -0.287, P = 0.171).

#### **Temporal Stability of Epigenetic Variation**

Comparison of the epigenetic profiles of the 2 years of field samples showed that the epigenetic population differentiation observed under field conditions was remarkably stable across years. Not only were the levels of epigenetic diversity (Table 1) and the overall level of population differentiation (Table 2) similar, but the 2012 and 2014 samples from the same populations generally occupied very similar positions in the PCoA space (Figure 2). In the common environment, in contrast, the epigenetic variance among populations gradually decreased (Table 2), and populations became more similar with increasing numbers of asexual generations (Field 2012 to Garden 2013, Garden 2014 and Chamber 2016 in Figure 2). However, even in the growth chamber in 2016, after 10 asexual generations, there was still significant epigenetic population differentiation (Table 2). These results were confirmed by the stability analyses of individual epiloci, where around half of the epiloci remained unchanged between two successive generations,

**TABLE 2** | Results of AMOVA of six populations of Alternanthera philoxeroides in the field, for AFLP data and for MSAP data from different years and growth environments.

	Variance among populations	Variance within populations	P-value	Phi-statistics	
AMOVA results	s for AFLP data				
Field 2012	0.009 (4%)	0.248 (96%)	0.171	0.036	
AMOVA results	ofor MSAP data				
Field 2012	67.438 (89%)	7.957 (11%)	0.000	0.894	
Field 2014	58.120 (87%)	8.724 (13%)	0.000	0.869	
Garden 2014	55.817 (88%)	7.819 (12%)	0.000	0.877	
Garden 2014	39.011 (78%)	11.200 (22%)	0.000	0.777	
Chamber 2016	36.861 (93%)	2.783 (7%)	0.000	0.930	

but the proportion of changed epiloci increased significantly with increasing numbers of generations (**Table 3**). Nevertheless, even after 10 asexual generations, there were still 38% of the epiloci unchanged. The stability of epiloci also depended on its methylation status: the most stable epiloci were fully methylated ones (type I; 1/1) whereas unmethylated ones (type IV; 0/0) were the least stable. Interestingly, the % epigenetic variance residing among populations did not change much across the different times points in the common environment, indicating that epigenetic differences among and within populations must have decreased at similar rates. Likewise, the overall levels of epigenetic diversity did not change from 2012 in the field to 2013 and 2014 in the common garden, and they only dropped strongly when the plants were grown in the much more homogenous environment of the growth chamber (**Table 1**).

## DISCUSSION

Although there is currently much speculation about the potential adaptive significance of natural epigenetic variation, two key questions remain difficult to tackle: the temporal stability of natural epigenetic variation, and its degree of independence from genetic variation. Here, we addressed these questions using the clonal plant invader alligator weed as a model system. We show that invasive alligator weed populations harbor substantial epigenetic but very little genetic variation, so most epigenetic variation is independent. We also show that much of the epigenetic variation is maintained in a common environment and only gradually decreases over multiple generations. This transient epigenetic stability could play a role in environmental adaptation and invasion success.

# Genetic and Epigenetic Diversity in the Field

In many plant species, genetic and epigenetic variation cooccur in natural populations and are difficult to disentangle (Bossdorf et al., 2008). Here, we avoided this problem by working with an asexual species. Our MSAP analysis demonstrated abundant epigenetic diversity within and among invasive populations of alligator weed, and much of this epigenetic variation was independent of DNA sequence ("pure epigenetic variation" sensu Richards, 2008) as most of the samples (73.3%) shared the same AFLP multi-locus genotype. Similar contrasting levels of genetic vs. epigenetic variation have been reported in other asexual species, including the plants Fallopia japonica (Richards et al., 2012), Pinus pinea (Saéz-Laguna et al., 2014) and Taraxacum officinale (Preite et al., 2015), and the asexually reproducing fish Chrosomus eos-neogaeus (Massicotte and Angers, 2012). The high levels of epigenetic variation in genetically depauperate asexual species could have at least two reasons: First, epigenetic variation might be generally larger because of higher spontaneous epimutation rates than genetic mutation rates (van der Graaf et al., 2015), which may uncouple genetic and epigenetic variation. Second, the variation created by spontaneous epimutation can be transmitted and thus accumulated much more easily in asexual



species where epigenetic reprogramming (i.e., the resetting of epigenetic modification) during gametogenesis and early embryo development is often circumvented through vegetative reproduction (Verhoeven and Preite, 2014).

#### **Temporal Stability of Epigenetic Variation**

We found considerable epigenetic diversity within and among natural populations, which is consistent with previous studies (Kilvitis et al., 2014). However, virtually all previous studies sampled plants at only one point in time, producing a single snapshot of epigenetic dynamics (Lira-Medeiros et al., 2010; Medrano et al., 2014; Schulz et al., 2014; Foust et al., 2016). Still, epigenetic variation is at least partly sensitive to environmental change, and it is therefore generally difficult in such studies to assess the stability and representativeness of observed epigenetic patterns (Verhoeven and Preite, 2014). In our study, we used a repeated sampling strategy also for the field, and we found that the epigenetic diversity within and differentiation among natural populations were

largely stable across multiple years, as indicated by the similar Shannon indices and the similar population positions in PCoA space. The differentiation among natural populations was not simply a result of accumulating random epimutations and isolation-by-distance, as some population pairs were epigenetically more similar than others, despite their larger geographic distance.

Most importantly, we found that epigenetic differences among populations were also maintained at first in a common environment, but then progressively eroded over multiple generations. This suggests that a large part of the epigenetic variation observed in the field was environmentally induced, but it did not behave like classic phenotypic plasticity which disappeared quickly (Geng et al., 2007) but instead showed greater inertia and was transiently stable for at least several asexual generations. These results were also confirmed by our locus-by-locus analysis of stability, where the stability of epiloci was a decreasing function of the duration of the experiment. Interestingly, we found some plastic epiloci to be statistically

	Field 2012 to Garden 2013	Garden 2013 to Garden 2014	Field 2012 to Garden 2014	Field 2012 to Chamber 2016
# Changed epiloci	232 (45.5%)	202 (39.6%)	288 (56.5%)	315 (61.76%)
# Stableepiloci	278 (54.5%)	308 (60.4%)	222 (43.5%)	195 (38.24%)
Types ofstableepiloo	i			
Type I (1/1)	58.80%	57.40%	64.90%	71.28%
Type II (0/1)	29.00%	26.20%	25.70%	26.07%
Type III (1/0)	4.20%	5.80%	3.20%	2.05%
Type IV (0/0)	8.80%	10.60%	6.20%	0.00%
Observed Instances	278*60 = 16680	308*30 = 9240	222*30 = 6660	195*30=5850

associated with climate variables (unpublished data), indicating that some of the meta-stable epigenetic differences may have been induced by climatic variation. However, the design of our study did not really allow to address the causal drivers of epigenetic population differences, and more research is needed to understand this.

Some epigenetic population differentiation remained significant even after 10 generations of cultivation in a common environment, suggesting that part of the differentiated epiloci were either only very slowly responding to a changing environment, or they might have been permanent, reflecting stably transmitted epigenetic variation, possibly resulting from epimutation and subsequent selection. Altogether, the epigenetic variation observed among invasive alligator weed populations appears to be combination of stable and environmentally induced variation, with the majority of the environmentally induced component showing a transient stability.

It is important to note that the MSAP data in our study was based only on DNA methylation in a CG context, but not in CHH or CHG contexts, and therefore our conclusions only apply to CG context. To understand the dynamics of other DNA methylation contexts, more powerfully, NGS-based methylation analyses are needed, and should be employed in future analyses.

# Implication for the Invasiveness of Alien Species

Asexual reproduction is often thought to be beneficial for the establishment and spread of alien plant species, because it provides reproductive assurance at invasion fronts where population densities are often low (Silvertown, 2008). However, the downside of such asexual spread is that the populations are often characterized by extremely low levels of genetic diversity, which may limit their adaptive potential in novel and heterogeneous habitats (Barton and Charlesworth, 1998). Epigenetic processes have been proposed to resolve this 'genetic paradox' of successful invasive species (Hawes et al., 2018): if epigenetic variation is more dynamic and rapidly generated in asexual populations, and it also associated with heritable phenotypic variation, this may significantly alleviate the evolutionary constraints in genetically depauperate invasive populations. In this case, epigenetic variation will have important effects on the invasiveness of alien species. Our results with

#### REFERENCES

- Angers, B., Castonguay, E., and Massicotte, R. (2010). Environmentally induced phenotypes and DNA methylation: how to deal with unpredictable conditions until the next generation and after. *Mol. Ecol.* 19, 1283–1295. doi: 10.1111/j. 1365-294X.2010.04580.x
- Barton, N. H., and Charlesworth, B. (1998). Why sex and recombination? *Science* 281, 1986–1990. doi: 10.1126/science.281.5385.1986
- Bonin, A., Bellemain, E., Eidesen, P. B., Pompanon, F., Brochmann, C., and Taberlet, P. (2004). How to track and assess genotyping errors in population genetics studies. *Mol. Ecol.* 13, 3261–3273. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2004. 02346.x
- Bossdorf, O., Arcuri, D., Richards, C. L., and Pigliucci, M. (2010). Experimental alteration of DNA methylation affects the phenotypic plasticity of ecologically

alligator weed support this hypothesis. Similar results have been found for other invasive species (see Hawes et al., 2018 for a recent review). For example, Richards et al. (2012) found that the invasion of diverse habitats by invasive Japanese knotweed, another prominent clonal plant invader, is more correlated with epigenetic variation than with genetic variation. In a study of an introduced bird, Liebl et al. (2013) found that in invasive populations of house sparrows, genetic diversity decreased because of inbreeding but at the same time epigenetic diversity significantly increased. Thus, epigenetic variation may compensate for the loss of genetic variation in invasive species and a thus contribute to their success in novel environments.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

YG, JY, and C-YX designed the research. WS, XC, and LG performed the wet lab work. YG performed the data analysis. WS and C-YX participated in the sampling. YG, JY, XO, OB, and C-YX drafted and revised the manuscript. All authors approved the final manuscript.

#### FUNDING

This study was supported by the State Key Development Program of China (2016YFC120110) and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (31660057 and 31260055).

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Dr. Gengyun Li, Jun Rong, Shaoqing Tang, Yinghua Luo, and Taowei Huang for their assistance with the field sampling and common garden experiments.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2018.01851/ full#supplementary-material

relevant traits in Arabidopsis thaliana. Evol. Ecol. 24, 541-553. doi: 10.1007/s10682-010-9372-7

- Bossdorf, O., Richards, C. L., and Pigliucci, M. (2008). Epigenetics for ecologists. *Ecol. Lett.* 11, 106–115. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2007.01130.x
- Castonguay, E., and Angers, B. (2012). The key role of epigenetics in the persistence of asexual lineages. *Genet. Res. Int.* 2012:534289. doi: 10.1155/2012/534289
- Chen, L., Yu, Y., and He, X. (2008). Historical invasion and expansion process of *Alternantheraphiloxeroides* and its potential spread in China. *Biodivers. Sci.* 16, 578–585. doi: 10.3724/sp.j.1003.2008.08195
- Dong, B. C., Alpert, P., Guo, W., and Yu, F. H. (2012). Effects of fragmentation on the survival and growth of the invasive, clonal plant *Alternantheraphiloxeroides*. *Biol. Invasions* 14, 1101–1110. doi: 10.1007/s10530-011-0141-5
- Douhovnikoff, V., and Dodd, R. S. (2015). Epigenetics: a potential mechanism for clonal plant success. *Plant Ecol.* 216, 227–233. doi: 10.1007/s11258-014-0430-z

- Foust, C. M., Preite, V., Schrey, A. W., Alvarez, M., Robertson, M. H., Verhoeven, K. J. F., et al. (2016). Genetic and epigenetic differences associated with environmental gradients in replicate populations of two salt marsh perennials. *Mol. Ecol.* 5, 1639–1652. doi: 10.1111/mec.13522
- Gao, L., Geng, Y., Li, B., Chen, J., and Yang, J. (2010). Genome-wide DNA methylation alterations of *Alternantheraphiloxeroides* in natural and manipulated habitats: implications for epigenetic regulation of rapid responses to environmental fluctuation and phenotypic variation. *Plant Cell Environ.* 33, 1820–1827. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3040.2010.02186.x
- Geng, Y., van Klinken, R. D., Sosa, A., Li, B., Chen, J., and Xu, C.-Y. (2016). The relative importance of genetic diversity and phenotypic plasticity in determining invasion success of a clonal weed in the USA and China. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7:213. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.00213
- Geng, Y. P., Pan, X. Y., Xu, C. Y., Zhang, W. J., Li, B., Chen, J. K., et al. (2007). Phenotypic plasticity rather than locally adapted ecotypes allows the invasive alligator weed to colonize a wide range of habitats. *Biol. Invasions* 9, 245–256. doi: 10.1007/s10530-006-9029–9021
- Guo, W., and Hu, Z. H. (2012). Effects of stolon severing on the expansion of Alternantheraphiloxeroides from terrestrial to contaminated aquatic habitats. Plant Species Biol. 27, 46–52. doi: 10.1111/j.1442-1984.2011.00335.x
- Hawes, N., Fidler, A., Tremblay, L., Pochon, X., Dumphy, B., and Smith, K. (2018). Understanding the role of DNA methylation in successful biological invasions: a review. *Biol. Invasions* 20, 2285–2300. doi: 10.1007/s10530-018-1703-6
- Heard, E., and Martienssen, R. A. (2014). Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance: myths and mechanisms. *Cell* 157, 95–109. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.02.045
- Herrera, C. M., and Bazaga, P. (2010). Epigenetic differentiation and relationship to adaptive genetic divergence in discrete populations of the violet *Viola cazorlensis*. *New Phytol.* 187, 867–876. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2010.03298.x
- Herrera, C. M., and Bazaga, P. (2011). Untangling individual variation in natural populations: ecological, genetic and epigenetic correlates of long-term inequality in herbivory. *Mol. Ecol.* 20, 1675–1688. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X. 2011.05026.x
- Herrera, C. M., Medrano, M., and Bazaga, P. (2013). Epigenetic differentiation persists after male gametogenesis in natural populations of the perennial herb *Helleborusfoetidus* (Ranunculaceae). *PLoS One* 8:e70730. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0070730
- Herrera, C. M., Pozo, M. I., and Bazaga, P. (2012). Jack of all nectars, master of most: DNA methylation and the epigenetic basis of niche width in a flowerliving yeast. *Mol. Ecol.* 21, 2602–2616. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2011.05402. x
- Holm, L., Doll, J., Holm, E., Pancho, J. V., and Herberger, J. P. (1997). World Weeds: Natural Histories and Distribution. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Jones, P. A. (2012). Functions of DNA methylation: islands, start sites, gene bodies and beyond. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 13, 484–492. doi: 10.1038/nrg3230
- Kalisz, S., and Purugganan, M. D. (2004). Epialleles via DNA methylation: consequences for plant evolution. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 19, 309–314. doi: 10.1016/ j.tree.2004.03.034
- Kilvitis, H., Alvarez, M., Foust, C., Schrey, A., Robertson, M., and Richards, C. (2014). "Ecological Epigenetics," in *Ecological Genomics*, eds C. R. Landry and N. Aubin-Horth (Netherlands: Springer), 191–210. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-7347-9\_10
- Kooke, R., Johannes, F., Wardenaar, R., Becker, F., Etcheverry, M., Colot, V., et al. (2015). epigenetic basis of morphological variation and phenotypic plasticity in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant Cell* 27, 337–348. doi: 10.1105/tpc.114.133025
- Latzel, V., Allan, E., BortoliniSilveira, A., Colot, V., Fischer, M., and Bossdorf, O. (2013). Epigenetic diversity increases the productivity and stability of plant populations. *Nat. Commun.* 4:2875. doi: 10.1038/ncomms3875
- Legendre, P., and Legendre, L. (1998). *Numerical Ecology*, 2nd Edn, Vol. 24. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science.
- Li, Z. Y., and Xie, Y. (2002). Alien Species in China. Beijing: China Forest Press.
- Liebl, A. L., Schrey, A. W., Richards, C. L., and Martin, L. B. (2013). Patterns of DNA methylation throughout a range expansion of an introduced songbird. *Inter. Comp. Biol.* 53, 351–358. doi: 10.1093/icb/ict007
- Lira-Medeiros, C. F., Parisod, C., Fernandes, R. A., Mata, C. S., Cardoso, M. A., and Ferreira, P. C. G. (2010). Epigenetic variation in mangrove plants occurring in contrasting natural environment. *PLoS One* 5:e10326. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0010326

- Massicotte, R., and Angers, B. (2012). General-purpose genotype or how epigenetics extend the flexibility of a genotype. *Genet. Res. Int.* 2012:317175. doi: 10.1155/2012/317175
- Medrano, M., Herrera, C. M., and Bazaga, P. (2014). Epigenetic variation predicts regional and local intraspecific functional diversity in a perennial herb. *Mol. Ecol.* 23, 4926–4938. doi: 10.1111/mec.12911
- Mougel, C., Thioulouse, J., Perrière, G., and Nesme, X. (2002). A mathematical method for determining genome divergence and species delineation using AFLP. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 52, 573–586. doi: 10.1099/00207713-52-2-573
- Pan, X., Geng, Y., Zhang, W., Li, B., and Chen, J. (2006). The influence of abiotic stress and phenotypic plasticity on the distribution of invasive?*Alternantheraphiloxeroides* along a riparian zone. *Acta Oecol.* 30, 333–341. doi: 10.1016/j.actao.2006.03.003
- Peakall, R., and Smouse, P. E. (2012). GenALEx 6.5: genetic analysis in excel. Population genetic software for teaching and research-an update. *Bioinformatics* 28, 2537–2539. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/bts460
- Preite, V., Snoek, L. B., Oplaat, C., Biere, A., Van Der Putten, W. H., and Verhoeven, K. J. F. (2015). The epigenetic footprint of poleward range-expanding plants in apomictic dandelions. *Mol. Ecol.* 24, 4406–4418. doi: 10.1111/mec.13329
- Pyšek, P. (1997). "Clonality and plant invasions: can a trait make a difference?," in *The Ecology and Evolution of Clonal Plants*, eds H. de Kroon and J. van Groenendael (Leiden: Backhuys Publishers), 405–427.
- Richards, C. L., Alonso, C., Becker, C., Bossdorf, O., Bucher, E., Colomé-Tatché, M., et al. (2017). Ecological plant epigenetics: evidence from model and non-model species, and the way forward. *Ecol. Lett.* 20, 1576–1590. doi: 10.1111/ele.12858
- Richards, C. L., Bossdorf, O., and Pigliucci, M. (2010). What role does heritable epigenetic variation play in phenotypic evolution? *Bioscience* 60, 232–237. doi: 10.1525/bio.2010.60.3.9
- Richards, C. L., Schrey, A. W., and Pigliucci, M. (2012). Invasion of diverse habitats by few Japanese knotweed genotypes is correlated with epigenetic differentiation. *Ecol. Lett.* 15, 1016–1025. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2012. 01824.x
- Richards, E. J. (2008). Population epigenetics. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 18, 221–226. doi: 10.1016/j.gde.2008.01.014
- Saéz-Laguna, E., Guevara, M. Á., Diáz, L. M., Sanìchez-Gómez, D., Collada, C., Aranda, I., et al. (2014). Epigenetic variability in the genetically uniform forest tree species *Pinuspinea L. PLoS One* 9:e103145. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0103145
- Schmitz, R. J., Schultz, M. D., Urich, M. A., Nery, J. R., Pelizzola, M., Libiger, O., et al. (2013). Patterns of population epigenomic diversity. *Nature* 495, 193–198. doi: 10.1038/nature11968
- Schulz, B., Eckstein, R. L., and Durka, W. (2013). Scoring and analysis of methylation- sensitive amplification polymorphisms for epigenetic population studies. *Mol. Ecol. Resour.* 13, 642–653. doi: 10.1111/1755-0998.12100
- Schulz, B., Eckstein, R. L., and Durka, W. (2014). Epigenetic variation reflects dynamic habitat conditions in a rare floodplain herb. *Mol. Ecol.* 23, 3523–3537. doi: 10.1111/mec.12835
- Silvertown, J. (2008). The evolutionary maintenance of sexual reproduction: evidence from the ecological distribution of asexual reproduction in clonal plants. *Int. J. Plant Sci.* 169, 157–168. doi: 10.1086/523357
- Sosa, A. J., Greizerstein, E., Cardo, M. V., Telesnicki, M. C., and Julien, M. H. (2007). "The evolutionary history of an invasive species: alligator weed, Alternantheraphiloxeroides," in *Proceedings of the XII International Symposium* on Biological Control of Weeds, eds M. H. Julien, R. Sforza, M. C. Bon, H. C. Evans, P. E. Hatcher, H. L. Hinz, et al. Walingford: CAB International.
- van der Graaf, A., Wardenaar, R., Neumann, D. A., Taudt, A., Shaw, R. G., Jansen, R. C., et al. (2015). Rate, spectrum, and evolutionary dynamics of spontaneous epimutations. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 112, 6676–6681. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 1424254112
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., and Preite, V. (2014). Epigenetic variation in asexually reproducing organisms. *Evolution* 68, 644–655. doi: 10.1111/evo.12320
- Vos, P., Hogers, R., Bleeker, M., Reijans, M., van de Lee, T., Hornes, M., et al. (1995). AFLP: a new technique for DNA fingerprinting. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 23, 4407–4414. doi: 10.1093/nar/23.21.4407
- Wang, N., Yu, F. H., Li, P. X., He, W. M., Liu, J., Yu, G. L., et al. (2009). Clonal integration supports the expansion from terrestrial to aquatic environments of

the amphibious stoloniferous herb Alternantheraphiloxeroides. Plant Biol. 11, 483-489. doi: 10.1111/j.1438-8677.2008.00133.x

- Whipple, A. V., and Holeski, L. M. (2016). Epigenetic inheritance across the landscape. *Front. Genet.* 7:189. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2016. 00189
- Xu, C. Y., Schooler, S. S., and Van Klinken, R. D. (2010). Effects of clonal integration and light availability on the growth and physiology of two invasive herbs. *J. Ecol.* 98, 833–844. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745.2010.01 668.x
- Xu, C. Y., Zhang, W. J., Fu, C. Z., and Lu, B. R. (2003). Genetic diversity of alligator weed in China by RAPD analysis. *Biodivers. Conserv.* 12, 637–645. doi: 10.1023/A:1022453129662
- Ye, W. H., Li, J., Cao, H. L., and Ge, X. J. (2003). Genetic uniformity of Alternantheraphiloxeroides in South China. Weed Res. 43, 297–302. doi: 10. 1046/j.1365-3180.2003.00346.x
- You, W., Fan, S., Yu, D., Xie, D., and Liu, C. (2014). An invasive clonal plant benefits from clonal integration more than a co-occurring native plant in nutrient-patchy and competitive environments. *PLoS One* 9:e97246. doi: 10. 1371/journal.pone.0097246

- Zhang, Y. Y., Fischer, M., Colot, V., and Bossdorf, O. (2013). Epigenetic variation creates potential for evolution of plant phenotypic plasticity. *New Phytol.* 197, 314–322. doi: 10.1111/nph.12010
- Zhang, Y. Y., Latzel, V., Fischer, M., and Bossdorf, O. (2018). Understanding the evolutionary potential of epigenetic variation: a comparison of heritable phenotypic variation in epiRILs, RILs, and natural ecotypes of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Heredity* 121, 257–265. doi: 10.1038/s41437-018-0095-9

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Shi, Chen, Gao, Xu, Ou, Bossdorf, Yang and Geng. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## **Context-Dependent Parental Effects** on Clonal Offspring Performance

#### Bi-Cheng Dong<sup>1</sup>, Mark van Kleunen<sup>2,3</sup> and Fei-Hai Yu<sup>1,3,4\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Nature Conservation, Beijing Forestry University, Beijing, China, <sup>2</sup> Ecology, Biology Department, University of Konstanz, Konstanz, Germany, <sup>3</sup> Zhejiang Provincial Key Laboratory of Plant Evolutionary Ecology and Conservation, Taizhou University, Taizhou, China, <sup>4</sup> Institute of Wetland Ecology & Clone Ecology, Taizhou University, Taizhou, China

Parental environments may potentially affect offspring fitness, and the expression of such parental effects may depend on offspring environments and on whether one considers an individual offspring or all offspring of a parent. Using a well-studied clonal herb, Alternanthera philoxeroides, we first grew parent plants in high and low soil-nutrient conditions and obtained 1st generation clonal offspring from these two environments. Then we grew offspring of these two types of 1st generation clonal offspring also in high and low nutrient conditions. We measured and analyzed mean performance and summed performance of the four types of 2nd generation clonal offspring. High nutrient availability of parental environments markedly increased both mean performance (i.e., the average fitness measure across all individual offspring produced by a parent) and summed performance (i.e., the sum of the fitness measure of all offspring produced by a parent) of the 2nd generation clonal offspring. The positive parental effects on summed performance of the 2nd generation clonal offspring were stronger when the 1st generation clonal offspring grew in the high instead of the low nutrient conditions, but the positive parental effects on their mean performance did not depend on the nutrient environments of the 1st generation clonal offspring. The results provide novel evidence that parental environmental effects persist across vegetative generations and strongly depend on offspring environments and levels of plants.

Keywords: Alternanthera philoxeroides, clonal plant, individual and whole-generation levels, parental environmental effect, soil nutrients, vegetative offspring

## INTRODUCTION

Vegetative reproduction is a life-history trait that contributes to the wide distribution of clonal plants in natural habitats (Sosnová et al., 2011). Some clonal plants occupying large geographical areas exhibit distinct phenotypes that are in some cases derived from only one genotype or several closely related genotypes (Poulin et al., 2005; Barrett et al., 2008; Gao et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2010). Clonal (vegetative) offspring ramets are repeatedly produced by parent ramets during the life cycle of clonal plants, and environmental effects experienced by parents may influence performance of clonal offspring. Such parental (environmental) effects have been increasingly considered an important life-history property, acting as an environmental link across generations and influencing the rapid adaptation of offspring to new environments (Schwaegerle et al., 2000; Donohue, 2009; Mousseau et al., 2009; Latzel and Klimešová, 2010; González et al., 2016).

Like genetic effects, parental effects have ecological and evolutionary significance, especially when they can pre-adapt offspring to local conditions that the parents experienced, and which the

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Marshall Abrams, University of Alabama at Birmingham, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Tuomas Hämälä, University of Minnesota Twin Cities, United States Margarida Matos, Universidade de Lisboa, Portugal

> \*Correspondence: Fei-Hai Yu feihaiyu@126.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 17 August 2018 Accepted: 23 November 2018 Published: 06 December 2018

#### Citation:

Dong B-C, van Kleunen M and Yu F-H (2018) Context-Dependent Parental Effects on Clonal Offspring Performance. Front. Plant Sci. 9:1824. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2018.01824

34

offspring are also likely to experience (Pigliucci, 2005). Parental effects may modify propagule size to match offspring environments if they are predictable (Allen et al., 2008; Charpentier et al., 2012; Huber et al., 2014). For instance, plants in favorable habitats may produce larger but fewer seeds (or clonal offspring) to shorten time to establishment, resulting in an early competitive advantage in the next generation. By contrast, plants in unfavorable habitats may produce smaller but more offspring to potentially increase offspring dispersal away from the unfavorable habitat but at the cost of individual offspring fitness (Dong et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2014). To achieve a longterm fitness benefit, parental effects may also trigger phenotypic similarity between parents and offspring. For instance, droughtstressed plants may develop longer root systems and produce sexual offspring that also develop longer root systems (Herman et al., 2012), and plants exposed to insect herbivory produce sexual offspring with a strong herbivory-resistant phenotype (Agrawal, 1999, 2002). While many studies have tested parental effects on performance of sexual offspring, few have tested those on performance of clonal offspring and thus little is known about whether parental effects can persist across clonal generations (Latzel and Klimešová, 2010; Huber et al., 2014; González et al., 2016).

Parental effects on offspring fitness can be categorized into four predictable scenarios (Figure 1). In the predictable scenarios, parental effects are assumed to be caused by two types of parental environments, i.e., favorable and unfavorable environments. First, parental effects are independent of offspring environments (Figure 1A; Schwaegerle et al., 2000; Dong et al., 2017, 2018), i.e., offspring of parent plants grown in favorable environments always perform better than offspring of parents grown in unfavorable environments (Uller et al., 2013; Engqvist and Reinhold, 2016). Second, parental effects are context-dependent and adaptive (Figure 1B). Parental effects are advantageous if offspring grow in an environment similar to the one that their parents have encountered (Mousseau and Fox, 1998; Galloway, 2005), and disadvantageous if they grow in an environment dissimilar to the one that their parents have encountered (Dyer et al., 2010). Third, parental effects are advantageous only when offspring grow under favorable environments (Figure 1C). In Plantago lanceolata, for example, offspring of parents growing in nutrient-rich soils accumulated more carbohydrates in roots than offspring of parents growing in nutrient-poor soils (Latzel et al., 2014). However, such parental effects were detected only for offspring growing in nutrientrich soils, and not for offspring in nutrient-poor soils (Latzel et al., 2014). Fourth, parental effects are advantageous only when offspring grow under unfavorable environments (Figure 1D). In animals, for instance, the positive effect of egg size (an indication of maternal nutritional provisioning) is often more pronounced in stressful environments (Fox, 2000; Dziminski and Roberts, 2006).

Although parental effects have been increasingly documented at the individual level (i.e., mean fitness of individual offspring; Huber et al., 2014; González et al., 2016; Groot et al., 2016), they have rarely been explored at the level of the whole offspring generation (i.e., the sum of the fitness measure of all



**FIGURE 1** | Schematic diagram for parental environmental effects that are not related to offspring environments (A), or that are related to offspring environments (B–D). See the text for details.

offspring produced by a parent during, e.g., one growing season; Beckerman et al., 2002; Plaistow and Benton, 2009; Molofsky et al., 2014). From an offspring-generation perspective, parental environments may interact with, e.g., offspring survival, size and number, so that the pattern of parental effects at the offspringgeneration level is more complex and unpredictable than that at the individual level (Crone, 1997; Charpentier et al., 2012). For instance, due to a potential trade-off between offspring size and number (Stuefer et al., 2010; Dong et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2014), parental effects that are adaptive at individual offspring level may not necessarily be so when fitness of all offspring of a parent are considered (i.e., at the level of the whole offspring generation), and vice versa. Given that parental effects have an impact on performance of the offspring generation, they may play an important role in population dynamics (Molofsky et al., 2014). Therefore, it is important to understand parental effects also at the offspring-generation level.

We investigated effects of nutrient environments experienced by parent plants on performance of clonal offspring of a wellstudied clonal herb, *Alternanthera philoxeroides*, both at the level of individual offspring and offspring generation. Specifically, we tested the following hypotheses. (1) Parental nutrient effects can persist across vegetative generations in clonal species. One prediction is that clonal offspring produced by parent plants subjected to high soil nutrients will perform better than do the offspring produced by parent plants subjected to low soil nutrients, since providing parent plants with high soil nutrients
may allow them to produce high-quality clonal offspring. (2) The magnitude of parental nutrient effects depends on the nutrient environments of clonal offspring. One prediction is that providing clonal offspring with high nutrient levels amplifies parental effect as shown in **Figure 1C**. (3) Parental nutrient effects at the offspring-generation level are inconsistent with the effects at the individual-offspring level. This is because parental effects at the individual level are determined only by average offspring size, while parental effects at the generation level are determined jointly by the survival, size and number of offspring.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

## **Study Species and Plant Material**

Alternanthera philoxeroides (Mart.) Griseb. is a creeping perennial herb of the Amaranthaceae family, native to South America (Holm et al., 1997). It is listed as one of the most noxious invasive plants in China and other regions around the world (Julien et al., 1995; Sainty et al., 1998). In China, for lack of viable seeds, *A. philoxeroides* mainly relies on clonal growth by producing creeping stems and/or root fragments to achieve offspring recruitment (Wang et al., 2008, 2009). Each stem node of *A. philoxeroides* is considered an asexual individual (i.e., ramet), because it has the potential to root and develop into a physiologically independent plant (Dong et al., 2010, 2012). This species can rapidly disperse and colonize both aquatic and terrestrial habitats, causing severe economic and environmental problems (Wang et al., 2008, 2009).

For our study, original plants of A. philoxeroides were collected on 18-19 May 2011, from several locations in a riparian agricultural area in Zhejiang province (28.87° N, 121.01° E), in the south of China. The sampling site did not belong to any farms or national parks, so that we did not need any relevant permissions for collecting plant samples. To reduced potential phenotypic differences among the plants due to variation in parental environments, the plants had been propagated vegetatively for 4 years in a heated greenhouse at Forest Science Co., Ltd., of Beijing Forestry University. In China and Australia, A. philoxeroides does not produce viable seeds (Sainty et al., 1998; Zhu et al., 2015). Studies using molecular markers showed that populations sampled in South China derived from a single genotype (Xu et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2005; Li and Ye, 2006). Thus, it is very likely that the plants we collected and their clonal offspring share the same genotype.

## **Experimental Design**

The experiment consisted of two steps (**Figure 2**). In brief, we first grew 42 parent plants each with a stem of about 15 cm long in high and low soil nutrient conditions (i.e., 21 replicates per parental treatment) and obtained seven replicates of two types of the 1st generation clonal offspring ramets for growth measurements and the remaining 14 replicates for subsequent experiment. Then we grew seven replicates of 1st generation clonal offspring ramets of each type also in high and low nutrient

conditions and measured the 2nd generation clonal offspring ramets (Figure 2).

In more detail, on 28 June 2014, 100 stem fragments of *A. philoxeroides*, each consisting of one node bearing two opposite leaves and 3-cm-long proximal and distal internodes, were cut off from the stock plants. In the same greenhouse as the pre-cultivation, fragments were grown in planting trays filled with an 1:1 volume mixture of quartz sand (0.5–1.0 mm particle size) and peat (Pindstrup Seedling, Pindstrup Mosebrug A/S, Pindstrup, Denmark). After 3 weeks when most fragments had produced a new stem of ~15 cm long, we selected 60 fragments (plants) of similar sizes. Of the 60 plants, 18 were harvested to measure initial dry mass (mean: 111.5 mg; 95% confidence interval: 100.1–122.4 mg; N = 18). The remaining 42 plants were used as parent plants, and were transplanted into pots that were 14 cm in diameter and 12 cm in depth and filled with the soil mixture described above.

We randomly assigned the 42 parent plants to two soil nutrient treatments, and thus each treatment had 21 replicates. For the high-nutrient treatment, 2 g L<sup>-1</sup> of slow-release fertilizer (16 N: 9 P: 12 K: 2 Mg; Osmocote Standard, Scotts, Marysville, Ohio, USA) was mixed into the soil of each pot. For the low-nutrient treatment, no fertilizer was added. The two nutrient treatments are the nutrient conditions commonly experienced by the species. Pots were randomly repositioned once a month to minimize possible effects of environmental heterogeneity in the greenhouse. Tap water was supplied daily to keep the soil moist. The treatments lasted for 13 weeks, during which the mean air temperature ( $\pm$  SE) in the greenhouse was 23.1  $\pm$  0.4°C, as measured by a Hygrochron temperature logger (iButton DS1923; Maxim Integrated Products, USA).

On 18 October 2014, we randomly chose seven replicate plants (parent ramets with clonal offspring ramets) in each treatment and counted the number of offspring ramets. The plants were then subdivided into the aboveground part (the assembly of single-node offspring ramets attached with two opposite leaves and half of both the proximal and distal internodes) and belowground part (roots), and dried at  $70^{\circ}$ C for 48 h.

For each of the remaining 14 replicate plants in each of the two nutrient treatments, we obtained single-node offspring ramets (a stem node attached with two opposite leaves and a half of proximal and distal internodes) by cutting off the nodes along the newly produced stems of each parent plant. Each of these single-node ramets (i.e., the 1st generation clonal offspring) was labeled to mark its position along the stems produced by the parent plants, and weighed to obtain initial fresh mass. The parent plants in the high-nutrient treatment each produced 10-47 offspring ramets, and those in the low-nutrient treatment each produced 6-19 offspring ramets. Each of the 1st generation offspring ramets taken from seven randomly selected plants of each of the two nutrient treatments was grown in the high nutrient treatment (adding  $2 \text{ g } \text{L}^{-1}$  of slow-release fertilizer to the soil), and each of the 1st generation offspring ramets taken from the remaining seven plants of each of the two nutrient treatments was grown in the low nutrient treatment (no fertilizer added). The soil mixture



used for the 1st generation offspring ramets was the same as that for the parent plants, and all offspring ramets taken from one parent plant were grown in different cells (each 4.6 cm long  $\times$  4.6 cm wide  $\times$  11 cm deep) within the same planting tray, and subjected to one nutrient treatment. There were seven replicate trays for each of the four parent-offspring treatment combinations. Trays were randomly repositioned every month.

The treatments for the 1st generation offspring lasted for 26 weeks, from 18 October 2014 to 18 April 2015. They were conducted in the same greenhouse (mean temperature  $\pm$  SE was 15.4  $\pm$  0.2°C). At harvest, we recorded the survival status of the originally planted offspring ramets. We counted the number of the 2nd generation ramets originated from each of the 1st generation offspring ramets and also measured biomass of the 2nd generation ramets by drying them at 70°C for 48 h. Based on these data, we calculated the summed mass and summed number of the 2nd generation ramets produced by

all the 1st generation offspring ramets from each parent plant. We also calculated mean mass and mean number of the 2nd generation ramets per 1st generation offspring from each parent plant (summed mass or number of the 2nd generation ramets divided by number of the 1st generation offspring ramets from each parent plant).

## Data Analyses

We used *t*-tests to examine the effects of soil-nutrient treatments on total mass, number of ramets and mean ramet mass (shoot mass divided by number of ramets) of the 1st generation offspring (i.e., the ramets produced by the parent plants). We used twoway ANOVAs to test the effects of parental nutrient conditions (fixed effect), offspring nutrient conditions (fixed effect) and their interaction (fixed effect) on performance of *A. philoxeroides* at both the offspring generation level (summed mass and summed number of the 2nd generation ramets produced by all the 1st generation offspring from one parent plant) and the individual level (mean mass and mean number of the 2nd generation ramets

across the 1st generation offspring ramets from a parent plant). We also used two-way ANOVAs to test the effects of parental and offspring nutrient treatments on initial fresh mass and number of the surviving 1st generation offspring ramets as well as survival rate of the ramets. These data met the assumptions of homoscedasticity and normality. The analyses were conducted using SPSS 22.0 (SPSS, Chicago, IL, USA).

А three-parameter  $\left( Y = \frac{a}{X}^{*} \exp \left( -0.5^{*} \left( \frac{\ln(\frac{X}{X0})}{b} \right)^{2} \right) \right)$  lognormal distribution employed to was

fit

the frequency distribution of initial fresh mass of the pooled 1st generation offspring ramets produced by parent plants grown in the high nutrient or the low nutrient treatments. In the equation, X is the initial mass of each 1st generation offspring ramet; X<sub>0</sub>, a, and b are the location parameter, the scale parameter, and the shape parameter of distribution, respectively. The regression analyses were performed using Sigmaplot 12.5 (Systat Software Inc., San Jose, CA, USA).

## RESULTS

#### Performance of the Parental Generation

Total mass, number of ramets and mean ramet mass of the 1st generation offspring ramets produced by the parent plants were all significantly lower in the low nutrient than in the high nutrient treatment (Figure 3).

#### Performance of the Offspring Generation

Summed mass and number of the 2nd generation offspring ramets were significantly affected by parental and offspring environments, as well as by their interaction (Table 1, Figure 4). High nutrient availability of parental environments markedly increased summed performance of all 2nd generation offspring produced in the offspring generation (Figures 4A,B). However, these positive parental effects were stronger when the 1st generation offspring grew in the high than in the low nutrient conditions (Figures 4A,B). By contrast, mean mass and mean number of the 2nd generation offspring ramets were independently affected by parental and offspring environments (Table 1). High nutrient availability of parental and offspring environments both increased mean mass and mean number of the 2nd generation offspring ramets, but the positive parental effects did not depend on the nutrient environments of the 1st generation offspring (Figures 4C,D).

Initial fresh mass of the surviving 1st generation offspring was independently affected by parental and offspring environments (Table 2). High nutrient availability of parental environments increased initial fresh mass, and high nutrient availability of offspring environments allowed the smaller 1st generation offspring ramets to survive during the experiment (Figure 5A). The number of the surviving 1st generation offspring ramets was only affected by parental environments, rather than by offspring environments (Table 2). High nutrient availability of the parental environments increased number of the surviving 1st generation offspring ramets (Figure 5B). By contrast, survival rate of the 1st generation offspring was affected



FIGURE 3 | Effects of parent nutrient treatment on total mass (A), number of ramets (B), and mean ramet mass (C) of the 1st generation offspring of Alternanthera philoxeroides. Means + SE and t, df, and P values of t-test are given.

by neither parental nor offspring environments (Table 2, Figure 5C).

Frequency distribution of the pooled 1st generation offspring ramets subjected to each of parental nutrient treatments fitted well to the lognormal distribution (Figure A1). The distribution of 1st generation offspring ramets produced by parent plants growing in the high nutrient treatment was positively skewed [spanning a broad range of 2.5-66.1 mg;  $R^2 = 0.886, F_{(2, 26)} = 83.65, P < 0.001$ ]. By contrast, the distribution of 1st generation offspring ramets produced by parent plants growing in the low nutrient condition tended to be platykurtic (flat) and symmetrical [spanning a narrow range of 1.8–34.3 mg;  $R^2 = 0.924$ ,  $F_{(2, 15)} = 79.37$ , P < 0.001; Figure A1].

## DISCUSSION

For the parent generation of *A. philoxeroides*, limited soil nutrients reduced biomass accumulation and new ramet production by  $\sim$ 50% and mean ramet mass (or vegetative offspring size) by 20%. These results were consistent with the negative responses of *A. philoxeroides* to low resource availability (e.g., Li et al., 2014). Interestingly, parental nutrient environments exerted a strong effect on performance across vegetative generations. One apparent reason is that the offspring from parents growing in the nutrient-rich environment were relatively larger, having about 2-fold greater initial mass than

**TABLE 1** [Effects of parent and offspring (1st generation) nutrient treatments on summed and mean performance of the 2nd generation offspring across the 1st generation offspring of a parent plant.

Measure	Pare	nt (P)	Offspring (O)		Р×	0
	<b>F</b> (1, 24)	Р	<b>F</b> (1, 24)	Р	<b>F</b> (1, 24)	Р
Summed mass	21.83	<0.001	10.34	0.004	5.67	0.026
Summed ramet number	29.83	<0.001	17.65	<0.001	7.20	0.013
Mean mass	12.62	0.002	38.77	<0.001	2.20	0.151
Mean ramet number	6.68	0.016	79.83	<0.001	0.09	0.765

Degrees of freedom (df), F, and P of ANOVA are given. Values for which P < 0.05 are shown in bold.

did offspring taken from parents growing in the nutrientpoor environment. Such a size advantage of offspring benefited the subsequent growth of offspring both in the high and in the low nutrient environment. The variation in offspring size, and the corresponding provisioning of internal resources (e.g., non-structural carbohydrates and nitrogen) may be one of potential mechanisms that triggered the observed variation in fitness between offspring ramets taken from parents growing in contrasting habitats (Herman and Sultan, 2011; Latzel et al., 2014).

We also found that the magnitude of parental effects depended on the environment of the offspring, i.e., the positive effect of the parental high-nutrient treatment was amplified when the offspring were also in a high-nutrient environment (Figure 1C). To some degree, parental effects could facilitate the preadaptation of offspring of A. philoxeroides to their parental environment by modifying offspring size, thereby helping to gradually accumulate a size advantage over previous generations in favorable habitats. Such a life history may possibly contribute to the abundance and invasiveness of A. philoxeroides in the environments where resource availability is high, e.g., crop fields and irrigation ditches (Pan et al., 2006). The ecological significance of parental effects have also been reported in many sexually propagated species (Miao and Primack, 1991; Miao et al., 1991; Herman et al., 2012; Jacobs and Lesmeister, 2012; Latzel et al., 2014). For example, parental effects could maximize biomass and root carbohydrate storage accumulation in P. lanceolata, seedling yield in Campanulastrum americanum



FIGURE 4 | Effects of parent and offspring (1st generation) nutrient treatments on summed mass (A), summed ramet number (B), mean mass (C), and mean ramet number (D) of the 2nd generation offspring of Alternanthera philoxeroides across the 1st generation offspring of a parent plant. Means + SE are given.

Parental Effects in Clonal Species

**TABLE 2** | Effects of parent and offspring (1st generation) nutrient treatments on initial fresh mass and number of the surviving 1st generation offspring ramets and survival rate.

Measure	Pare	Parent (P)		ng (O)	Ρ×	0
	<b>F</b> (1, 24)	Р	<b>F</b> (1, 24)	Р	<b>F</b> (1, 24)	Р
Initial fresh mass	34.31	<0.001	4.88	0.037	0.02	0.894
Number	18.06	<0.001	0.34	0.567	0.27	0.608
Survival rate	0.10	0.758	0.07	0.791	0.14	0.705

Degrees of freedom (df), F, and P of ANOVA are given. Values for which P < 0.05 are shown in bold.

and drought tolerance in *Polygonum persicaria*, when the offspring grew in the environments similar to their parental environments (Galloway and Etterson, 2007; Herman et al., 2012; Latzel et al., 2014).

While positive parental nutrient effects were detected at both individual and whole-generation levels, the patterns of these parental effects differed. Context-dependent parental effects in A. philoxeroides were detected at the offspring generation level (summed performance of the 2nd generation offspring across all the 1st generation offspring ramets from a parent plant), but not with respect to individual ramet performance (mean performance of the 2nd generation offspring across the 1st generation offspring ramets of a parent plant). One possible reason is that parental effects at the offspring-generation scale were jointly influenced by offspring size and offspring number, while parental effects at the individual offspring scale were only determined by mean offspring size (Hopper et al., 2003; Charpentier et al., 2012; Dong et al., 2012). Our results detected that parental nutrient environments significantly altered the survival and production of offspring, so we speculated that such variation in number of surviving 1st generation individuals may facilitate the parental effects on the summed fitness of offspring in the nutrient-rich environment, but contributed less to the parental effects on the summed offspring fitness in the nutrient-poor environment (Schwaegerle et al., 2000). Besides, parent plants growing in the high nutrient condition produced a positively skewed size distribution of offspring ramets, while parent plants growing in the low nutrient condition only produced a relatively platykurtic (flat) and symmetrical size distribution. To some extent, the changes in size distributions of offspring ramets caused by parental environments may potentially result in a difference in parental effects at individual and whole-generation levels. However, the ecological significance of the offspring-size distribution with regard to parental effects should be further explored in future studies.

We thus conclude that parental nutrient effects can persist across clonal generations of *A. philoxeroides* in terms of offspring size and number. Such positive parental effects may contribute to the colonization of *A. philoxeroides* in resource-rich habitats because parental effects lead to a gradual increase in the size advantage across clonal generations in such habitats (Marshall and Uller, 2007; Dyer et al., 2010; Gao et al., 2010). Our study also provides novel evidence that the ecological significance of parental environmental effects vary at different levels, implying



that these effects cannot simply be extrapolated from the individual to the whole-generation level. Apart from the variation in offspring size (or resource provisioning) and offspring number, parental environmental effects may also be closely related to multiple external or internal factors, including morphological and physiological changes (e.g., plant vigor) and epigenetically based variation (e.g., DNA methylation; Bossdorf et al., 2008; Herman and Sultan, 2011; Zhang et al., 2013; Douhovnikoff and Dodd, 2015; Dodd and Douhovnikoff, 2016). Therefore, future studies that integrate morphological, physiological and molecular evidence should be necessary to better understand the mechanisms of parental environmental effects in clonal species.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

B-CD and F-HY designed the experiment. B-CD performed the experiment. B-CD and F-HY did the statistical analysis. B-CD, MvK, and F-HY wrote the first draft of the manuscript. B-CD and F-HY contributed substantially to the revisions.

#### FUNDING

This research was supported by the National Key Research and Development Program of China (2016YFC1201101, 2016YFC1202102), the National Natural Science Foundation

#### REFERENCES

- Agrawal, A. A. (1999). Induced responses to herbivory in wild radish, effects on several herbivores and plant fitness. *Ecology* 80, 1713–1723. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(1999)080[1713:IRTHIW]2.0.CO;2
- Agrawal, A. A. (2002). Herbivory and maternal effects, mechanisms and consequences of transgenerational induced plant resistance. *Ecology* 83, 3408–3415. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(2002)083[3408:HAMEMA]2.0.CO;2
- Allen, R. M., Buckley, Y. M., and Marshall, D. J. (2008). Offspring size plasticity in response to intraspecific competition: an adaptive maternal effect across life-history stages. Am. Nat. 171, 225–237. doi: 10.1086/524952
- Barrett, S. C., Colautti, R. I., and Eckert, C. G. (2008). Plant reproductive systems and evolution during biological invasion. *Mol. Ecol.* 17, 373–383. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2007.03503.x
- Beckerman, A., Benton, T. G., and Ranta, E. (2002). Population dynamic consequences of delayed life-history effects. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 17, 263–269. doi: 10.1016/S0169-5347(02)02469-2
- Bossdorf, O., Richards, C. L., and Pigliucci, M. (2008). Epigenetics for ecologists. *Ecol. Lett.* 11, 106–115. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2007.01130.x
- Charpentier, A., Anand, M., and Bauch, C. T. (2012). Variable offspring size as an adaptation to environmental heterogeneity in a clonal plant species, integrating experimental and modelling approaches. *J. Ecol.* 100, 184–195. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745.2011.01899.x
- Crone, E. E. (1997). Parental environmental effects and cyclical dynamics in plant populations. Am. Nat. 150, 708–729. doi: 10.1086/286090
- Dodd, R. S., and Douhovnikoff, V. (2016). Adjusting to global change through clonal growth and epigenetic variation. *Front. Ecol. Evol*, doi: 10.3389/fevo.2016.00086
- Dong, B.-C., Alpert, P., Guo, W., and Yu, F.-H. (2012). Effects of fragmentation on the survival and growth of the invasive, clonal plant *Alternanthera philoxeroides. Biol. Invasions* 14, 1101–1110. doi: 10.1007/s10530-011-0141-5
- Dong, B.-C., Fu, T., Luo, F.-L., and Yu, F.-H. (2017). Herbivory-induced maternal effects on growth and defense traits in the clonal species *Alternanthera philoxeroides. Sci. Total Environ.* 605–606, 114–123. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.06.141
- Dong, B.-C., Wang, M.-Z., Liu, R.-H., Luo, F.-L., Li, H.-L., and Yu, F.-H. (2018). Direct and legacy effects of herbivory on growth and physiology of a clonal plant. *Biol. Invasions*. doi: 10.1007/s10530-018-1801-5
- Dong, B.-C., Yu, G.-L., Guo, W., Zhang, M.-X., Dong, M., and Yu, F.-H. (2010). How internode length, position and presence of leaves affect survival and growth of *Alternanthera philoxeroides* after fragmentation? *Evol. Ecol.* 24, 1447–1461. doi: 10.1007/s10682-010-9390-5
- Donohue, K. (2009). Completing the cycle, maternal effects as the missing link in plant life histories. *Philos. T. R. Soc. B* 364, 1059–1074. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2008.0291
- Douhovnikoff, V., and Dodd, R. S. (2015). Epigenetics, a potential mechanism for clonal plant success. *Plant Ecol.* 16, 227–233. doi: 10.1007/s11258-014-0430-z
- Dyer, A. R., Brown, C. S., Espeland, E. K., McKay, J. K., Meimberg, H., and Rice, K. J. (2010). SYNTHESIS, the role of adaptive transgenerational plasticity in biological invasions of plants. *Evol. Appl.* 3, 179–192. doi: 10.1111/j.1752-4571.2010.00118.x
- Dziminski, M. A., and Roberts, J. D. (2006). Fitness consequences of variable maternal provisioning in quacking frogs (*Crinia georgiana*). J. Evolution. Biol. 19, 144–155. doi: 10.1111/j.1420-9101.2005.00978.x

of China (31500331, 31570413), and the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities (2015ZC Q-BH-01).

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Jun Li and Lu Liu for their assistance with the experiment.

- Engqvist, L., and Reinhold, K. (2016). Adaptive trans-generational phenotypic plasticity and the lack of an experimental control in reciprocal match/mismatch experiments. *Methods Ecol. Evol.* 7, 1482–1488. doi: 10.1111/2041-210X. 12618
- Fox, C. W. (2000). Natural selection on seed-beetle egg size in nature and the laboratory: variation among environments. *Ecology* 81, 3029–3035. doi: 10. 1890/0012-9658(2000)081[3029:NSOSBE]2.0.CO;2
- Galloway, L. F. (2005). Maternal effects provide phenotypic adaptation to local environmental conditions. N. Phytol. 166, 93–100. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01314.x
- Galloway, L. F., and Etterson, J. R. (2007). Transgenerational plasticity is adaptive in the wild. *Science* 318, 1134–1136. doi: 10.1126/science.1148766
- Gao, L., Geng, Y., Li, B., Chen, J., and Yang, J. (2010). Genome-wide DNA methylation alterations of *Alternanthera philoxeroides* in natural and manipulated habitats, implications for epigenetic regulation of rapid responses to environmental fluctuation and phenotypic variation. *Plant Cell Environ.* 33, 1820–1827. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3040.2010.02186.x
- González, A. P. R., Dumalasová, V., Rosenthal, J., Skuhrovec, J., and Latzel, V. (2016). The role of transgenerational effects in adaptation of clonal offspring of white clover (*Trifolium repens*) to drought and herbivory. *Evol. Ecol.* 31, 345–361. doi: 10.1007/s10682-016-9844-5
- Groot, M. P., Kooke, R., Knoben, N., Vergeer, P., Keurentjes, J. J., Ouborg, N. J., et al. (2016). Effects of multi-generational stress exposure and offspring environment on the expression and persistence of transgenerational effects in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *PLoS ONE* 11:e0151566. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0151566
- Herman, J. J., and Sultan, S. E. (2011). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in plants, case studies, mechanisms, and implications for natural populations. *Front. Plant Sci.* 2:102. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2011.00102
- Herman, J. J., Sultan, S. E., Horgan-Kobelski, T., and Riggs, C. (2012). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in an annual plant, grandparental and parental drought stress enhance performance of seedlings in dry soil. *Integr. Comp. Biol.* 52, 77–88. doi: 10.1093/icb/ics041
- Holm, L. G., Doll, J., Holm, E., Pancho, J., and Herberger, J. (1997). World Weeds, Natural Histories and Distribution. New York, NY: John Wiley and Sons.
- Hopper, K. R., Rosenheim, J. A., Prout, T., and Oppenheim, S. J. (2003). Within-generation bet hedging, a seductive explanation? *Oikos* 101, 219–222. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0706.2003.12051.x
- Huber, H., Visser, E. J., Clements, G., and Peters, J. L. (2014). Flooding and fragment size interact to determine survival and regrowth after fragmentation in two stoloniferous *Trifolium species*. *AoB Plants* 6:plu024. doi: 10.1093/aobpla/plu024
- Jacobs, B. S., and Lesmeister, S. A. (2012). Maternal environmental effects on fitness, fruit morphology and ballistic seed dispersal distance in an annual forb. *Funct. Ecol.* 26, 588–597. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2435.2012.01964.x
- Julien, M. H., Skarratt, B., and Maywald, G. F. (1995). Potential geographical distribution of alligator weed and its biological control by *Agasicles hygrophila*. *J. Aquat. Plant Manag.* 33, 55–60.
- Latzel, V., Janeček, Š., DoleŽal, J., Klimešová, J., and Bossdorf, O. (2014). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in the perennial *Plantago lanceolata*. Oikos 123, 41–46. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0706.2013.00537.x
- Latzel, V., and Klimešová, J. (2010). Transgenerational plasticity in clonal plants. *Evol. Ecol.* 24, 1537–1543. doi: 10.1007/s10682-010-9385-2
- Li, H.-L., Ning, L., Alpert, P., Li, J.-M., and Yu, F.-H. (2014). Responses to simulated nitrogen deposition in invasive and native or non-invasive

clonal plants in China. *Plant Ecol.* 215, 1483–1492. doi: 10.1007/s11258-014-0408-x

- Li, J., and Ye, W.-H. (2006). Genetic diversity of alligator weed ecotypes is not the reason for their different responses to biological control. Aquat. Bot. 86, 155–158. doi: 10.1016/j.aquabot.2006.02.006
- Marshall, D. J., and Uller, T. (2007). When is a maternal effect adaptive? *Oikos* 116, 1957–1963. doi: 10.1111/j.2007.0030-1299.16203.x
- Miao, S.-L., Bazzaz, F. A., and Primack, R. B. (1991). Persistence of maternal nutrient effects in *Plantago major*, the third generation. *Ecology* 72, 1634–1642. doi: 10.2307/1940963
- Miao, S.-L., and Primack, R. B. (1991). Effects of maternal nutrient pulse on reproduction of two colonizing *Plantago* species. *Ecology* 72, 586–596. doi: 10.2307/2937198
- Molofsky, J., Danforth, C. M., and Crone, E. E. (2014). Nutrient enrichment alters dynamics in experimental plant populations. *Popul. Ecol.* 56, 97–107. doi: 10.1007/s10144-013-0392-3
- Mousseau, T. A., and Fox, C. W. (1998). *Maternal Effects as Adaptations*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Mousseau, T. A., Uller, T., Wapstra, E., and Badyaev, A. V. (2009). Evolution of maternal effects, past and present. *Philos. T. R. Soc. B* 364, 1035–1038. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2008.0303
- Pan, X.-Y., Geng, Y.-P., Zhang, W.-J., Li, B., and Chen, J.-K. (2006). The influence of abiotic stress and phenotypic plasticity on the distribution of invasive *Alternanthera philoxeroides* along a riparian zone. *Acta Oecol.* 30, 333–341. doi: 10.1016/j.actao.2006.03.003
- Pigliucci, M. (2005). Evolution of phenotypic plasticity, where are we going now? *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 20, 481–486. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2005. 06.001
- Plaistow, S. J., and Benton, T. G. (2009). The influence of context-dependent maternal effects on population dynamics: an experimental test. *Philos. T. R. Soc. B* 364, 1049–1058. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2008.0251
- Poulin, J., Weller, S. G., and Sakai, A. K. (2005). Genetic diversity does not affect the invasiveness of fountain grass (*Pennisetum setaceum*) in Arizona, California and Hawaii. *Divers. Distrib.* 11, 241–247. doi: 10.1111/j.1366-9516.2005. 00136.x
- Sainty, G., McCorkelle, G., and Julien, M. (1998). Control and spread of alligator weed Alternanthera philoxeroides (Mart.) Griseb., in Australia, lessons for other regions. Wetl. Ecol. Manag. 5, 195–201. doi: 10.1023/A:10082489 21849
- Schwaegerle, K. E., Mcintyre, H., and Swingley, C. (2000). Quantitative genetics and the persistence of environmental effects in clonally propagated organisms. *Evolution* 54, 452–461. doi: 10.1111/j.0014-3820.2000.tb 00048.x
- Sosnová, M., van Diggelen, R., Macek, P., and Klimešov, J. (2011). Distribution of clonal growth traits among wetland habitats. *Aquat. Bot.* 95, 88–93. doi: 10.1016/j.aquabot.2011.04.001

- Stuefer, J. F., van Hulzen, J. B., and During, H. J. (2010). A genotypic trade-off between the number and size of clonal offspring in the stoloniferous herb *Potentilla reptans. J. Evolution. Biol.* 15, 880–884. doi: 10.1046/j.1420-9101.2002.00435.x
- Uller, T., Nakagawa, S., and English, S. (2013). Weak evidence for anticipatory parental effects in plants and animals. *J. Evolution. Biol.* 26, 2161. doi: 10.1111/jeb.12212
- Wang, B.-R., Li, W.-G., and Wang, J.-B. (2005). Genetic diversity of Alternanthera philoxeroides in China. Aquat. Bot. 81, 277–283. doi: 10.1016/j.aquabot.2005.01.004
- Wang, N., Yu, F.-H., Li, P.-X., He, W.-M., Liu, F.-H., Liu, J.-M., et al. (2008). Clonal integration affects growth, photosynthetic efficiency and biomass allocation, but not the competitive ability, of the alien invasive Alternanthera philoxeroides under severe stress. Ann. Bot. 101, 671–678. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcn005
- Wang, N., Yu, F.-H., Li, P.-X., He, W.-M., Liu, J., Yu, G.-L., et al. (2009). Clonal integration supports the expansion from terrestrial to aquatic environments of the amphibious stoloniferous herb *Alternanthera philoxeroides. Plant Biol.* 11, 483–489. doi: 10.1111/j.1438-8677.2008.00133.x
- Wang, P., Xu, Y.-S., Dong, B.-C., Xue, W., and Yu, F.-H. (2014). Effects of clonal fragmentation on intraspecific competition of a stoloniferous floating plant. *Plant Biol.* 16, 1121–1126. doi: 10.1111/plb.12170
- Xu, C.-Y., Zhang, W.-J., Fu, C.-Z., and Lu, B.-R. (2003). Genetic diversity of alligator weed in China by RAPD analysis. *Biodivers. Conserv.* 12, 637–645. doi: 10.1023/A:1022453129662
- Zhang, Y.-Y., Fischer, M., Colot, V., and Bossdorf, O. (2013). Epigenetic variation creates potential for evolution of plant phenotypic plasticity. *N. Phytol.* 197, 314–322. doi: 10.1111/nph.12010
- Zhang, Y.-Y., Zhang, D.-Y., and Barrett, S. C. H. (2010). Genetic uniformity characterizes the invasive spread of water hyacinth (*Eichhornia crassipes*), a clonal aquatic plant. *Mol. Ecol.* 19, 1774–1786. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2010.04609.x
- Zhu, Z., Zhou, C.-C., and Yang, J. (2015). Molecular phenotypes associated with anomalous stamen development in *Alternanthera philoxeroides*. Front. Plant Sci. 6, 242. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2015.00242

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Dong, van Kleunen and Yu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## APPENDIX







## Effects of Transgenerational Plasticity on Morphological and Physiological Properties of Stoloniferous Herb Centella asiatica Subjected to High/Low Light

#### Kenian Li<sup>1</sup>, Jinsong Chen<sup>1\*</sup>, Qing Wei<sup>1</sup>, Qian Li<sup>1</sup> and Ningfei Lei<sup>2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> College of Life Science, Sichuan Normal University, Chengdu, China, <sup>2</sup> College of Environment, Chengdu University of Technology, Chengdu, China

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Bi-Cheng Dong, Beijing Forestry University, China

#### Reviewed by: Yao-Bin Song,

rao-bin Song, Hangzhou Normal University, China Fang-Li Luo, Beijing Forestry University, China

#### \*Correspondence:

Jinsong Chen cjs74@163.com Ningfei Lei 470226504@qq.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 13 June 2018 Accepted: 22 October 2018 Published: 14 November 2018

#### Citation:

Li K, Chen J, Wei Q, Li Q and Lei N (2018) Effects of Transgenerational Plasticity on Morphological and Physiological Properties of Stoloniferous Herb Centella asiatica Subjected to High/Low Light. Front. Plant Sci. 9:1640. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2018.01640 Environmentally induced transgenerational plasticity can increase success of progeny and thereby be adaptive if progeny experiences the similarly parental environment. The ecological and evolutionary significance of transgenerational plasticity in plant has been studied mainly in the context of sexual generations. A pot experiment using the stoloniferous herb Centella asiatica was conducted to investigate the effects of high/low light treatment experienced by parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) on morphological and physiological properties of offspring ramets (F2 generation) as well as growth performance. Light environment experienced by parental ramets ( $F_0$ ) generation) significantly influenced petiole length, specific petiole length, internode length of stolon, leaf area, specific leaf area (SLA), leaf nitrogen and chlorophyll contents, potential maximum net photosynthetic rate (Pmax) in offspring ramets subjected to parental or non-parental environments even after they were detached from the parental ramets. Potential maximum net photosynthetic rate (Pmax) of offspring ramets (F2 generation) from parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) subjected to low light treatment was significantly greater than that of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) from parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) subjected to high light treatment. Potential maximum net photosynthetic rate (P<sub>max</sub>) of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) subjected to parental light environment was greater than that of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) subjected to non-parental light environment. The greatest biomass accumulation and total stolon length were observed in offspring ramets (F2 generation) subjected to low light treatment as parental ramets ( $F_0$  generation) experienced. When parental ramets ( $F_0$  generation) were subjected to low light treatment, biomass accumulation and total stolon length of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing parental light environment were significantly greater than those of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing non-parental light environment. Opposite pattern was observed in offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) from parental ramets subjected to high light treatment. Our work provides evidence that transgenerational plasticity through both morphological and physiological flexibility was triggered across vegetative generations for stoloniferous herb C. asiatica subjected to high/low light

44

treatment. The transgenerational plasticity can allow offspring ramets to present adaptive phenotype early without lag time in response to the current environment. Thus, it is very important for clonal plants in adapting temporally and spatially heterogeneous habitats.

Keywords: maternal effects, potential maximum net photosynthetic rate ( $P_{max}$ ), leaf nitrogen content, internode length of stolon, leaf area

## INTRODUCTION

The environmental cues experienced by parents, may influence the phenotype of their progeny. This phenomenon is termed as transgenerational plasticity (Dyer et al., 2010; Fenesi et al., 2014). Transgenerational plasticity elicits phenotypic adjustments to environmental conditions experienced by sexually produced progeny. For example, soil nutrient conditions encountered by parent, affects size and germination of progeny in Senecio sp (Aarssen and Burton, 1990); the competitive ability in Plantago major and P. rugelii is related to the environmental conditions experienced by both parent and progeny (Miao et al., 1991). The parental light environment influences the life history schedule of progeny in Campanulastrum americanum (Galloway and Etterson, 2007). The defensive resistance of progeny is induced by herbivory in the parental generation of Raphanus raphanistrum (Agrawal, 2002). Transgenerational plasticity can be mediated by altered DNA methylation (Rossiter, 1996; Douhovnikoff and Dodd, 2015) or seed quality (Roach and Wulff, 1987). Thereby, transgenerational plasticity may be potentially important for evolutionary dynamics of plant population (Riska, 1989; Räsänen and Kruuk, 2007).

Transgenerational plasticity may be adaptive in progeny grown under the same environmental conditions as experienced by parent (Galloway, 2005; Galloway and Etterson, 2007; Chen et al., 2014; Latzel et al., 2014). For the monocarpic herb C. americanum, fitness of progeny grown under a parental light environment is significantly greater than that of progeny grown under a non-parental light environment (Galloway and Etterson, 2007). Similarly, nutrient conditions experienced by parent, significantly affects biomass and carbon storage of progeny in Plantago lanceolata (Latzel et al., 2014). In addition, transgenerational plasticity may be more important for plant grown under limited resource conditions (such as in soil with low water level and nutrient or in shaded habitat) than one grown under ample resource conditions (Sultan, 1996). However, the ecological and evolutionary significance of transgenerational plasticity mainly focus on studies across sexual generations.

Clonal plant can reproduce a large number of interconnected, potentially independent and genetically identical offspring ramets. Transgenerational plasticity may influence phenotype of offspring ramets (Dong et al., 2017; González et al., 2017). For stoloniferous herb *Trifolium repens*, greater compensatory growth was observed in offspring ramets propagated from parental ramets subjected to repeated application of jasmonic acid compared to ones from parental ramets subjected to the same volume distilled water without application of jasmonic acid (González et al., 2017); similar pattern was still observed in offspring ramets of *Alternanthera philoxeroides* propagated from populations suffering from long-time herbivory disturbance (Lu and Ding, 2012). As an alternative to the slower mechanisms of adaptation through natural selection, transgenerational plasticity may confer ecological advantages to clonal plants against the challenges of current and future rapid environmental changes (Verhoeven and Preite, 2014; Douhovnikoff and Dodd, 2015; Dong et al., 2017).

A greenhouse experiment was conducted to explicitly investigate effects of transgenerational plasticity across vegetative generations on morphological and physiological properties of stoloniferous herb Centella asiatica subjected to high/low light treatment. Our first hypothesis is that effects of transgenerational plasticity on morphological and physiological properties persist across vegetative generations. Light may be an important resource for growth, development and reproduction of plants (Madsen and Sand-Jensen, 1994; Wagner et al., 2005; Glover et al., 2015). Morphological plasticity is an adaptive strategy of clonal plants to heterogeneous light conditions. For example, internode extension of stolon and petiole elongation may allow clonal ramets to escape from low light patches and lift leaf blades to higher light zones (Oborny, 1994). The ramets subjected to low light condition can intercept more light by enlarging leaf area (Dong, 1995). So, flexible responses in the internode length of stolon, petiole length and leaf area are crucial for clonal plant in capturing light (Hutchings and Kroon, 1994). As a component of chlorophyll, leaf N content is positively correlated with photosynthetic capacity in plant (Feng et al., 2007; Chen et al., 2015). We predicted that high/low light treatment experienced by parental ramets significantly influenced internode length of stolon, specific internode length of stolon, petiole length, specific petiole length, leaf area, specific leaf area (SLA), leaf nitrogen and chlorophyll contents, potential maximum net photosynthetic rate(P<sub>max</sub>) in offspring ramets subjected to parental or nonparental light environments.

Our second hypothesis is that effects of transgenerational plasticity on growth performance are context-dependent. Then, we predicted that biomass accumulation and total stolon length of offspring ramets experiencing parental light environment significantly increased than those of offspring ramets experiencing non-parental light environment. Our third hypothesis is that offspring ramets reproduced from parental ramets subjected to low resource level environment should be favored in parental or non-parental environments. So, we predicted that whether in parental or non-parental light environment, biomass accumulation and total stolon length of offspring ramets from parental ramets subjected to low light treatment significantly increased than those of offspring ramets from parental ramets subjected to high light treatment.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Plant Material**

*Centella asiatica* (Umbelliferae) is a stoloniferous perennial herb, which is generally distributed in ditches, margins of ponds, lawns and roadsides. Each ramet is composed of two zygomorphic leaves with slender petiole. The axillary bud on the vertical stem may grow out and form stolon (Chinese Academy of Sciences, 2004). The stolon usually take roots when in contact with moist substratum, forming a network of stolon above the ground.

Eight original plants of *Centella asiatica* were collected in Chengdu, Sichuan Province, China  $(30^{\circ}05' \ 31^{\circ}26'N;$  $102^{\circ}54' \ 104^{\circ}53'E)$  (**Table 1**). The original plants were at least 1 km away each other. They may or may not differ in genotype.

In April 2016, they were cultivated in a greenhouse, located in Sichuan Normal University. All pots were filled with substrate (3:1 mixture of humus soil and sand). During the experiment, fertilizer (20% N, 20% P, 20% K; The Scotts Company, United States) was applied to each pot once per week. Tap water was supplied to keep the substrate moist. After 4 months, offspring ramets of each original plant formed a "ramet bank" (EI-Keblawy and Bhatt, 2015).

## **Experimental Design**

 $F_0$  generation August 2016, two parental ramets with similar size from each "ramet bank" were grown into plastic pots (42 cm × 34 cm × 11 cm) respectively. We standardized size of the ramets by removing extra leaves and cutting the roots (Wang et al., 2013; Dong et al., 2017). One ramet was subjected to high light treatment (full light) and the other was subjected to low light treatment (50% full light). All reproduced ramets in each pot were named as  $F_0$  generation during 10 weeks period.

 $F_1$  generation Two ramets with similar size were chosen from each  $F_0$  generation and grown in new pots, respectively. One ramet was subjected to high light treatment and the other was subjected to low light treatment. All reproduced ramets in each pot were named as  $F_1$  generation during another 10 weeks period.

 $F_2$  generation One ramet was chosen from each  $F_1$  generation and grown in a new pot. The ramet was subjected to light treatment as its  $F_1$  generation experienced. All reproduced ramets in each pot were named as  $F_2$  generation during another 10 weeks period. Four treatments were included for  $F_2$  generation:  $F_0$ generation high light +  $F_1$  generation high light +  $F_2$  generation high light (HHH);  $F_0$  generation high light +  $F_1$  generation low light +  $F_2$  generation low light (HLL);  $F_0$  generation low light +  $F_1$  generation low light +  $F_2$  generation low light +  $F_1$  generation low light +  $F_2$  generation low light +  $F_2$ generation low light (LLL) (**Figure 1**). There were eight replicates per treatment. The pots were re-randomized to avoid potential effects of environmental heterogeneity. Offspring ramets from each original plant underwent all treatments.

## Morphological Properties

After harvesting, offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) were separated into root, leaf, petiole and stolon. Internode length of stolon and petiole length were measured by ruler. Specific internode length of stolon (internode length of stolon / dry weight) and specific petiole length (petiole length/ dry weight) were counted after drying to constant weight. Leaf area was measured according to the method described by Dong et al. (2015). Specific leaf area (SLA) was counted as follows:

Specific leaf area (SLA) = 
$$\frac{\text{leaf area}}{\text{leaf dry weight}}$$

#### **Photosynthetic Properties**

A portable photosynthesis system GFS-3000 (Heinz Walz GmbH, Effeltrich, Germany) was used for measurement of photosynthesis during the last week of growth. Eight offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) with similar size were chosen from each treatment. A fully expanded and mature leaf from each ramet was selected for photosynthetic measurement.

Under a CO<sub>2</sub> pressure of 400  $\mu$ molmol<sup>-1</sup>, a light-response curve [net photosynthesis rate ( $P_n$ )-photosynthetic photon flux density (*PPFD*) curve] was generated according to the method described by Chen et al. (2015). The  $P_{\text{max}}$  was calculated according to the  $P_n$ -*PPFD* curves which were fitted with a nonrectangular hyperbola model using the plotting software Origin (Origin Lab, United States) (Gomes et al., 2006; Sorrell et al., 2012):

$$Pn =$$

$$\frac{\phi PPFD + P_{\max} - \sqrt{(\phi PPFD + P_{\max}) - 4\phi\theta P_{\max}PPFD}}{2\theta} - R_d$$

Where  $\emptyset$  was the apparent quantum efficiency,  $\theta$  was the convexity of the curve and  $R_d$  was the dark respiration rate.

#### **Leaf Properties**

The leaf for measurement of photosynthetic parameters was then finely ground to determine the nitrogen content with an elemental analyser (vario MACRO CUBE, Elementar Analysensysteme, Hanau, Germany). At the same time, the other zygomorphic leaf originating from the each ramet was selected to measure the absolute chlorophyll content using the dimethylsulphoxide (DMSO) chlorophyll extraction technique (Richardson et al., 2002).

#### **Growth Performance**

After harvesting, dry weights of stolon, petiole, root and leaf were recorded after oven drying at 60°C until constant weight was obtained.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Prior to analysis, a square root transformation was used for total stolon length and a logarithmic transformation applied to petiole length. Two-way ANOVA was used to TABLE 1 | Basic information on original plants of Centella asiatica in the experiment.

No	Location	Location Habitat type Dominant species of community		Community transmittance	Size of o	riginal plant
			·		Height (cm)	Leaf area (cm <sup>2</sup> )
1	30°56'N;104°18'E	lawn	Dichondra repens	98%	4.2	9.5
2	30°57'N; 104°19'E	lawn	Cynodon dactylon	96%	4.5	9.8
3	30°59'N; 104°18'E	lawn	Centella asiatica	98%	4.3	9.7
4	30°57'N; 104°18'E	roadsides	Trifolium repens	97%	4.4	9.7
5	30°59'N; 104°19'E	roadsides	Poa annua	95%	4.7	10.0
6	30°57'N; 104°17'E	roadsides	Buchloe dactyloides	96%	4.6	9.9
7	30°99'N; 103°54'E	ditches	Poa annua + Zoysia japonica	92%	4.8	10.2
8	30°92'N; 103°56'E	ditches	Buchloe dactyloides + Cynodon dactylon	91%	4.9	10.1



investigate the effects of light treatment experienced by  $F_0$ generation ( $F_0$ ), light treatment experienced by  $F_2$  generation ( $F_2$ ) and their interaction ( $F_0 \times F_2$ ) on morphological, leaf and photosynthetic properties of offspring ramets ( $F_2$ generation) as well as growth performance. Tukey HSD post hoc test was empolyed to compare difference among different treatments experienced by  $F_2$  generation. All analyses were conducted with SPSS 20.0 software (SPSS, Chicago, IL, United States).

## RESULTS

## **Morphological Properties**

Specific petiole length and internode length of stolon of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) were significantly affected by light treatment experienced by  $F_0$  generation ( $F_0$ ), light treatment experienced by  $F_2$  generation ( $F_2$ ) and their interaction

 $(F_0 \times F_2)$  (**Table 2**). Petiole length and leaf area of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) were significantly affected by light treatment experienced by F<sub>0</sub> generation (F<sub>0</sub>) and light treatment experienced by F<sub>2</sub> generation (F<sub>2</sub>) (**Table 2**). However, specific leaf area (SLA) was significantly affected by light treatment experienced by F<sub>0</sub> generation (F<sub>0</sub>) (**Table 2**). We did not detect significant effects of the different treatments on specific internode length of stolon of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) (**Table 2** and **Figure 2D**).

When parental ramets were subject to low light treatment, petiole length and internode length of stolon of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) experiencing parental light environment significantly increased than those of offspring ramets ( $F_2$ generation) experiencing non-parental light environment (**Figures 2A,C**). However, opposite pattern was observed in petiole length and internode length of stolon of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) from parental ramets subjected to high light treatment (**Figures 2A,C**). When parental ramets

Source	df			Morphologic	Morphological properties	6			Leaf properties	perties		Photosynthetic property	Growth performance	ormance
		Petiole length	Specific petiole length	Internode length of stolon	Specific internode length of stolon	Leaf area	Specific leaf area (SLA)	Area- based leaf chlorophyll content ( <i>ACC</i> <sub>a</sub> )	Mass- based leaf chlorophyll content (ACC <sub>m</sub> )	Leaf nitrogen content per unit mass(N <sub>A</sub> )	Leaf nitrogen content per unit area(N <sub>M</sub> )	Potential maximum net photosynthetic rate(P <sub>max</sub> )	Biomass accumulation	Total stolon length
F <sub>2</sub>	-	40.71***	7.79*	410.16***	0.18 <sup>ns</sup>	135.80**	2.41 <sup>ns</sup>	28.87**	52.671***	11.98**	9.89*	0.008 <sup>ns</sup>	6.25*	13.96**
	-	31.09**	5.46*	231.13***	0.25 <sup>ns</sup>	13.94**	30.68**	22.09**	37.44***	27.82**	0.71 <sup>ns</sup>	38.18***	8.05*	18.27**
$F_0 \times F_2$	-	0.31 <sup>ns</sup>	9.23*	9.74*	0.001 <sup>ns</sup>	3.62 <sup>ns</sup>	0.33 <sup>ns</sup>	1.77 <sup>ns</sup>	5.40*	6.83*	0.05 <sup>ns</sup>	12.32**	0.016 <sup>ns</sup>	0.03 <sup>ns</sup>
Error	28													

**TABLE 2** | Two-way ANOVA results for effects of light treatment experienced by F<sub>0</sub> generation (F<sub>0</sub>), light treatment experienced by F<sub>2</sub> generation (F<sub>2</sub>) and their interaction on the morphological, leaf and photosynthetic

were subject to high light treatment, specific petiole length of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) experiencing low light environment significantly increased (**Figure 2B**). Leaf area of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) experiencing low light treatment significantly increased than that of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) experiencing high light treatment (**Figure 2E**). When parental ramets were subject to low light treatment, leaf area of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) experiencing parental light environment significantly increased than that of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) experiencing non-parental light environment (**Figure 2E**). Compared to offspring ramets from parental ramets subjected to high light treatment, specific leaf area (SLA) of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) from parental ramets subjected to low light treatment significantly decreased (**Figure 2F**).

#### **Leaf Properties**

Area-based leaf chlorophyll content  $(ACC_a)$  of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) was significantly affected by light treatment experienced by F<sub>0</sub> generation and light treatment experienced by F<sub>2</sub> generation (Table 2). Mass-based leaf chlorophyll content  $(ACC_m)$  of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) was significantly affected by light treatment experienced by F<sub>0</sub> generation, light treatment experienced by F2 generation and their interaction  $(F_0 \times F_2)$  (Table 2). When parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) were subjected to low light treatment, areabased leaf chlorophyll content (ACCa) and mass-based leaf chlorophyll content ( $ACC_m$ ) of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing parental light environment significantly increased than those of offspring ramets (F2 generation) experiencing nonparental light environment (Figures 3A,B). Opposite pattern was observed in area-based leaf chlorophyll content  $(ACC_a)$  and mass-based leaf chlorophyll content  $(ACC_m)$  of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) from parental ramets subjected to high light treatment (Figures 3A,B).

Leaf nitrogen content per unit area  $(N_A)$  of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) was significantly affected by light treatment experienced by F<sub>0</sub> generation, light treatment experienced by F<sub>2</sub> generation and their interaction  $(F_0 \times F_2)$  (Table 2). However, leaf nitrogen content per unit mass  $(N_M)$  of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) was significantly affected by light treatment experienced by F<sub>2</sub> generation (F<sub>2</sub>) (Table 2). When parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) were subjected to low light treatment, leaf nitrogen content per unit area  $(N_A)$  of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing parental light environment was significantly greater than that of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing non-parental light environment (Figure 3D). Leaf nitrogen content per unit mass  $(N_M)$  of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) subjected to low light treatment was significantly greater than that of offspring ramets subjected to high light treatment (Figure 3C).

## Photosynthetic Property

Potential maximum net photosynthetic rate ( $P_{max}$ ) of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) was significantly affected by light treatment experienced by  $F_0$  generation and interaction between light treatment experienced by  $F_0$  generation and light treatment



LLL:  $F_0$  generation low light+  $F_1$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation low light.

experienced by  $F_2$  generation ( $F_0 \times F_2$ ) (**Table 2**). Potential maximum net photosynthetic rate ( $P_{max}$ ) of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) from parental ramets subjected to low light treatment was greater than that of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) from parental ramets subjected to high light treatment (**Figure 4**). Potential maximum net photosynthetic rate ( $P_{max}$ ) of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) subjected to parental light environment was greater than that of offspring ramets subjected to non-parental light environment (**Figure 4**).

## **Growth Performance**

Biomass accumulation and total stolon length of offspring ramets were significantly affected by light treatment experienced

by  $F_0$  generation (F<sub>0</sub>) and light treatment experienced by  $F_2$ generation (F<sub>2</sub>) (**Table 2**). The greatest biomass accumulation and total stolon length were observed in offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) subjected to low light treatment as parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) experienced (**Figures 5A,B**). When parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) were subjected to low light treatment, biomass accumulation and total length of stolon of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing parental light environment were significantly greater than those of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing non-parental light environment (**Figures 5A,B**). Opposite pattern was observed in offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) from parental ramets subjected to high light treatment (**Figures 5A,B**).



the P = 0.05 level. Values are means  $\pm$  s.e. (standard errors), n = 8. HHH:  $F_0$  generation high light+  $F_1$  generation high light+  $F_2$  generation high light; HLL:  $F_0$  generation high light+  $F_1$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation low light; LLL:  $F_0$  generation low light+  $F_1$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation high light; LLL:  $F_0$  generation low light+  $F_1$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation high light; LLL:  $F_0$  generation low light+  $F_1$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation high light; LLL:  $F_0$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation low light+

#### DISCUSSION

For stoloniferous herb C.asiatica, the experiment demonstrated transgenerational plasticity triggered by high/low light treatment. Light environment experienced by parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) significantly influenced morphological and physiological properties of offspring ramets (F<sub>2</sub> generation) as well as growth performance even after they were detached from the parental ramets. The results supported our first hypothesis that effects of transgenerational plasticity on morphological and physiological properties can transmit across vegetative generations of C. asiatica. Due to limited opportunities to adapt to environmental changes genetically, transgenerational plasticity can impose substantial impact on population dynamics (Benton et al., 2005; Plaistow et al., 2006) and evolution of clonal plants in response to environmental changes (Wade, 1998; Räsänen and Kruuk, 2007). So, transgenerational plasticity would have consequences for population dynamics, and ultimately, evolution, especially given the limited levels of genotypic variation in clonal plants (González et al., 2017).

When parental ramets ( $F_0$  generation) were subjected to low light treatment, offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) experiencing parental light environment presented better growth performance than offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) experiencing non-parental light environment. This is consistent with previous study that if offspring ramets spread into a new environment as experienced by parental ramets, transgenerational plasticity may facilitate establishment of their populations by enabling adaptation to the new environment more rapidly than natural selection (Latzel and Klimešová, 2010). In addition, opposite pattern was observed in offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) from parental ramets subjected to high light treatment. The results supported our second hypothesis that effects of transgenerational plasticity on growth performance are context-dependent. Such transgenerational plasticity spanning across vegetative generations is likely adaptive in clonal species (Herman and Sultan, 2011; Holeski et al., 2012).

Compared to offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) from parental ramets ( $F_0$  generation) subjected to high light treatment, growth performance of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) from parental ramets ( $F_0$  generation) subjected to low light treatment was favored in parental or non-parental light environment. The results supported our third hypothesis. Habitat-specific DNA methylation of clonal genotypes from natural populations may result in locally specialized ecotypes (Verhoeven and Preite, 2014). Further, transgenerational plasticity can affect the evolutionary rate and direction of clonal plants (Latzel et al., 2016; González et al., 2017).

Clonal species often adopted morphological response such as stolon elongation or petiole expansion to escape from environmental stress such as flooding (Luo et al., 2009), low light



(González et al., 2017), metal pollutions (Roiloa and Retuerto, 2012) and interspecific competition from neighbor species (Evans and Cain, 1995). Seedlings from parents grown in a CO<sub>2</sub>-elevated environment reduced photosynthesis compared to seedlings from parents grown in ambient CO<sub>2</sub> conditions (Huxman et al., 2001). Parents may enable their offspring to adapt to environmental changes through morphological and photosynthetic adjustment. With plastic changes of morphological properties, photosynthetic capacity and growth performance were significantly improved in offspring ramtes (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing parental light environment than in offspring ramtes (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing non-parental light environment when parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) were subjected to low light treatment. We tentatively concluded that in response to low light treatment, variation of morphological and physiological properties in parental ramets was transmited to their offspring ramets (Latzel et al., 2009). When parental ramets (F<sub>0</sub> generation) were subjected to low light treatment, the greatest leaf nitrogen content per unit area  $(N_A)$  was observed in offspring ramtes (F<sub>2</sub> generation) experiencing parental light environment with a decrease of specific leaf area (SLA). The results implied that effects of transgenerational plasticity on photosynthesis of offspring ramets might be mediated by alternation of resources allocation toward the photosynthetic apparatus (Latzel et al., 2009). It is suggested that environmentally induced epigenetic change and/or inherited resource allocation pattern toward photosynthesis may be responsible for effects of transgenerational plasticity on photosynthesis of offspring ramets.



significantly different at the P = 0.05 level. Values are means  $\pm$  s.e. (standard errors), n = 8. HHH:  $F_0$  generation high light+  $F_1$  generation high light+  $F_2$  generation high light; HLL:  $F_0$  generation high light+  $F_1$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation low light; LHH:  $F_0$  generation low light+  $F_1$  generation high light+  $F_2$  generation high light; LLL:  $F_0$  generation low light+  $F_1$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation high light; LLL:  $F_0$  generation low light+  $F_1$  generation low light+  $F_2$  generation low light.

Furthermore, clonal plants have the potential to selectively place ramets and to avoid unfavorable conditions through morphological plasticity of spacer or branching intensity (Hutchings and Kroon, 1994; Kleunen and Fischer, 2001). For *Polygonum persicaria*, progeny from parent experiencing drought environment produced longer, more rapidly extending root systems and greater biomass in parental environment than those of progeny in non-parental environment (Galloway and Etterson, 2007). In addition, root-shoot biomass ratio and specific root length of progeny subjected to drought environment experienced by parent significantly increased than those of progeny in ample water environment (Sultan et al., 2009). In our experiment, effects of transgenerational plasticity on morphological and physiological properties of offspring ramets ( $F_2$  generation) depended on environmental characteristics experienced by their parent and themselves. Clonal plants thus have the potential to reflect past and current environmental conditions even anticipate future conditions (Latzel et al., 2016). So, the dynamics and genetics of clonal populations may be affected by the interaction of genotypes to phenotypes.

To the best of our knowledge, there has been rare study directly examining the effects of transgenerational plasticity on clonal plants through both morphological and physiological properties. Our work provides evidence that transgenerational plasticity through both morphological and physiological flexibility was triggered across vegetative generations for stoloniferous herb *C. asiatica* subjected to high/low light treatment. Life-history traits such as clonal integration, intraclonal division of labor and clonal architecture et al may be advantageous to exploitation and colonization of clonal plants in

#### REFERENCES

- Aarssen, L. W., and Burton, S. M. (1990). Maternal effects at four levels in Senecio vulgaris (Asteraceae) grown on a soil nutrient gradient. Am. J. Bot. 77, 1231–1240. doi: 10.2307/2444634
- Agrawal, A. A. (2002). Herbivory and maternal effects: mechanisms and consequences of transgenerational induced plant resistance. *Ecology* 83, 3408–3415. doi: 10.2307/3072089
- Benton, T. G., Plaistow, S. J., Beckerman, A. P., Lapsley, C. T., and Littlejohns, S. (2005). Changes in maternal investment in eggs can affect population dynamics. *Proc. Biol. Sci.* 272, 1351–1356. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2005.3081
- Chen, B. J., During, H. J., Vermeulen, P. J., and Anten, N. P. (2014). The presence of a below-ground neighbour alters within-plant seed size distribution in *Phaseolus vulgaris*. Ann. Bot. 114, 937–943. doi: 10.1093/aob/ mcu162
- Chen, J. S., Li, J., Zhang, Y., and Lei, N. F. (2015). Clonal integration ameliorates the carbon accumulation capacity of a stoloniferous herb, *Glechoma longituba*, growing in heterogenous light conditions by facilitating nitrogen assimilation in the rhizosphere. *Ann. Bot.* 115, 127–136. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcu207
- Chinese Academy of Sciences (2004). *Flora Reipublicae Popularis Sinicae*, Vol. 55. Beijing: Science Press, 31–32.
- Dong, M. (1995). Morphological responses to local light conditions in clonal herbs from contrasting habitats, and their modification due to physiological integration. *Oecologia* 101, 282–288. doi: 10.1007/BF00328813
- Dong, B. C., Alpert, P., Zhang, Q., and Yu, F. H. (2015). Clonal integration in homogeneous environments increases performance of *Alternanthera philoxeroides*. *Oecologia* 179, 393–403. doi: 10.1007/s00442-015-3338-v
- Dong, B. C., Fu, T., Luo, F. L., and Yu, F. H. (2017). Herbivory-induced maternal effects on growth and defense traits in the clonal species *Alternanthera philoxeroides. Sci. Total Environ.* 60, 114–123. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017. 06.141
- Douhovnikoff, V., and Dodd, R. S. (2015). Epigenetics: a potential mechanism for clonal plant success. *Plant Ecol.* 216, 227–233. doi: 10.1007/s11258-014-0430-z
- Dyer, A. R., Brown, C. S., Espeland, E. K., McKayJ, K., Meimberg, H., and Rice, K. J. (2010). The role of adaptive trans-generational plasticity in biological invasions of plants. *Evol. Appl.* 3, 179–192. doi: 10.1111/j.1752-4571.2010.00118.x
- Evans, J. P., and Cain, M. L. (1995). A spatially explicit test of foraging behavior in a clonal plant. *Ecology* 76, 1147–1155. doi: 10.2307/1940922

heterogeneous habitats (Latzel and Klimešová, 2010; Martina and Ende, 2013; Chen et al., 2015). The transgenerational plasticity can allow offspring ramets to present adaptive phenotype early without lag time in response to the current environment. Thus, it is very important for clonal plants in adapting temporally and spatially heterogeneous habitats. A wider range of species are needed to understand the generality of this pattern and to assess fully the ecological advantages afforded by these features.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors conceived, designed, and performed the experiments and wrote the paper.

#### FUNDING

This project was supported by Education Department of Sichuan Province (14Za0023).

- Fenesi, A., Dyer, A. R., Geréd, J., Sándor, D., and Ruprecht, E. (2014). Can transgenerational plasticity contribute to the invasion success of annual plant species? *Oecologia* 176, 95–106. doi: 10.1007/s00442-014-2994-7
- Feng, Y. L., Auge, H., and Ebeling, S. K. (2007). Invasive Buddleja davidii allocates more nitrogen to its photosynthetic machinery than five native woody species. *Oecologia* 153, 501–510. doi: 10.1007/s00442-007-0759-2
- Galloway, L. F. (2005). Maternal effects provide phenotypic adaptation to local environmental conditions. New Phytol. 166, 93–100. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137. 2004.01314.x
- Galloway, L. F., and Etterson, J. R. (2007). Transgenerational Plasticity is adaptive in the wild. *Science* 318, 1134–1136. doi: 10.1126/science. 1148766
- Glover, R., Drenovsky, R. E., Futrell, C. J., and Grewell, B. J. (2015). Clonal integration in *Ludwigia hexapetala*, under different light regimes. *Aquat. Bot.* 122, 40–46. doi: 10.1016/j.aquabot.2015.01.004
- Gomes, F. P., Oliva, M. A., Mielke, M. S., de Almeida, A. A. F., and Leite, H. G. (2006). Photosynthetic irradiance-response in leaves of dwarf coconut palm (*Cocos nucifera*, L. 'nana', Arecaceae): comparison of three models. *Sci. Hortic.* 109, 101–105. doi: 10.1016/j.scienta.2006. 02.030
- González, A. P. R., Dumalasová, V., Rosenthal, J., Skuhrovec, J., and Latzel, V. (2017). The role of transgenerational effects in adaptation of clonal offspring of white clover (*Trifolium repens*) to drought and herbivory. *Evol. Ecol.* 31, 345–361. doi: 10.1007/s10682-016-9844-5
- Herman, J. J., and Sultan, S. E. (2011). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in plants: case studies, mechanisms, and implications for natural populations. *Front. Plant Sci.* 2:102. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2011.00102
- Holeski, L. M., Jander, G., and Agrawal, A. A. (2012). Transgenerational defense induction and epigenetic inheritance in plants. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 27, 618–626. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2012.07.011
- Hutchings, M. J., and Kroon, H. D. (1994). Foraging in plants: the role of morphological plasticity in resource acquisition. *Adv. Ecol. Res.* 25, 159–238. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2504(08)60215-9
- Huxman, T. E., Charlet, T. N., Grant, C., and Smith, S. D. (2001). The effects of parental CO2 and offspring nutrient environment on initial growth and photosynthesis in an annual grass. *Int. J. Plant Sci.* 162, 617–623. doi: 10.1086/ 320132
- EI-Keblawy, A. A., and Bhatt, A. (2015). Aerial seed bank affects germination in two small-seeded halophytes in Arab Gulf desert. J. Arid Environ. 117, 10–17. doi: 10.1016/j.jaridenv.2015.02.001

- Kleunen, M. V., and Fischer, M. (2001). Adaptive evolution of plastic foraging responses in a clonal plant. *Ecology* 82, 3309–3319. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(2001)082[3309:AEOPFR]2.0.CO;2
- Latzel, V., Hájek, T., Klimešová, J., and Gómez, S. (2009). Nutrients and disturbance history in two *Plantago* species: maternal effects as a clue for observed dichotomy between resprouting and seeding strategies. *Oikos* 118, 1669–1678. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0706.2009. 17767.x
- Latzel, V., Janecek, S., Dolezal, J., Klimesova, J., and Bossdorf, O. (2014). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in the perennial *Plantago lanceolata*. *Oikos* 123, 41–46. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0706.2013.00537.x
- Latzel, V., and Klimešová, J. (2010). Transgenerational plasticity in clonal plants. *Evol. Ecol.* 24, 1537–1543. doi: 10.1007/s10682-010-9385-2
- Latzel, V., Rendina, G. A. P., and Jonathan, R. (2016). Epigenetic memory as a basis for intelligent behavior in clonal plants. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7:1354. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.01354
- Lu, X., and Ding, J. (2012). History of exposure to herbivores increases the compensatory ability of an invasive plant. *Biol. Invasions* 14, 649–658. doi: 10.1007/s10530-011-0106-8
- Luo, F. L., Nagel, K. A., Zeng, B., Schurr, U., and Matsubara, S. (2009). Photosynthetic acclimation is important for post-submergence recovery of photosynthesis and growth in two riparian species. *Ann. Bot.* 104, 1435–1444. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcp257
- Madsen, T. V., and Sand-Jensen, K. (1994). The interactive effects of light and inorganic carbon on aquatic plant growth. *Plant Cell Environ.* 17, 955–962. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3040.1994.tb00324.x
- Martina, J. P., and Ende, C. N. V. (2013). Increased spatial dominance in high nitrogen, saturated soil due to clonal architecture plasticity of the invasive wetland plant, *Phalaris arundinacea*. *Plant Ecol.* 214, 1443–1453. doi: 10.1007/ s11258-013-0265-z
- Miao, S. L., Bazzaz, F. A., and Primack, R. B. (1991). Persistence of maternal nutrient effects in *Plantago major*: the third generation. *Ecology* 72, 1634–1642. doi: 10.2307/1940963
- Oborny, B. (1994). Growth rules in clonal plants and environmental predictability– a simulation study. J. Ecol. 82, 341–351. doi: 10.2307/2261302
- Plaistow, S. J., Lapsley, C. T., and Benton, T. G. (2006). Context-dependent intergenerational effects: the interaction between past and present environments and its effect on population dynamics. *Am. Nat.* 167, 206–215. doi: 10.1086/499380
- Räsänen, K., and Kruuk, L. (2007). Maternal effects and evolution at ecological time-scales. *Funct. Ecol.* 21, 408–421. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2435.2007. 01246.x
- Richardson, A. D., Duigan, S. P., and Berlyn, G. P. (2002). An evaluation of noninvasive methods to estimate foliar chlorophyll

content. New Phytol. 153, 185–194. doi: 10.1046/j.0028-646X.2001. 00289.x

- Riska, B. (1989). Composite traits, selection response, and evolution. *Evolution* 43, 1172–1191. doi: 10.2307/2409355
- Roach, D. A., and Wulff, R. D. (1987). Maternal effects in plants. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 18, 209–235. doi: 10.1146/annurev.es.18.110187.001233
- Roiloa, S. R., and Retuerto, R. (2012). Clonal integration in *Fragaria vesca* growing in metal-polluted soils: parents face penalties for establishing their offspring in unsuitable environments. *Ecol. Res.* 27, 95–106. doi: 10.1007/s11284-011-0876-6
- Rossiter, M. C. (1996). Incidence and consequences of inherited environmental effects. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 27, 451–476. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.27.1.451
- Sorrell, B. K., Brix, H., Fitridge, I., Konnerup, D., and Lambertini, C. (2012). Gas exchange and growth responses to nutrient enrichment in invasive *Glyceria maxima* and native New Zealand *Carex* species. *Aquat. Bot.* 103, 37–47. doi: 10.1016/j.aquabot.2012.05.008
- Sultan, S. E. (1996). Phenotypic plasticity for offspring traits in Polygonum persicaria. Ecology 77, 1791–1807. doi: 10.2307/2265784
- Sultan, S. E., Barton, K., and Wilczek, A. M. (2009). Contrasting patterns of transgenerational plasticity in ecologically distinct congeners. *Ecology* 90, 1831– 1839. doi: 10.1890/08-1064.1
- Verhoeven, K. J., and Preite, V. (2014). Epigenetic variation in asexually reproducing organisms. *Evolution* 68, 644–655. doi: 10.1111/evo. 12320
- Wade, M. J. (1998). *The Evolutionary Genetics of Maternal Effects*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Wagner, H., Jakob, T., and Wilhelm, C. (2005). Balancing the energy flow from captured light to biomass under fluctuating light conditions. *New Phytol.* 169, 95–108. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2005.01550.x
- Wang, Z., Kleunen, M. V., During, H. J., and Werger, M. J. A. (2013). Root foraging increases performance of the clonal plant *Potentilla reptans* in heterogeneous nutrient environments. *PLoS One* 8:e58602. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0058602

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Li, Chen, Wei, Li and Lei. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Impacts of Sand Burial and Wind Erosion on Regeneration and Growth of a Desert Clonal Shrub

Baoli Fan<sup>1,2</sup>, Changming Zhao<sup>3</sup>, Xiaowei Zhang<sup>4</sup> and Kun Sun<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> College of Life Science, Northwest Normal University, Lanzhou, China, <sup>2</sup> State Key Laboratory of Desertification and Aeolian Sand Disaster Combating, Gansu Desert Control Research Institute, Lanzhou, China, <sup>3</sup> State Key Laboratory of Grassland Agro-Ecosystems, School of Life Sciences, Lanzhou University, Lanzhou, China, <sup>4</sup> Forestry College, Gansu Agricultural University, Lanzhou, China

Sand burial and wind erosion caused by sand movement are common phenomena in desert environments, but the effects on clonal shrub have rarely been investigated. Here, we assessed how sand movements affect the population regeneration capacity of juvenile clonal fragments of the shrub Calligonum mongolicum growing in mobile desert sand dunes. We investigated the population status and natural regeneration capacity in three types of mobile dunes (heavy wind erosion, heavy sand burial and moderate sand burial). Clonal propagation of C. mongolicum was markedly different across sites. Moderate sand burial sites had the largest ramet density and bud number per unit length of rhizome, and the overwinter survival rate was significantly higher at sand burial sites than at wind erosion sites, suggesting that C. mongolicum may have well adapted to the moderate sand burial environment. We further examined the effects of clonal integration on clonal regeneration of this species. Physiological, biochemical and morphological characteristics of parent and daughter ramets growing in heterogeneous sandy habitats (sand burial or wind erosion) were measured. The results showed that being connected or severed from the maternal plant critically determined survival of daughter ramets on wind eroded rhizomes. When eroded rhizomes remained connected, the mother ramets had the highest chlorophyll a, b and a + b contents. However, both the mother plant and the daughter ramets undergoing erosion had higher proline and soluble protein levels than sand buried ramets. Meanwhile, the daughter ramets undergoing sand burial had higher photosynthetic rates ( $P_n$ ), chlorophyll fluorescence parameters ( $F_m$  and  $F_o$ ), and phenotypic traits of assimilating shoots, i.e., node number, length and volume than wind-eroded ramets. However, significant differences with mother plants, whether connected or severed, were very limited. It was concluded that moderate sand burial environments promoted clonal reproduction and growth of C. mongolicum. Additionally, physiological integration with mother raments in favorable conditions can alleviate stress on daughter ramets exposed to wind erosion. This physiological effect may do not occur for sand buried daughter ramets. These survival strategies and phenotypic responses should be carefully considered in shrub and sand dune management in sand fixation plantations of C. mongolicum.

Keywords: Calligonum mongolicum, clonal fragment, clonal integration, physiological and biochemical, sand burial, wind erosion

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Fei-Hai Yu, Taizhou University, China

#### Reviewed by:

Liang Xu, Qingdao Agricultural University, China Xiao Qi Ye, Chinese Academy of Forestry, China

> \*Correspondence: Kun Sun kunsun@nwnu.edu.cn

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 13 June 2018 Accepted: 31 October 2018 Published: 11 December 2018

#### Citation:

Fan B, Zhao C, Zhang X and Sun K (2018) Impacts of Sand Burial and Wind Erosion on Regeneration and Growth of a Desert Clonal Shrub. Front. Plant Sci. 9:1696. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2018.01696

## INTRODUCTION

Windblown sand movement is a common phenomenon in deserts (Maun, 1996; Liu et al., 2014). It can either bury vegetation, or conversely, denude the plant and roots through erosion (Xu et al., 2013). Individual plants and plant parts in deserts often experience heterogeneity in sand coverage (Liu et al., 2014). Previous studies have found that there is considerable small-scale spatial variation in the degree of sand movement and the associated degree of burial or denudation of desert plants (Maestre and Reynolds, 2006; Okayasu et al., 2012; Xu et al., 2013). To cope with adverse environments, the majority of indigenous plants in arid regions have evolved different strategies (Su et al., 2009). One of these strategies is to reproduce asexually by means of clonal growth (Maun, 1996). For clonal plants growing in arid dune environments, rare and irregular seedling recruitment is common even when seeds are regularly produced (Eriksson, 1989; Mandujano et al., 2001; Li et al., 2015). This is because frequent sand movement and unpredictable rainfall often lead to failure in seedling recruitment as long-lived perennials often have extended juvenile stages. In contrast, prior to establishment vegetative offspring receive support including water, carbohydrates, and other nutrients from the parent plant at least until it is established (Li et al., 2015). In addition, clonal reproduction permits the effects of deleterious genetic alleles to be masked at heterozygous states, thereby increasing overall fitness per plant (Zhou et al., 2017). Clonal integration has also been shown to enhance plant survival under sand burial (Yu et al., 2001, 2004, 2010), promotes colonization in resource-poor or stressful habitats (Oborny et al., 2000; Song et al., 2013; Xu et al., 2013; Lechuga-Lago et al., 2016). In heterogeneous environments, due to the ability of clonal plants to share parental resources gives them a competitive advantage over non-clonal plants, (Golubski et al., 2008; Oborny et al., 2012; Dickson et al., 2014), thus daughter ramets have a better chance of survival if they remain attached to the parent plant or mother ramet (Balestri and Lardicci, 2013).

Bud count is an important indicator of regeneration potential, and research on clonal and bud bank traits and performances in European and high altitude settings are well described by Klimeš and Klimešová (2000), Pausas and Bradstock (2007), Klimešová and Klimeš (2008) and Klimešová et al. (2011) after fire exposure in Australia. Numerous studies have examined the effects of sand burial on the survival and growth of clonal plant fragments (Dong et al., 2010; Li et al., 2013; Luo and Zhao, 2015a,b). Several studies have also tested the regeneration capacity and subsequent growth of clonal fragments after burial or wind erosion in natural desert environments (Dong et al., 2011; West et al., 2012; Luo and Zhao, 2015b). However, to date, little is known regarding the ability of clonal rhizomatous shrubs to adapt to harsh desert environments characterized by the exposure of clonal plant. Many long-lived shrubs that survive adverse conditions regenerate naturally in mobile sand dunes and these shrubs play a more important role as windbreaks and sand fixation, especially in spring, when sand movement is frequent. Thus, it is important to improve our understanding about the capacity of clonal regeneration of those shrubs that show strong natural regeneration in mobile sand dunes (Huang et al., 2015). Filling these knowledge gaps require field studies that both consider the capacity for clonal regeneration on the population level and assesses the parental effects on the clones themselves.

Calligonum mongolicum, a windbreak and sand-fixation pioneer species, occurs naturally in mobile dunes and plays an important role in protecting ecological security in western China. Knowledge of the processes responsible for the natural regeneration of pioneer species during of sand dune stabilization is surprisingly rare (Fan et al., 2018), but is necessary for effective desert control. C. mongolicum displays strong clonal regeneration ability in mobile sand dunes, however, available data on the clonal growth pattern of this species are scarce and little is known on the impact of physiological integration between parents and offspring. This study focused on the effects of sand movement on population regeneration and the generative capacity of the bud bank of C. mongolicum juvenile shrubs. The study also examined the effects of wind erosion and sand burial on the physiological, biochemical and morphological characteristics of the parental and offspring ramets. To our knowledge, this work is the first to examine clonal regeneration and clonal integration of C. mongolicum in a heterogeneous mobile sand dune environment.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Plant Species and Site Description

Calligonum mongolicum is a dominant native perennial shrub in active sand dunes in the arid deserts of northern China (Fan et al., 2018). Well adapted to harsh climate, the foliage of C. mongolicum consists of slender, highly branched green to gray-green branchlets that bear small minute scale-leaves. Although C. mongolicum populations can propagate sexually and asexually in mobile sand dunes, seedlings appear to suffer high mortality, and therefore clonal reproduction and growth seem to play a major role in the natural regeneration and maintenance of populations in mobile dune habitats. This species is capable of forming several horizontal rhizomes from each node sited along the principal root. The principal roots of C. mongolicum are rather short compared to its vertical shoots, i.e., the root length to shoot length ratio is around  $0.65 \pm 0.08$  (mean  $\pm$  SE), the minimum is 0.39, and the maximum is 0.83. Following sand burial, daughter ramets are formed as new root branches emerge from vegetative buds located at the nodes of buried horizontal roots or shoots.

This study was carried out in mobile sand dunes near the Minqin meteorological station  $(101^{\circ}05'E, 38^{\circ}38'N)$ , in Gansu Province, northwest China. Minqin is adjacent to the Badain Jaran Desert in the northwest and the Tengger Desert to the east. The area has an arid desert climate with an average annual temperature of 7.8°C. Precipitation is usually the only source of water for desert plant growth, and the average annual precipitation is 116.5 mm, with average annual potential evaporation of 2383.7 mm (Fan et al., 2018). The mean wind speed is 2.4 m.s<sup>-1</sup> and the average number of days with gales (i.e.,

a wind velocity  $\geq 17 \text{ m.s}^{-1}$ ) is 27.4 days per year. The fertility of all soil types in this area is very low due to the harsh climate and sparse desert vegetation.

## **Experimental Design**

Our research consisted of two sequential field experiments. The first experiment investigated the effects of plot type (comparing heavy wind erosion, heavy sand burial, and moderate sand burial plots) on the population growth and clonal regeneration of *C. mongolicum*. However, almost no horizontal rhizomes were observed in the heavy sand burial microhabitats, thus this treatment (site) was dropped from subsequent investigations. The second experiment assessed survival and effects of clonal integration of *C. mongolicum* in two heterogeneous sand microhabitats (moderate sand burial and heavy wind erosion).

## **Experiment 1**

#### Vegetation Survey

During early September, 2015, we conducted a vegetation survey in three distinct microhabitats, including the windward sides of dunes (referred to hereafter as 'heavy wind erosion plots'), plots suffering from heavy sand burial ('heavy sand burial plots'), and plots that alternated from wind erosion to sand burial ('moderate sand burial plots'). There were three 20 m  $\times$  20 m replicates of each of these microhabitats. We recorded dead shoot percentage of mature mother ramets in each plot and dead shoot percentage were recorded. We assessed the density of mature, seed seedling and clonal juvenile (<30 cm in height) shrubs, mature shrub height and basal diameter of C. mongolicum in each of nine 20 m  $\times$  20 m plots. Shrub basal diameter and height were measured from where the main root initiated, not at ground level. On heavy wind eroded plots, basal diameter was measured aboveground level, while in heavy and moderate sand burial plots, we excavated the trunk to measure basal diameter at the point where we found an obvious color change, which marked the start of the main root.

#### Horizontal Rhizome Condition

To measure the condition of horizontal rhizomes over time, in early spring 2015, we selected and marked 20 horizontal roots found on plants in the moderate sand burial and wind erosion microhabitats. Horizontal rhizomes existing in heavy sand burial plots were not easily excavated, and no buds emerge from the heavily buried horizontal rhizomes, our observations did not include data from the heavy sand burial plots. Due to the considerable sand movement in some plots over the monitoring period some roots died after they were severed from their mother shrubs. Consequently, we were only able to monitor 11 roots in the erosion plots and 15 roots in the moderate sand burial plots. On all roots, the number of buds and the number of clonal offspring (i.e., ramets) were counted at three points: in the early spring of 2015, in later autumn 2015, and in spring 2016. We then calculated the bud survival percentage and the overwinter survival rate at each plot.

#### Experiment 2 Clonal Integration

To assess the effects of maternal plant survival on the growth of daughter ramets in different wind and sand environments, we chose fragments that including mother ramets attached with two horizontal rhizomes, of which one rhizome lived in a moderate sand buried microhabitat, and the other one was totally eroded and exposed to the air (Figure 1A). We manually standardized the growing conditions of clonal fragments according to its microhabitat; for instance, we ensured that rhizomes buried in the sand were entirely buried, and that the wind eroded rhizomes were entirely eroded (Figure 1A), each treatment with three replicates. All mother ramets were similar in growth and condition, as were the daughter ramets. The distance between the mother and daughter ramets was between 20 and 40 cm. In late spring 2016, in each plot measurements were taken on all (mother and daughter) ramets. Connections between ramets were then severed (Figure 1B) and the same measurements were retaken 4 weeks later. The data collection included: the morphology of assimilating shoots (i.e., length, diameter, assimilating shoots number per cluster, cluster number per branch and node number of shoots), chlorophyll content concentration, gas exchange parameters and chlorophyll fluorescence. The C. mongolicum leaf is a branchlet with reduced leaves (assimilating shoots), therefore the length and diameter of these branchlets were measured with a micrometer. Thus, the volume of assimilating shoots was estimated by: LA =  $L_n \times D^2 \times \pi/4$ , where  $L_n$  is the length of assimilating shoots, and D is the diameter of assimilating shoots. The physiological and biochemical parameters measured are included in the following section.

#### Physiological and Biochemical Parameters of Assimilating Shoots

The gas exchange parameters of mature assimilating shoots were recorded using a portable open-path gas exchange system with a CO<sub>2</sub> control (Li-6400, LI-COR Biosciences, Inc., Lincoln, United States). On July 1, 2016, measurements were taken between 10:00 and 12:30 am in full sun on five replicates from each ramet type. The net photosynthetic  $(P_n)$  rate, stomatal conductance (Cond), and transpiration (Trmmol) rate were determined for the branchlets of 3 plants of each ramet type under an artificial light source with a photosynthetic photon flux density (PPFD) of 1800  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> (provided by a Li-6400-02 LED light source) and an ambient concentration of CO<sub>2</sub> concentration. Assimilating shoots used for photosynthetic measurements were marked and sampled at the end of the experiment, and the surface area of each marked assimilating shoots was determined using a LI-3000A planimeter (LI-COR). Surface area measurements were then used to calculate the net photosynthetic rate per unit area of the assimilating shoots.

Following the gas exchange measurements on each clonal fragment, mature leaves were selected from the south side of the crowns. These were placed in opaque plastic bags, cooled by liquid nitrogen and transported to the laboratory. Proline, total soluble sugars and soluble protein content were determined and



measured following the methods of Troll and Lindsley (1955); Spiro (1966), and Bradford (1976), respectively.

#### **Chlorophyll Fluorescence**

In parallel with the gas exchange parameters, chlorophyll fluorescence was measured by a pulse amplitude modulated portable fluorometer (PAM 2100. Walz, Germany). Assimilating shoots were dark adapted for 30 min, after which the minimal fluorescence level  $(F_0)$  was measured by low modulated light and the maximal fluorescence level  $(F_m)$  was determined by a saturating pulse on the dark-adapted branchlets. The maximum quantum yield of PSII  $(F_{\nu}/F_{\rm m})$  was then calculated using the equation  $F_{\nu}/F_{\rm m} = (F_{\rm m} - F_{\rm o})/F_{\rm m}$  after (Genty et al., 1989). The steady-state fluorescence  $(F_s)$  was recorded after 6 min of light adaptation. Maximal fluorescence level in a light-adapted state (using a saturating pulse,  $F_{m}$ ) and the minimal fluorescence level (using far-red light,  $F_0'$ ) was determined. The effective quantum yield of PSII ( $\Phi_{PSII}$ ), photochemical quenching (qP) and electron transport rate (ETR) were then calculated using the equation:  $\Phi_{PSII} = (F_m' - F_s)/F_m'; qP = (F_m' - F_s)/(F_m' - F_o');$ ETR = PAR  $\times$  0.5  $\times$   $\Phi_{PSII}$   $\times$  0.84, after Genty et al., 1989).

#### **Statistical Analyses**

One-way ANOVA was used to compare the differences in the population of *C. mongolicum*, clonal regeneration features, clonal fragment under different sand environments, leaf morphology and physiological parameters of mother and daughter ramets. Where significant differences were found, multiple comparisons using LSD tests at P < 0.05 were performed. Data were tested for homogeneity prior to determining ANOVAs or conducting multiple comparisons. All statistical tests were performed using

SPSS 16.0 software. Data means  $\pm$  SE and figures were calculated using Origin 8.0.

## RESULTS

## Population Features and Clonal Regeneration in Three Mobile Sand Dune Habitats

Population of *C. mongolicum* in eroded, heavily buried and moderate burial sites expressed distinctly different morphologies. At the wind-eroded site, mature shrubs were flattened, the top branches were dead, and many horizontal rhizomes were exposed to the air. At the heavy sand burial sites, only the very top of the exposed shrub survived. The dead shoot percentage at both the eroded and heavily sand buried plots were significantly higher than at the moderate sand burial plot (**Table 1**).

 TABLE 1 | Description of populations of Calligonum mongolicum under the three sand dune conditions.

Sand dune conditions	Mother ramets status	Percentage of flattened plants	Dead shoot percentage (%)
Heavy wind erosion	100% wind eroded	100%	$63.28 \pm 7.72^{a}$
Heavy sand burial	100% sand buried	No	$63.76 \pm 8.24^{a}$
Moderate sand burial	100%	No	$5.80\pm2.91^{\rm b}$

Different lowercase letters denote significant difference (p < 0.01) among sand dune environments.

Shrub height and basal diameter were significantly larger at the moderate sand burial site compared to the heavy sand burial site (**Figures 2A,B**), but no significant changes were found in the crown area or in the mother ramet population density among the three environments (**Figures 2C,E**). Seedlings from asexual and sexual reproduction both occurred at the moderate sand burial sites, while seed propagation did not occur at the heavy sand burial or wind eroded sites; at these sites we found only clonal regeneration (**Figure 2F**). The rate of clonal propagation of *C. mongolicum* was markedly different among these three different environments. Ramet density at the moderate sand burial sites was 431% greater than that at eroded sites, and 241% greater than that at the heavy sand burial sites (**Figure 2F**).

# Effects of Wind Erosion and Sand Burial on Horizontal Rhizome Fragments

*Calligonum mongolicum* on mobile sand dunes in the experimental site had well developed horizontal rhizomes up to several meters in length that gave rise to ramets (**Table 2**). Length of horizontal rhizomes in eroded sites was much longer than in sand buried sites (**Table 2**). Although buds were abundant

on all rhizomes, the bud number per unit length of rhizome was 2.23 times greater on plants from sand burial plots than from those at eroded sites. In both environments, ramets had very high mortality rates, with only 10% of juvenile ramets surviving at the end of summer. However, the overwinter survival of rate at sand burial sites was 60%, while it was <30% at eroded sites (**Table 2**). Moreover, the number of assimilating shoots per unit branch under sand burial was significantly larger than that at eroded sites.

## Clonal Fragments in Different Sand Environments

Clonal ramets that sprouted from sand-buried and wind-eroded horizontal rhizomes had significantly different clonal growth characters. Ramet density was much greater from sand-buried than from wind-eroded rhizomes (P < 0.05), although spacer length showed a contrary result (P < 0.05) (**Table 3**).

Sand movement significantly affected the number of assimilating shoot nodes, the length of assimilating shoots and the volume of assimilating shoots of daughter ramets when connected with mother ramets. Each of these parameters was less



FIGURE 2 | Description of the population dynamics of *Calligonum mongolicum* in various sand dune environments, including heavily buried, moderately buried, and wind-eroded sites. (A) Sand buried or wind eroded depth of mature shrub; (B) height of mature shrub; (C) crown area of mature shrub; (D) stem diameter of mature shrub; (E) density of mature shrub; (F) density of seed seedlings and clonal ramets. [Different lowercase letters denote significant differences (p < 0.05) among sand dune environments].

TABLE 2 Clonal growth of horizontal rhizomes and bud banks in natural sand burial and wind erosion environments.

Parameters	Status of hori	zontal rhizomes	F	Р
	Sand buried	Wind eroded		
Length of horizontal rhizome (cm) (Minimum $\sim$ Maximum)	$32 \sim 370$	80~713	1.33	0.26
Diameter of horizontal root (mm) (Minimum $\sim$ Maximum)	$13.7 \sim 23.9$	$7.9 \sim 17.6$	20.85	< 0.001
Bud number per unit length of rhizome	$1.68 \pm 0.21$	$0.52\pm0.08$	21.64	< 0.001
Bud survival percentage (%)	$10.88\pm2.36$	$10.18 \pm 2.9$	0.035	0.85
Overwinter survival rates (%)	$58.63 \pm 5.17$	$28.44 \pm 4.38$	15.63	0.001
Number of assimilating shoots per unit branch	$0.18 \pm 0.04$	$0.05 \pm 0.02$	7.24	0.013

TABLE 3 Description of mother and daughter ramets of C. mongolicum in different sand burial and wind erosion environments.

	Mother ramet	Sand-buried rhizome	Wind-eroded rhizome	F(P)
Burial depth (cm)	13 ~ 21	7.8 ~ 13	/	/
Wind erosion (cm)	/	Nd	$8 \sim 28$	/
Ramets density (number per unit length)	/	$0.085 \pm 0.007$	$0.031 \pm 0.005$	38.11*
Ramet spacing length (cm)	/	$11.92\pm1.94$	$33.82\pm5.59$	14.76*

\*Means sig < 0.05; Nd, not determined due to high mortality rates.

in wind eroded conditions, although they were not significantly different from mother ramets (Figure 2). Being connected or severed critically determined the survival of daughter ramets at wind-eroded rhizomes. Severing rhizomes at wind-eroded sites caused the total senescence of daughter ramets within 1 week, thus data on these ramets was not available. In contrast, severing rhizomes did not affect the survival of daughter ramets at sand burial sites. However, at sand burial sites the length of assimilating shoots length (F = 14.334, P < 0.05) and the volume of assimilating shoots (F = 190.86, P < 0.001) were greater than these in mother ramets following severing. The difference in diameter of assimilating shoots of C. mongolicum for all surviving mother and daughter ramets did not significantly differ, while the number of assimilating shoots per cluster in mother ramets was larger than in the sand buried daughter ramets, no matter whether they were connected or severed (F = 69.99, P = 0.004) (Figure 3).

When rhizomes remained connected, both mother plant and the daughter ramets under eroded conditions had greater proline and soluble protein content than sand buried ramets (**Figures 4A,B**). However, when rhizomes were severed the proline content of mother ramets significantly declined from 705 to 245  $\mu$ g/g (**Figure 4A**). Severed or connected, proline and protein content at sand burial sites did not significantly differ. Meanwhile, reducing and soluble sugars did not differ between severed and connected rhizome treatments or among clonal fragments before or after being severed with the exception of reducing sugar content between mother and wind eroded daughter ramets (**Figures 4C,D**).

# Net Photosynthetic Rate and Chlorophyll Content

When ramets remained connected,  $P_n$  values in both the mother and daughter ramets were greater at sand burial treatments than at wind-eroded sites (**Figure 5**). After rhizomes were severed  $P_n$  values were greater in sand burial daughter ramets than mother ramets (**Figure 5**).

Chlorophyll a, b and total chlorophyll contents of mother ramets were higher at sand-buried sites before severing, while ramets at wind-eroded sites had the least chlorophyll a, b and a + b contents. However, no significant differences in chlorophyll content between ramets in either connection condition were apparent (**Figure 6**).

#### **Chlorophyll Fluorescence Parameters**

The potential quantum efficiency of PSII  $(F_{\nu}/F_{\rm m})$  did not differ among the three types of ramets and was unaffected when the rhizomes were severed. When rhizomes remained intact,  $F_{\rm m}$ and  $F_{\rm o}$  were considerable greater in sand buried ramets than in mother or wind eroded ramets (P < 0.001). In addition, there were no significant difference between mother and wind-eroded ramets (P > 0.05). Moreover,  $F_{\rm m}$  and  $F_{\rm o}$  values did not significantly differ between mother and sand-buried ramets after rhizomes were severed (P > 0.05). However, the  $F_{\rm m}$  and  $F_{\rm o}$  values in the mother ramets themselves were significantly different after rhizomes were severed (both P < 0.05) (**Table 4**).

The effective quantum yield of PSII ( $\Phi_{PSII}$ ), photochemical quenching (qP) and electron transport rate (ETR) values for the three types of ramets remained constant between the connected and severed conditions. Under connected conditions,  $\Phi_{PSII}$ , qP, and ETR were greatest in mother ramets and not significantly different in sand-buried ramets, but were significantly different for wind eroded ramets (P < 0.001). Under severed conditions, these three indicators were not significantly different between mother and sand buried ramets (**Table 4**).

## DISCUSSION

The shrub *C. mongolicum* is well adapted to desert environments where populations experiencing fast expansion mainly by clonal



regeneration and clonal growth (Fan et al., 2018). However, for continual population recruitment, increased colonization capacity depends on juvenile ramet survival, especially when occupying stressful (wind eroded) environments.

## Effects of Sand Movement on the Population Status and Capacity of Clonal Regeneration

Both heavy sand burial and heavy wind erosion can greatly impair the growth and physiology of a plant population (Yu et al., 2008; Lechuga-Lago et al., 2016). Plants growing on the windward side of dunes commonly lose water from their root system due to root exposure by wind erosion (Yu et al., 2008). In addition, plants on the leeward side of the dune are prone to being buried by sand (Li et al., 2013). Only moderate sand burial formed by the interaction of wind erosion and sand burial provides an ideal microhabitat, where plants can propagate (by ramets) quickly and without inhibition. In addition, we found that the proportion of dead shoots at both wind-eroded and sand-buried sites were significantly higher than at the moderately sand-buried plot. This indicates that this was the most favorable environment for growth of C. mongolicum shrubs (Table 1). Clonal regeneration also differed among the three different mobile sand environments. In the severe sand burial and wind erosion sites, many fewer daughter ramets were found than at the moderate sand burial site. Moreover, new ramets initialized on rhizomes failed to emerge through the physical barrier of deep sand burial sites and thus increased mortality, as reserves stored in the plant organs were depleted (Yu et al., 2001, 2004). Ramets on rhizomes exposed to serious wind erosion suffered extreme senescence from the lack of moisture (Luo and Zhao, 2015b). Our results demonstrated that the effects of sand burial and wind erosion on clonal plants may have significant effects on ecological succession patterns over several years, as was reported by Mandujano et al. (2007).

Horizontal rhizomes play a critical ecological and physiological role for *C. mongolicum*. They are important clonal organs that produce and maintain belowground buds, which are capable of forming daughter ramets from each



bud site on the roots (rhizomes) (Table 2), and provide a vital connection with the mother plant and the ramets, thereby significantly contributing to colonization and dispersal. However, sand movement causes heterogeneous habitats for horizontal rhizomes and hence variance in their survival and function. We found that horizontal rhizomes can extend several meters from the mother ramet, and that longer roots occur at wind-eroded sites than at sand-buried sites because natural wind erosion effectively exposes horizontal rhizomes. On the other hand, we also found that when exposed to the air bud bank density and overall survival rates were much lower at wind-eroded sites than at sand burial sites, where such exposure does not occur (Table 2). This difference in survival likely happens because wind erosion denudes roots, thereby modifying the bud bank size (i.e., the number of buds) and the overwinter survival rate. Because survival and bud production were both higher at sand burial sites, we concluded that moderate sand burial environments promote clonal reproduction to a greater degree than exposure from wind erosion (Table 2). Our results are aligned with the

findings of previous studies that indicated that moderate sand burial maintains a moist environment around clonal fragments and protects them from drying out (Maun, 1996; Luo and Zhao, 2015a).

## Adaptive Strategies to Mobile Sand Dune Environments

Though sand movement significantly affects the clonal regeneration, *C. mongolicum* takes some strategies to adapt to mobile sand dune environments. First, the extensive root architecture reflects the plant's adaptive ability to make best use of unevenly distributed soil resources (Fitter and Stickland, 1991). In our study the root length (vertical principal root) to shoot length ratio found in mature natural populations was lower than 1.0. While each mother ramet of *C. mongolicum* can often include several horizontal rhizomes, and each can extend beyond several meters from the mother ramets, indicating that *C. mongolicum* allocates few resources to principal vertical root tissues, with increasing resource allocation to



horizontal roots. This was previously documented for two other rhizomatous dune species, *Ammophila breviligulata* (Maun, 1984) and *Sporobolus virginicus* (Balestri and Lardicci, 2013). The spread of horizontal rhizomes substituting for vertical roots may be an important adaptive strategy used by clonal plants to colonize harsh mobile sand dune habitats (Pitelka and Ashmun, 1985; de Kroon and Hutchings, 1995). This adaptive strategy may also increase plant survival after heavy burial or wind erosion, and/or may permit *C. mongolicum* to forage for water in less affected parts of the dune. This foraging strategy was identified in the clonal plant *Hedysarum laeve* (Li et al., 2015) and a similar strategy may be used by the woodland strawberry, *Fragaria vesca* (Waters and Watson, 2015).

Second, we found a proliferation of ramets on rhizomes that had been buried by sand in the early growing season from  $0 \sim 25$  cm depth. However, most ramets initiated from these buds died within 1 month of emergence. The high mortality rate of juvenile ramets occurred in the early growing season in both sand environments, with only 10% remaining at the end of the growing season (Table 2). Thus, C. mongolicum demonstrated a high ramet turnover in its early life stage, in both mortality and initiation, which could be attributed to the continual windy and drying conditions in the Mingin region. This result is consistent within plants of the same genus (C. arborescens) under severe sand burial depths (Luo and Zhao, 2015a). In a moderate sand burial environment, survival depends mainly on plant density as water and nutrient in the Minqin dune environment are quite poor, thus the competition between ramets is severe, and fast ramet turn over may assist in avoiding localized water and nutrient depletion (Dong and Alaten, 1999; Li et al., 2015). This could also be described as an adaptive strategy used by C. mongolicum to cope with the highly variable sand environment in this region.

In summary, *C. mongolicum* rhizomes can extend considerable distances and have a high capacity for ramet regeneration, however, this capacity is highly dependent on

sand burial state. A habitat with alternating wind erosion and sand burial, i.e., moderate sand burial environment is ideal for clonal reproduction and colonization. In a harsh desert sand environment, we also find that *C. mongolicum* exhibit an exploratory foraging strategy, similar to those found in other clonal plants.

#### Effects of Physiological Integration on Clonal Growth in Different Sand Environments

Despite the adaptive strategies of *C. mongolicum*, wind erosion remains a major stress factor in the Minqin region. Results from this study demonstrate that wind erosion led to a reduction in leaf attributes on both mother and daughter ramets. Even so, ramets at wind eroded sites that were unfavorable for growth still survived if they remained connected to the parental plant via the rhizome. Physical connections between ramets transports resources within clonal plants, this integration significantly ensured young ramet survival and permitted continuing development in the harsh wind-blown environment. These findings are consistent with those of Hartnett and Bazzaz (1983); Salzman and Parker (1985), and Roiloa and Hutchings (2012), who demonstrated that resource transport occurs from ramets under favorable conditions to developing ramets in unfavorable sites.

In contrast, sand buried daughter ramets had improved assimilating shoot elongation. This appeared very important for daughter clonal fragment of C. mongolicum compared to mother ramets, which increased the number of assimilating shoots per cluster (branchlets), presumably to enhance photosynthesis. Even when rhizomes were severed, daughter ramets maintained growth status as with the mother ramets. The reason for this was explained by Yu et al. (2004); Dong et al. (2010, 2011); and Balestri and Lardicci (2013), who noted that the internodes of clonal plants contain storage materials that can be remobilized by ramets when necessary. Thus, under moderate sand burial conditions, C. mongolicum rhizomes and their nodes could also mobilize water and nutrients to the ramets after being disconnected from the mother ramet. Moreover, daughter ramets survived by carrying out photosynthesis, and were able to absorb enough photosynthate for normal growth. Physiological integration through rhizome connection increased the colonization capacity and ramet survival of C. mongolicum ramets occupying wind eroded environments.

Sand-buried ramets produced more chlorophyll a, chlorophyll b and total chlorophyll contents than wind eroded ramets when connected. As stated previously these ramets also have a higher photosynthetic capacity. When connected, if daughter ramets suffered from wind erosion, mother ramets showed the same trend as they mobilize resources to reduce plant cell membrane damage by increasing proline and soluble protein content (Luo et al., 2014; Ye et al., 2016). Our results demonstrated that at wind-eroded sites mother and (stressed) daughter ramets had higher proline and soluble protein content than sand buried (i.e., unstressed) ramets did. In parallel with this finding, the photosynthetic rate ( $P_n$ ) and chlorophyll fluorescence parameters ( $F_m$ ,  $F_o$ ,  $\Phi_{PSII}$ , qP, and ETR) showed similar trends, much greater



**FIGURE 6** [Chlorophyll content changes in mother and daughter ramets when connected and severed in *C. mongolicum* growing in wind eroded and sand accumulated environments. (A) chlorophyll a; (B) chlorophyll b; (C) chlorophyll a + b; (D) chlorophyll a/b. [Different lowercase letters denote significant differences ( $\rho < 0.05$ ) among clonal fragments before or after being severed.

TABLE 4 | Chlorophyll fluorescence parameters in assimilating shoots of different types of ramets under connected and severed conditions.

		Mother ramet	Sand buried ramet	Wind eroded ramet
F <sub>m</sub>	Connected	$1.42\pm0.05 \mathrm{bA}$	$2.16\pm0.27\text{aA}$	1.27 ± 0.17b
	Severed	$2.04\pm0.22aB$	$1.92\pm0.22aA$	-
Fo	Connected	$0.34\pm0.01 \mathrm{bA}$	$0.47\pm0.06aA$	$0.29\pm0.04b$
	Severed	$0.46\pm0.04\mathrm{aB}$	$0.44\pm0.05 \mathrm{aA}$	_
F <sub>v</sub> /F <sub>m</sub>	Connected	$0.76\pm0.01 \mathrm{aA}$	$0.78\pm0.01 \mathrm{aA}$	$0.78 \pm 0.01a$
	Severed	$0.77\pm0.01 \mathrm{aA}$	$0.77\pm0.01aA$	-
ΦPSII	Connected	$0.59\pm0.01\mathrm{aA}$	$0.50\pm0.07 \mathrm{abA}$	$0.43\pm0.03b$
	Severed	$0.56 \pm 0.01 aA$	$0.54\pm0.01 \mathrm{aA}$	_
qΡ	Connected	$0.86\pm0.01 \mathrm{aA}$	$0.74\pm0.08abA$	$0.65\pm0.04b$
	Severed	$0.82\pm0.02aA$	$0.81 \pm 0.01 aA$	_
ETR	Connected	$25.15 \pm 0.29 aA$	$21.26 \pm 2.94 abA$	$18.16 \pm 1.85b$
	Severed	$24.17 \pm 0.43 aA$	$23.07\pm0.42a\textrm{A}$	_

Different lowercase letters denote significant difference (p < 0.05) among clonal fragments before or after being severed; different uppercase letters denote significant differences (p < 0.05) between the same type of ramets before and after being severed.

values were recorded from sand buried ramets than from wind eroded ramets under connected conditions. Once daughter ramets were disconnected,  $P_n$  values were similar in mother and sand-buried daughter ramets, showing that sand buried ramets had more stable photosynthetic systems. Ashraf and Harris (2013) proved that moderately sand buried conditions promoted the clonal growth of *C. mongolicum*. However, once daughter ramets were disconnected, proline content,  $F_o$  and  $F_m$ in mother ramets significantly declined to levels found in buried ramets. Taken together, these results demonstrated that mother ramets in favorable conditions could experience stress when connected daughter ramets come under stress. Mother ramets then coordinate a physiological response to the stress. Moreover, this response does not occur for daughter ramets that occupy favorable sites.

#### CONCLUSION

The study focused on the effect of sand movement on population regeneration capacity in *C. mongolicum*. This shrub is uniquely adapted to shifting sand environments in deserts. However, despite its best efforts to mobilize plant internal resources, normally buried plant parts when exposed to the air-causes high mortality. Wind erosion and sand burial were both found to affect physiological, biochemical, and morphological characteristics of both parent and clonal ramets. The study concluded that this plant has a number of strategies to mobilize and coordinate resources to maintain colonization though its clonal rhizomes. In the variable conditions of arid sandy deserts, daughter ramets benefit from clonal integration with the parent ramets, especially under wind eroded and unfavorable environments, which should

#### REFERENCES

- Ashraf, M., and Harris, P. J. C. (2013). Photosynthesis under stressful environments: an overview. *Photosynthetica* 51, 163–190. doi: 10.1007/s11099-013-0021-6
- Balestri, E., and Lardicci, C. (2013). The impact of physical disturbance and increased sand burial on clonal growth and spatial colonization of *Sporobolus virginicus* in a coastal dune system. *PLoS One* 8:e72598. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0072598
- Bradford, M. M. (1976). A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. *Anal. Biochem.* 72, 248–254. doi: 10.1016/0003-2697(76)90527-3
- de Kroon, H., and Hutchings, M. J. (1995). Morphological plasticity in clonal plants: the foraging concept reconsidered. J. Ecol. 83, 143–152. doi: 10.2307/ 2261158
- Dickson, T. L., Mittelbach, G. G., Reynolds, H. L., and Gross, K. L. (2014). Height and clonality traits determine plant community responses to fertilization. *Ecology* 95, 2443–2452. doi: 10.1890/13-1875.1
- Dong, B. C., Liu, R. H., Zhang, Q., Li, H. L., Zhang, M. X., Lei, G. C., et al. (2011). Burial depth and stolon internode length independently affect survival of small clonal fragments. *PLoS One* 6:e23942. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0023942
- Dong, B. C., Yu, G. L., Guo, W., Zhang, M. X., Dong, M., and Yu, F. H. (2010). How internode length, position and presence of leaves affect survival and growth of *Alternanthera philoxeroides* after fragmentation? *Evol. Ecol.* 24, 1447–1461. doi: 10.1007/s10682-010-9390-5
- Dong, M., and Alaten, B. (1999). Clonal plasticity in response to rhizome severing and heterogeneous resource supply in the rhizomatous grass *Psammochloa*

be carefully considered in shrub and sand dune management of sand fixation plantations of *C. mongolicum*. However, to fully understand the transmission capacity of water, nutrients and energy between *C. mongolicum* clonal ramets, and apply it to plantation management, further research under sand burial and wind erosion conditions is essential.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

BF conceived and conducted the field study, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript. CZ supervised the manuscript. XZ analyzed part of the data. KS supervised and reviewed the manuscript. All authors contributed critically to the drafts and provided approval of the final version of the manuscript for publication.

## FUNDING

This study was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Nos. 31360098, 31660060, and 31522013), the West Light Foundation of the Chinese Academy of Sciences, Gansu Natural Science Foundation Key Project (18JR3RA020).

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Xiaojuan Zhang and Weixing Zhang for their assistance during field experiments, and we are also grateful to the editor and the reviewers for their constructive comments, which improved the quality of this paper.

*villosa* in an inner mongolian dune. *China Plant Ecol.* 141, 53–58. doi: 10.1023/A:1009875000149

- Eriksson, O. (1989). Seedling Dynamics and Life Histories in Clonal Plants. St. Gallen: Oikos, 231–238. doi: 10.2307/3565427
- Fan, B., McHugh, A. D., and Zhao, C. (2018). Factors influencing the natural regeneration of the pioneering shrub *Calligonum mongolicum* in sand dune stabilization plantations in arid deserts of northwest china. *Ecol. Evol.* 8, 2975–2984. doi: 10.1002/ece3.3913
- Fitter, A. H., and Stickland, T. R. (1991). Architectural analysis of plant root systems 2. Influence of nutrient supply on architecture in contrasting plant species. *New Phytol.* 118, 383–389. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.1991.tb00019.x
- Genty, B., Briantais, J. M., and Baker, N. R. (1989). The relationship between the quantum yield of photosynthetic electron transport and quenching of chlorophyll fluorescence. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gen.Subj.* 990, 87–92. doi: 10.1016/S0304-4165(89)80016-9
- Golubski, A. J., Gross, K. L., and Mittelbach, G. G. (2008). Competition among plant species that interact with their environment at different spatial scales. *Proc. Biol. Sci.* 275, 1897–1906. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2008.0272
- Hartnett, D. C., and Bazzaz, F. A. (1983). Physiological integration among intraclonal ramets in *Solidago canadensis*. *Ecology* 64, 779–788. doi: 10.2307/ 1937201
- Huang, Q., Shen, Y., Li, X., Zhang, G., Huang, D., and Fan, Z. (2015). Regeneration capacity of the small clonal fragments of the invasive *Mikania micrantha* HBK: effects of the stolon thickness, internode length and presence of leaves. *Weed Biol. Manag.* 15, 70–77. doi: 10.1111/wbm.12066
- Klimeš, L., and Klimešová, J. (2000). Plant rarity and the type of clonal growth. Zeitschriftfür Ökologie und Naturschutz 9, 43–52.

- Klimešová, J., de Bello, F., and Herben, T. (2011). Searching for the relevance of clonal and bud bank traits across floras and communities. *Folia Geobotanica* 46, 109–115. doi: 10.1007/s12224-010-9088-z
- Klimešová, J., and Klimeš, L. (2008). Clonal growth diversity and bud banks of plants in the czech flora: an evaluation using the CLO-PLA3 database. *Preslia* 80, 255–275.
- Lechuga-Lago, Y., Sixto-Ruiz, M., Roiloa, S. R., and González, L. (2016). Clonal integration facilitates the colonization of drought environments by plant invaders. *AoB Plants* 8:plw023. doi: 10.1093/aobpla/plw023
- Li, Q., Xu, J., Li, H., Wang, S., Yan, X., Xin, Z., et al. (2013). Effects of aspect on clonal reproduction and biomass allocation of layering modules of *Nitraria tangutorum* in nebkha dunes. *PLoS One* 8:e79927. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0079927
- Li, S. L., Yu, F. H., Werger, M. J., Dong, M., During, H. J., and Zuidema, P. A. (2015). Mobile dune fixation by a fast-growing clonal plant: a full life-cycle analysis. *Sci. Rep.* 5:8935. doi: 10.1038/srep08935
- Liu, B., Liu, Z., Lü, X., Maestre, F. T., and Wang, L. (2014). Sand burial compensates for the negative effects of erosion on the dune-building shrub artemisia wudanica. *Plant Soil* 374, 263–273. doi: 10.1007/s11104-013-1866-y
- Luo, F. L., Chen, Y., Huang, L., Wang, A., Zhang, M. X., and Yu, F. H. (2014). Shifting effects of physiological integration on performance of a clonal plant during submergence and de-submergence. *Ann. Bot.* 113, 1265–1274. doi: 10. 1093/aob/mcu057
- Luo, W., and Zhao, W. (2015a). Burial depth and diameter of the rhizome fragments affect the regenerative capacity of a clonal shrub. *Ecol. Complex.* 23, 34–40. doi: 10.1016/j.ecocom.2015.05.004
- Luo, W., and Zhao, W. (2015b). Effects of wind erosion and sand burial on growth and reproduction of a clonal shrub. *Flora Morphol. Distribut. Funct. Ecol. Plants* 217, 164–169. doi: 10.1016/j.flora.2015.10.006
- Maestre, F. T., and Reynolds, J. F. (2006). Small-scale spatial heterogeneity in the vertical distribution of soil nutrients has limited effects on the growth and development of *Prosopis glandulosa* seedlings. *Plant Ecol.* 183, 65–75. doi: 10.1007/s11258-005-9007-1
- Mandujano, M. C., Golubov, J., and Huenneke, L. F. (2007). Effect of reproductive modes and environmental heterogeneity in the population dynamics of a geographically widespread clonal desert cactus. *Popul. Ecol.* 49, 141–153. doi: 10.1007/s10144-006-0032-2
- Mandujano, M. C., Montaña, C., Franco, M., Golubov, J., and Flores-Martínez, A. (2001). Integration of demographic annual variability in a clonal desert cactus. *Ecology* 82, 344–359. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(2001)082[0344:IODAVI]2.0.CO;2
- Maun, M. A. (1984). Colonizing ability of Ammophila breviligulata through vegetative regeneration. J. Ecol. 72, 565–574. doi: 10.2307/2260067
- Maun, M. A. (1996). The effects of burial by sand on survival and growth of *Calamovilfa longifolia*. *Ecoscience* 3, 93–100. doi: 10.1080/11956860.1996. 11682320
- Oborny, B., Kun, Á, Czárán, T., and Bokros, S. (2000). The effect of clonal integration on plant competition for mosaic habitat space. *Ecology* 81, 3291–3304. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(2000)081[3291:TEOCIO]2.0.CO;2
- Oborny, B., Mony, C., and Herben, T. (2012). From virtual plants to real communities: a review of modelling clonal growth. *Ecol. Model.* 234, 3–19. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2012.03.010
- Okayasu, T., Okuro, T., Jamsran, U., and Takeuchi, K. (2012). Inherent densitydependency of wet-season range even at the extreme of nonequilibrium environments. J. Arid Environ. 78, 144–153. doi: 10.1016/j.jaridenv.2011.11.015
- Pausas, J. G., and Bradstock, R. A. (2007). Fire persistence traits of plants along a productivity and disturbance gradient in mediterranean shrublands of southeast Australia. *Global Ecol. Biogeogr.* 16, 330–340. doi: 10.1111/j.1466-8238. 2006.00283.x
- Pitelka, L. F., and Ashmun, J. W. (1985). "Physiology and integration of ramets in colonel plants," in *The population biology and evolution of clonal organisms*, eds J. B. G. Jackson, L. W. Buss, R. E. Cook. (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press), 399–435.

- Roiloa, S. R., and Hutchings, M. J. (2012). The effects of rooting frequency and position of rooted ramets on plasticity and yield in a clonal species: an experimental study with Glechoma hederacea. *Ecological Research* 27, 145–152. doi: 10.1007/s11284-011-0882-8
- Salzman, A. G., and Parker, M. A. (1985). Neighbors ameliorate local salinity stress for a rhizomatous plant in a heterogeneous environment. *Oecologia* 65, 273–277. doi: 10.1007/BF00379229
- Song, Y. B., Yu, F. H., Keser, L. H., Dawson, W., Fischer, M., Dong, M., et al. (2013). United we stand, divided we fall: a meta-analysis of experiments on clonal integration and its relationship to invasiveness. *Oecologia* 171, 317–327. doi: 10.1007/s00442-012-2430-9
- Spiro, R. G. (1966). Analysis of sugars found in glycoproteins. *Methods in enzymol.* 8, 3–26. doi: 10.1016/0076-6879(66)08005-4
- Su, Y. G., Li, X. R., Zheng, J. G., and Huang, G. (2009). The effect of biological soil crusts of different successional stages and conditions on the germination of seeds of three desert plants. *J. Arid Environ.* 73, 931–936. doi: 10.1016/j.jaridenv. 2009.04.010
- Troll, W., and Lindsley, J. (1955). A photometric method for the determination of proline. J. Biol. Chem. 215, 655–660.
- Waters, E. M., and Watson, M. A. (2015). Live substrate positively affects root growth and stolon direction in the woodland strawberry, *Fragaria vesca. Front. Plant Sci.* 6:814. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2015.00814
- West, A. M., Lewis, D. F., and Richardson, R. J. (2012). Fragment size and planting depth affect the regenerative capacity of bushkiller (*Cayratia japonica*). *Invasive Plant Sci. Manag.* 5, 397–401. doi: 10.1614/IPSM-D-12-00007.1
- Xu, L., Huber, H., During, H. J., Dong, M., and Anten, N. P. (2013). Intra specific variation of a desert shrub species in phenotypic plasticity in response to sand burial. *New Phytol.* 199, 991–1000. doi: 10.1111/nph.12315
- Ye, X. H., Zhang, Y. L., Liu, Z. L., Gao, S. Q., Song, Y. B., Liu, F. H., et al. (2016). Plant clonal integration mediates the horizontal redistribution of soil resources, benefiting neighboring plants. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7:77. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016. 00077
- Yu, F., Chen, Y., and Dong, M. (2001). Clonal integration enhances survival and performance of *Potentilla anserina*, suffering from partial sand burial on ordos plateau. *China. Evol. Ecol.* 15, 303–318. doi: 10.1023/A:101603283 1038
- Yu, F., Dong, M., and Krüsi, B. (2004). Clonal integration helps *Psammochloa villosa* survive sand burial in an inland dune. *New Phytol.* 162, 697–704. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01073.x
- Yu, F. H., Wang, N., He, W. M., Chu, Y., and Dong, M. (2008). Adaptation of rhizome connections in drylands: increasing tolerance of clones to wind erosion. Ann. Bot. 102, 571–577. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcn119
- Yu, F. H., Wang, N., He, W. M., and Dong, M. (2010). Effects of clonal integration on species composition and biomass of sand dune communities. J. Arid Environ. 74, 632–637. doi: 10.1016/j.jaridenv.2009.12.008
- Zhou, Y., Massonnet, M., Sanjak, J. S., Cantu, D., and Gaut, B. S. (2017). Evolutionary genomics of grape (*Vitis vinifera* ssp. vinifera) domestication. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* 114, 11715–11720. doi: 10.1073/pnas.170925 7114

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Fan, Zhao, Zhang and Sun. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Transgenerational Effects and Epigenetic Memory in the Clonal Plant *Trifolium repens*

Alejandra Pilar Rendina González<sup>1\*</sup>, Veronica Preite<sup>2</sup>, Koen J. F. Verhoeven<sup>3</sup> and Vít Latzel<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Institute of Botany of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Průhonice, Czechia, <sup>2</sup> Molecular Genetics and Physiology of Plants, Ruhr-Universität Bochum, Bochum, Germany, <sup>3</sup> Department of Terrestrial Ecology, Netherlands Institute of Ecology (NIOO-KNAW), Wageningen, Netherlands

Transgenerational effects (TGE) can modify phenotypes of offspring generations playing thus a potentially important role in ecology and evolution of many plant species. These effects have been studied mostly across generations of sexually reproducing species. A substantial proportion of plant species are however reproducing asexually, for instance via clonal growth. TGE are thought to be enabled by heritable epigenetic modification of DNA, although unambiguous evidence is still scarce. On the clonal herb white clover (Trifolium repens), we tested the generality of clonal TGE across five genotypes and five parental environments including soil contamination and above-ground competition. Moreover, by genome wide-methylation variation analysis we explored the role of drought, one of the parental environments that triggered the strongest TGE. We tested the induction of epigenetic changes in offspring generations using several intensities and durations of drought stress. We found that TGE of different environments were highly genotype specific and all tested environments triggered TGE at least in some genotypes. In addition, parental drought stresses triggered epigenetic change in T. repens and most of the induced epigenetic change was maintained across several clonal offspring generations. We conclude that TGE are common and genotype specific in clonal plant *T. repens* and potentially under epigenetic control.

Keywords: clonal reproduction, T. repens, plant memory, abiotic stress, transgenerational effects

## INTRODUCTION

Adaptive phenotypic plasticity allows plants to adjust their morphology to actual environmental conditions in order to maintain or increase their relative fitness. However, plant phenotype can also reflect past environments of parents or even grandparents (e.g., Miao et al., 1991; Latzel et al., 2014; Lampei et al., 2017) due to transgenerational effects (TGE). TGE had been studied mostly across sexual generations and only rarely among clonal generations (e.g., Raj et al., 2011; Verhoeven and van Gurp, 2012; Rendina González et al., 2016, 2017). Nonetheless, clonal reproduction is very common reproductive strategy in many plant communities and is often the main reproductive strategy for most plant species. For example, up to 70% of central European meadow species reproduce clonally (Klimeš et al., 1997). Clonal plants usually also exhibit complex and sophisticated behavior such as active foraging for resources (Bell, 1984; Waters and Watson, 2015) or division of labor (Alpert and Stuefer, 1997) where individual ramets might be adjusted to different functions like

#### OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Bi-Cheng Dong, Beijing Forestry University, China

#### Reviewed by:

Jinming Chen, Wuhan Botanical Garden (CAS), China Yuan-Ye Zhang, Xiamen University, China

\*Correspondence:

Alejandra Pilar Rendina González a.rendinagonzalez@gmail.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 14 June 2018 Accepted: 29 October 2018 Published: 20 November 2018

#### Citation:

Rendina González AP, Preite V, Verhoeven KJF and Latzel V (2018) Transgenerational Effects and Epigenetic Memory in the Clonal Plant Trifolium repens. Front. Plant Sci. 9:1677. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2018.01677 soil resources acquisition vs. photosynthesis. In this regard, each new ramet can be considered as a new generation potentially independent from the main mother plant carrying on environmental information (Latzel et al., 2016). It has been recently shown that the behavior of clonal plants can be governed not only by actual environmental condition but also by their past experiences, i.e., by TGE (Louapre et al., 2012; Rendina González et al., 2016, 2017). It is evident that TGE in clonal plants should get more attention in order to improve our understanding of their role in ecology and evolution.

TGE can be a simple consequence of carry over effects when chemicals and/or pathogens are passed from parents to offspring (Roach and Wulff, 1987; Rossiter, 1996; Huxman et al., 2001). Although, more often, TGE are thought to be targeted by a pre-programming of offspring phenotypes likely via epigenetic mechanisms (Bruce et al., 2007; Ginsburg and Jablonka, 2009; Ding et al., 2012; Thellier and Lüttge, 2013; Müller-Xing et al., 2014). Epigenetic mechanisms comprise histone modification, methylation of cytosine residues of DNA and small RNA molecules regulating gene expression, which are intimately interconnected (Wagner, 2003; Vanyushin, 2006). DNA methylation is shown to be environmentally inducible and, in some cases, heritable (Boyko et al., 2010; Angers et al., 2010; Hauser et al., 2011; Wibowo et al., 2016; Lämke and Bäurle, 2017). Nonetheless, most of the environmentally induced epigenetic changes are maintained within generations and rarely passed to sexually derived offspring due to meiosis that resets most of the environmentally induced epigenetic variation (Feng and Jacobsen, 2011; Paszkowski and Grossniklaus, 2011; Heard and Martienssen, 2014; Tricker, 2015). Clonal plants, on the other hand, can reproduce asexually and thus bypass meiosis. Therefore, it has been proposed that environmentally induced epigenetic change can be better maintained in clonal than sexual generations. Heritable environmentally induced epigenetic change can consequently enable a rapid adaptation to changing environments and its implications in short-term microevolution of clonal plants (Latzel and Klimešová, 2010; Verhoeven and Preite, 2014; Dodd and Douhovnikoff, 2016).

Indeed, mounting evidence showed that epigenetic differentiation of clonal plant populations can be at least partly caused by environmental induction. One of the first evidences provided Verhoeven et al. (2010) who showed that environmental stress in parental generation can trigger changes in DNA methylation that can be passed to next apomictic (clonal) generation of dandelions (Taraxacum officinale) with high fidelity. The environmental induction of DNA methylation changes was genotype-specific and represents, at least partly, a stress-induced increase of seemingly untargeted DNA methylation variation (Preite et al., 2018). In another study, they pointed out that the epigenetic differentiation (DNA methylation variation) of natural populations of apomictic dandelions can be environmentally determined (Preite et al., 2015). Furthermore, Richards et al. (2012) showed in Japanese knotweed and Gao et al. (2010) in alligator weed that genetically uniform populations of clonal plants can be epigenetically structured, and that this structure is likely due to environmental conditions. Raj et al. (2011) observed in clonal offspring of poplar trees that drought

stress response was associated with origin of a genotype and was likely mediated by epigenetic variation. Finally, Robertson et al. (2017) identified specific epigenetic variation in clonal *Spartina alternifolia* populations related to water pollution. Although these pioneering studies provided first evidence that epigenetic change can be triggered by environment, they did not detect direct phenotypic effects of epigenetic variation (e.g., Verhoeven et al., 2010) and were not able to distinguish between epigenetic variation originated from environmental induction or selection of certain epigenotypes (e.g., Richards et al., 2012; Spens and Douhovnikoff, 2016; Robertson et al., 2017).

Here we provide results of two experiments focusing on clonal TGE and epigenetic changes in Trifolium repens induced by various environments. In the first experiment, we tested the effect of five parental environments - control, drought, contaminated soil (salt and copper), and shading, on the induction of clonal transgenerational phenotypic effects in the common clonal herb T. repens. Since TGE can be genotype specific (Groot et al., 2017; Lampei et al., 2017; Münzbergová and Hadincová, 2017), we tested the generality of environmentally induced TGE of the five environments across five genotypes. Since drought stress triggered the strongest phenotypic TGE in one of the tested genotypes, we focused in the second experiment on drought stress for this single genotype only. By methylationsensitive amplification polymorphism (MSAP), we tested the role of different intensities and durations of drought periods on induction of epigenetic change in clonal offspring generations. We tested the following hypotheses: (i) environmental stress experienced by the parental clone triggers clonal TGE observable at the phenotype level of clonal offspring ramets, (ii) clonal TGE are genotype specific, (iii) different intensity and duration of drought stress in the parental generation induces changes in DNA methylation that is passed to clonal generations.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

## First Study – Transgenerational Effects

Five genotypes of *Trifolium repens* L. were randomly collected from grasslands in surrounding of Průhonice town, Central Bohemia, Czech Republic in 2013. All genotypes thus experienced same climatic conditions and very similar (a)biotic interactions. Despite this, the genotypes differed in their growth where two of them produced more biomass than other three genotypes (see also below). Their propagation took place in a greenhouse with controlled temperature and light regime set up at 17 h light and 7 h dark. Plants were cultivated in  $30 \times 40 \times 8$  cm trays filled with commercial Agro lawn soil substrate (mixture of compost, peat and sand, same substrate was used in all steps of the study) for 4 months to even out possible environmental effects and to pre-cultivate plant material.

## **Study Design**

Ten cuttings consisting of eight internodes of each genotype were individually transplanted to  $30 \times 40 \times 5$  cm trays filled with soil substrate and were let to propagate. After 1 month plants were proportionally and randomly assigned to the

following environments for 2 months: control - no manipulation, drought - limited watering only when leaves were wilting (eight cycles of drought stress during the run of experiment), copper contaminated soil - regular application (three times in a week, 24 applications in total) of 60 ml of 16 mM solution of copper (II) sulfate pentahydrate (CuSO<sub>4</sub>  $\times$  5H<sub>2</sub>O) with estimated final concentration of 500 mg copper in 1 kg soil, salt contaminated soil - regular application of 100 ml of 4.3 mM solution of salt (NaCl) with estimated final concentration 1.5 g salt in 1 kg soil, and shading by growing plants under green plastic sheet that reduced light intensity at 50%. After 2 months of cultivation in all environments, 10 cuttings (maternal ramets) consisting from 4 internodes and apical end labeled by a plastic ring were created from each treatment and genotype combination and individually transplanted to  $20 \times 30 \times 4$  cm trays (one cutting per tray) filled with soil substrate without any further manipulation. All ramets were without root system with only emerging root tip usually at the fourth internode. All trays were randomly distributed in the greenhouse, and their positions were changed four times during the cultivation period. This randomized design resulted in 250 plants (5 genotypes  $\times$  5 treatments  $\times$  10 plants) in total. After 50 days from transplantation all plants were harvested. Every harvested plant was cut at the position of the plastic ring (position of the apical end at the time of transplantation), and only the parts that had developed after transplantation were considered. Every plant was divided into the maternal stolon (the main axis of growth of the transplanted maternal ramet, see also Figure 1) and into lateral branches, here considered as the collection of daughters (offspring) ramets due to the monopodial growth of

*T. repens* (i.e., maternal ramets is elongating in the main axis and producing offspring ramets via the lateral axillary buds). Maternal stolon as well as all offspring ramets were dried at 80°C for 24 h and weighed.

## Second Study – Drought Induced DNA Methylation Variation in Clonal Offspring

Morphological data as well as experimental design of the study has been already published (Rendina González et al., 2016) and, therefore, we provide here only a reduced description of the study. We used the same growing setup as in previous study. Thirty cuttings of pre-cultivated genotype of T. repens were individually planted to a tray  $(30 \times 40 \times 8 \text{ cm})$  filled with commercial Agro lawn soil substrate (mixture of compost, peat and sand). After 30 days, plants were randomly assigned (six trays per treatment) to each of the following five treatments: (1) Control; (2) Long-Intense drought; (3) Short-Intense drought; (4) Long-Medium drought; and (5) Short-medium drought. Plants assigned to control treatment were watered regularly to maintain the soil permanently moist. For the intense drought treatments, plants were watered with approximately 200 ml of water only when most leaves were wilting. Such stress occurred within 4 to 7 days. The Long-Intense drought treatment was applied for 4 months (December 2014 to March 2015), whereas the Short-Intense drought treatment was subjected to the control treatment of the first two of these months (December 2014 to January 2015) and to the water stress for the next 2 months (February to March 2015). The medium drought plants experienced half of



the drought cycles experienced by plants in the intense drought treatments, which was achieved by applying water stress to them during alternating periods of water stress experienced by plants in the intense drought treatment. The Short-Medium drought and Long-Medium drought corresponded to those already described for the intense drought treatments (for more detailed information see Rendina González et al., 2016). In April 2015, all drought treatments were terminated, and plants were cultivated for another 14 days in control conditions with a saturated water regime. After the period, five standardized apical cuttings from each parental plant from all treatments were created. These cuttings consisted of four nodes and the apical end and were planted individually into  $18 \times 10 \times 6$  cm trays filled with standard potting soil, i.e., one cutting per tray. Fifteen replicated plants from each parental treatment, 75 plants altogether, were randomized and grown for 2 months in control treatment conditions. After 2 months above-ground biomass was harvested (results published in Rendina González et al., 2016). Leaf samples for MSAP analyses were collected from five randomly selected plants from all treatments. Collected were fully developed leaf of the youngest and oldest offspring ramet that had developed after transplantation to the control environment (Figure 1). Generally, around five lateral branches, corresponding to five consequent generations, developed in our experiments. Together were collected 50 leaf samples (5 treatments  $\times$  5 replicated plants  $\times$  2 leaves). However, in total, only 41 samples from the offspring ramets were used for molecular analyses due to insufficient size for DNA extraction of 6 leaf samples from the Short-Medium drought treatment and 3 not properly amplified samples (2 from Short-Intense and 1 from Long-Intense treatments).

#### **MSAP** Analysis

Total genomic DNA was extracted from 8 mg of dry leaf material with NucleoSpin<sup>®</sup> Plant II kit (MACHEREY-NAGEL GmbH & Co. KG, Düren, Germany), and the quality was examined by electrophoresis in agarose gel 1% (w/v). Purity and quantification were measured spectrophotometrically with NanoDrop2000 (Thermo Scientific). DNA digestion was performed with 100 ng of DNA, 8 units of *HpaII* (New England) as frequent cutter and 8 units of *EcoRI* (New England) as rare cutter. The digested ends were ligated with 0.5  $\mu$ l of *HpaII* adapter [50  $\mu$ M] and 0.5  $\mu$ l of *EcoRI* adapter [10  $\mu$ M] (**Table 1**) and 4 units of T4 DNA ligase (New England). All samples were then diluted 6.66× fold.

*HpaII* recognizes CCGG sequences but cuts only if the cytosines are unmethylated or if the external cytosine is hemimethylated. Cleavage is blocked if the cytosine is fully methylated. Thus, in clonal plants, assuming the absence of genetic variation, MSAP loci can be interpreted as a direct variation in the methylation status of the restriction site (Verhoeven et al., 2010). MSAP protocol was adapted from Aina et al. (2004). A pre-amplification step was carried out with *HpaII* primer (5'GACTGCGTACCAATTC) and *EcoRI* with one selective nucleotide (5'GACTGCGTACCAATTC+A). PCR mix contained: 2  $\mu$ l of diluted DNA; 2  $\mu$ l Buffer 10× (TS); 1  $\mu$ l ClMg<sup>+2</sup>, 0.8  $\mu$ l dNTPs [5  $\mu$ M], 0.4  $\mu$ l. H-M primer [10  $\mu$ M], 0.4  $\mu$ l EcoR1 primer [10  $\mu$ M]; 1 unit of *Taq* DNA

**TABLE 1** Results of GLM testing the effect of parental treatments and genotype on the biomass of maternal ramets of T. *repens* after transplantation to the control environment.

	Df	SS	F	Р
Genotype (G)	4	1.714	29.808	<0.0001
Treatment (T)	4	0.889	15.463	<0.0001
$G\timesT$	16	0.331	1.437	0.128

Significant P values are in bold face.

Polymerase (ThermoScientific) in a final volume of 20  $\mu$ l. The amplification conditions were: 94°C for 2 min; 10 cycles at 94°C 30 s, touchdown of  $-1^{\circ}$ C 65°C for 30 s, 72°C for 2 min, 25 cycles at 94°C for 30 s, 56°C for 30 s, 72°C for 2 min and a final elongation step at 60°C for 10 min. The samples were then examined by electrophoresis in agarose gel 1% (w/v).

A second step of selective amplification was conducted with three fluorescently labeled primer pairs chosen from a preliminary selection test of 12 primers and 5  $\mu$ l of the preamplificated DNA 10×, 2.5  $\mu$ l Buffer 10× (TS); 1.5  $\mu$ l ClMg<sup>+2</sup>, 1  $\mu$ l dNTPs [5  $\mu$ M], 0.5  $\mu$ l BSA (TS), 0.5  $\mu$ l HpaII selective primer [10  $\mu$ M], 0.5  $\mu$ l EcoR1 selective primer [10  $\mu$ M]; 1 unit of *Taq* DNA Polymerase (ThermoScientific) in a final volume of 20  $\mu$ l. The selective PCR conditions were as following: 94°C for 4 min 30 cycles at 94°C for 45 s, 60°C for 30 s, 72°C for 30 s and a final elongation step at 72°C for 5 min. The primer combinations used were EcoRI-AAG/HpaII-CAC, EcoRI-ATT/HpaII-TTA, EcoRI-ACA/HpaII-TCAA.

Following selective amplification, 1  $\mu$ l of each the PCR products were mixed with a solution of 10  $\mu$ l of Hi-Di formamide and 0.2  $\mu$ l of molecular weight marker LIZ500 and denatured at 95°C for 5 min followed by quick cooling on ice.

#### **Fragment Analysis**

The amplified fragments were separated by capillary electrophoresis in the ABI 3130 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems) and measured with the GeneScan<sup>TM</sup>-500 LIZ® Size Standard (Applied Biosystems, Warrington, United Kingdom). Presence (1) and absence (0) of fragments were scored from the obtained electropherograms using GeneMarker 2.2.0 software (SoftGenetics<sup>®</sup> LLC) to construct an epigenetic binary matrix. Fragments from approximately 100-500 bp were scored based on the presence of at least one peak height over 50 relative fluorescence unit and visually compared between all samples relative to each primer combination. Loci present in the negative controls and the ones which contained more than three missmatches between technical replicates were removed from the analysis (26 in total). 10% of the samples were replicated to estimate the error rate together with the negative controls (Bonin et al., 2004). The error rate for all primer combinations was 6.7%.

#### **Statistical Analyses**

#### First Study – Transgenerational Effects

The effects of maternal treatments and genotype on the dry biomass of maternal stolon and offspring ramets were tested using general linear model (GLM) with the two-way full factorial design. Since maternal stolon biomass had weak but positive effect on offspring biomass (correlation biomass of maternal ramet with offspring biomass  $R^2 = 0.065$ ), maternal stolon biomass was included as a covariate to the statistical model when offspring biomass was analyzed.

To meet the assumptions of homoscedasticity and normality, all measured variables were log transformed prior to analyses. All statistical analyses were performed using JMP statistical software (JMP 10, SAS Inst.).

#### Second Study - DNA Methylation Variation

For the analysis of the binary matrix, the "msap" package for R was used (Pérez-Figueroa, 2013). Population differentiation was tested using analyses of molecular variance (AMOVA) that estimates Phi-st as fixation index (an analog of Fst for molecular data, Excoffier et al., 1992) by means of the package "pegas" with 10,000 permutations and includes the package "ade4" for the principal coordinates analysis (Pérez-Figueroa, 2013). In total, all offspring ramets that had developed after transplantation of the maternal ramets to the control environment were included in the analysis (n = 41).

#### RESULTS

#### First Study – Transgenerational Effects Maternal Stolon

Maternal treatments altered growth of maternal stolon after its transplantation to the control environment (**Figure 2** and **Table 1**). However, the *post hoc* test revealed that the significant difference was mainly due to copper treatment (**Figure 2**). **TABLE 2** Results of GLM testing the effects of maternal treatments and genotypes on the biomass of offspring ramets of *T. repens* developed after transplantation of maternal ramets to the control environment.

	Df	SS	F	Р
Maternal stolon	1	3.034	41.206	<0.0001
Genotype (G)	4	8.252	28.0186	<0.0001
Treatment (T)	4	2.352	7.9847	<0.0001
$G \times T$	16	3.321	2.819	0.0004

Significant P values are in bold face.

#### **Offspring Ramets**

Maternal treatments affected biomass of offspring ramets, and this effect showed to be genotype specific (**Table 2** and **Figures 3**, **4**). The offspring biomass was highest for the offspring of mothers that experienced copper contamination, the lowest biomass for the offspring of mothers that experienced drought stress (**Table 2** and **Figures 2**, **3**). Nonetheless these effects were strongly genotype dependent (**Table 2** and **Figure 4**). Copper treatment increased ramet biomass in two genotypes (C and F) but had no effect on offspring biomass of other genotypes. Shading had no effect on offspring biomass in all but one genotype. Salt contamination either decreased or increased offspring biomass depending on the genotype (**Figure 4**).

#### MSAP Analysis

AMOVA analysis of methylation profiles of leaf samples collected from the offspring ramets of all treatments that had developed after maternal ramets' transplantation to the control environment showed a significant but low differentiation between treatment groups [Phi\_ST = 0.07628 (P = 2e-04) see **Figure 5**]. Based on the epigenetic distances calculated from the binary matrix





FIGURE 3 | The effect of maternal treatments on the above-ground biomass of offspring ramets of *T. repens* that had developed after transplantation to the control environment. Means and SE are shown.



for the enzyme *HpaII*, two distinct groups formed in the PCoA with 21.8% of the variance explained in both axis (**Figure 5**). On the top the Short-medium differentiated from the rest of the treatments with the control treatment appearing in the

middle of the plot, whereas the other three treatments (Shortintense, Long-intense, and Long medium) clustered together alongside the control treatment. Also, comparisons of individual treatments with controls show that epigenetic status of all


treatments but short-medium drought differed from controls (Figure 6).

# DISCUSSION

Transgenerational effects are thought to play an important role in the adaption and evolution of clonal plants in predictable fluctuating environments (Latzel and Klimešová, 2010; Verhoeven and Preite, 2014; Tricker, 2015; Bilichak and Kovalchuk, 2016). Our results indicate TGE positively or negatively altered clonal offspring biomass in T. repens depending on the type of maternal stress (drought, soil contaminations, and shading). However, the direction and strength of these TGEs were genotype specific. Finally, by testing the variation of genome-wide DNA methylation with MSAP, the second study shows that drought stress induces DNA methylation changes that are inherited in clonal offspring plants. Thus, DNA methylation has the potential to mediate at least some of the observed phenotypic TGE; however, the causal role of DNA methylation in the TGE remains to be demonstrated.

# First Study – Transgenerational Effects Due to Various Parental Stress Types

Copper contaminated soil in the maternal generation triggered a positive TGE on offspring biomass, whereas drought stress in maternal generation triggered a negative TGE on offspring biomass. Copper is an essential metal for plant growth and development since it is involved in a wide range of physiological processes, although it can be toxic at high concentrations (Sommer, 1931; Yruela, 2005). The threshold of copper, for which it becomes toxic to the plant is species dependent (Adrees et al., 2015). We observed a significant increase in the biomass production of maternal stolons and offspring ramets suggesting that the concentration applied in our study was probably below the toxic level for *T. repens.* Indeed, there are cases of copper tolerant plants that involve mechanisms to overcome the toxic effect of heavy metals. For example, the excess of copper can be sequestered into metabolically inactive parts like vacuole, apoplast, and epidermal cell walls (Adrees et al., 2015). This might be also the potential mechanism enabling phenotypic TGE due to the copper residual that can be transmitted from maternal plant to the clonal offspring, although TGE due to copper were found only in three out of five genotypes analyzed. Interestingly, despite that TGE were genotype specific, the copper treatment had similar effect on maternal ramets of different genotypes after their transplantation to control environment.

Repeated drought cycles in the maternal generation triggered the strongest TGE with a significant negative effect both on the maternal and offspring biomass. The most apparent mechanism enabling observed phenotypic TGE can be small size of maternal ramets due to their reduced growth in the dry maternal environment. Small size of maternal ramets can be translated into small size of offspring ramets due to reduced resources provided by maternal ramets. However, we controlled for this effect by including the size of maternal ramets as a covariate in statistical analyses. Even after accounting for the effect of maternal ramets' size the results remained strongly significant suggesting that other mechanisms than the size of maternal ramets were also enabling TGE. These results are in line with our previous study (Rendina González et al., 2017) where we showed that despite drought-induced TGE significantly reduced clonal offspring biomass in optimal conditions, TGE were adaptive in the actual presence of drought, i.e., offspring ramets of mothers from dry environment performed better than offspring ramets of control mothers in the presence of drought. Another previous study (Rendina González et al., 2016) also suggested that TGE due to maternal drought were partly controlled by heritable DNA methylation change given that phenotypic TGE were not detected in plants that were treated with 5-azacytidne, a demethylating agent that removes epigenetic marks on DNA. Moreover, our second study (see below) also suggest that DNA methylation change can be at least partly responsible for observed TGE due to drought in maternal generation.

Because water availability is limited in salt contaminated soils, it is expected that salt stress should have similar physiological effects on plants as drought (Bartels and Sunkar, 2005; Uddin et al., 2016). Indeed, similarly to TGE due to drought, we found negative effect of TGE induced by salt stress on offspring biomass, although the effect was weaker than TGE triggered by drought. TGE due to salt can be adaptive as demonstrated Suter and Widmer (2013). They discovered an acquired salt tolerance in the offspring phenotype of stressed *Arabidopsis thaliana* plants, and this effect was strongest when both parental lines were stressed. The authors suggest that the observed TGE dependency on plant genotype can be explained by the interaction between the genetic background and the inheritance of environmentally induced epigenetic patterns (Suter and Widmer, 2013).



Of all stress treatments analyzed, shade did trigger TGE in one genotype of *T. repens* only. Previous studies have shown the role of light in fitness and memory of plants (Galloway and Etterson, 2007; Müller-Xing et al., 2014). For example, a study on an annual herb *Campanulastrum americanum* showed that different maternal light environments differently determine offspring germination rate and fitness (Galloway and Etterson, 2007). Since *T. repens* grows mostly in open biotopes such as grasslands or disturbed biotopes, it is likely that shade is not crucial stressor for the species and TGE due to shade were not evolutionary relevant.

Also, other studies have reported similar phenotypic responses of clonal offspring to drought or other biotic and abiotic stresses in clonal plants and model species (e.g., Verhoeven et al., 2010; Raj et al., 2011; Verhoeven and Preite, 2014; Herman and Sultan, 2016) and suggest that epigenetic mechanisms are likely involved (Wang et al., 2010; Zheng et al., 2013; Tang et al., 2014; Guarino et al., 2015; Douhovnikoff and Dodd, 2015; Ahn et al., 2017; Yaish, 2017).

Observed genotype specificity of most of TGE in our first study are in line with majority of other studies (Raj et al., 2011; Suter and Widmer, 2013; Latzel et al., 2014; Groot et al., 2017). Such specificity of TGE can have multiple origins. Each genotype can differ in its response to environmental stimuli, which can be translated into variation in TGE. In addition, genotypes likely differ in their selection history (although we collected the genotypes from very similar conditions) and thus also TGE could evolved differently in different genotypes. In this regard, the response of individual genotypes to various stresses can considerably differ highlighting thus the importance of considering the degree of genetic variation that is involved in phenotypic plasticity and its correlation with epigenetic variation and its inheritance. Various known molecular mechanisms are interconnected to give rise to the observed phenotype, and it is still not fully understood to what extent environmentally induced DNA methylation is independent from genetic control (Angers et al., 2010; Richards et al., 2012; Eichten et al., 2014). The interaction of hormones, stress responsive genes, small RNA involved in the RNA-directed DNA methylation pathway, and histone modifications are important players in the epigenetic landscape and its stability (Grant-Downton and Dickinson, 2006; Lauria and Rossi, 2011; Crisp et al., 2016). One mechanism playing part in epigenetic regulation is related to the activation and/or silencing of transposable elements. Some of these elements are thought to work dynamically when a genotype is challenged with stressful environments and are under strict epigenetic control (McClintock, 1984; Fedoroff, 2012). Thus, the mobility of transposable elements and changes in gene expression due to environmental cues might be heritable through DNA methylation that still retains a degree of reversibility (soft inheritance) in case of environmental fluctuations, which enables a stress "memory." This soft inheritance might account even more in organisms reproducing clonally, avoiding the complex genetic shuffling that occurs during a meiotic event (Jablonka and Lamb, 2008; Latzel et al., 2016). Nevertheless, it remains an open question which molecular mechanisms are involved within each genotype and its differential reaction under same environmental conditions.

# Second Study – Methylation Profiles of Clonal Offspring

We found that the methylation profiles of offspring of all drough treatments (Long-intense, Long-medium, and Short-Intense) except the Short-medium drought stress, differentiated from controls (Figure 6). Morphological data on the same plants (Rendina González et al., 2016) also showed significant morphological differences between offspring of drought stressed mothers and controls. The role of DNA methylation in TGE was also indirectly supported by experimental demethylation of part of the plants in Rendina González et al. (2016), where the observed TGE disappeared after demethylation with 5azacytidine under the same drought treatments. Although MSAP data do not provide insight in functional loci it shows DNA methylation differences. Our observations thus seem to be consistent with the idea that epigenetic variation was at least partly involved in observed TGE. However, there are other potential factors that can contribute to TGE like somatic transfer of hormones involved in response to drought (e.g., Roach and Wulff, 1987).

Our study adds to the mounting evidence that heritable epigenetic variation in plants can play a responsive role in the presence of stressful environments (Hauser et al., 2011). For instance, Herman and Sultan (2016) observed droughttriggered TGE in Polygonum persicaria that were removed after demethylation treatment with zebularine, thus indicating that DNA methylation was likely involved in the expression of the offspring phenotypes. On the other hand, Preite et al. (2018) observed a build-up of DNA methylation variation after three generations in two lineages of the apomictic dandelion concluding that these changes were inherited in a genotype and context-specific manner. Another study reported heritable DNA hypomethylation and enhance tolerance to heavy metal stress in the unstressed offspring of rice (Ou et al., 2012). Nevertheless, in order to gain a better insight into the heritability and stability of environmentally induced epigenetic modifications, it will be necessary to employ advanced methodological techniques into further studies questioning the role of environmental stresses in adaptation and evolution of epigenetic mechanisms in clonal plants.

### REFERENCES

- Adrees, M., Ali, S., Rizwan, M., Ibrahim, M., Abbas, F., Farid, M., et al. (2015). The effect of excess copper on growth and physiology of important food crops: a review. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 22, 8148–8162. doi: 10.1007/s11356-015-4496-5
- Ahn, J., Franklin, S. B., and Douhovnikoff, V. (2017). Folia Geobot. Folia Geobotanica 52:443. doi: 10.1007/s12224-017-9308-x
- Aina, R., Sgorbati, S., Santagostin, A., Labra, M., Ghiani, A., and Citterio, S. (2004). Specific hypomethylation of DNA is induced by heavy metals in white clover and industrial hemp. *Physiol. Plant.* 121, 472–480. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054. 2004.00343.x
- Alpert, P., and Stuefer, J. (1997). "Division of labour in clonal plants," in *The Ecology and Evolution of Clonal Plants*, eds H. de Kroon and J. van Groenendael (Leiden: Backhuys Publishers), 137–154.
- Angers, B., Castonguay, E., and Massicotte, R. (2010). Environmentally induced phenotypes and DNA methylation: how to deal with unpredictable conditions

### CONCLUSION

Overall, our results show that TGE are genotype specific in T. repens (and probably in other clonal plants too) and that there is potential for environment-induced, heritable DNA methylation changes to mediate TGEs. However, such DNA methylation based TGE probably exist in addition to other parental effects, such as carry over effects, e.g., copper residuals inherited somatically. This opens the question how behavior and/or ecology of clonal plants can be determined by their previous experiences (e.g., Latzel et al., 2016). Since clonal plants can exhibit very sophisticated behavior like foraging for resources, division of labor, or resources and information exchange among ramets, TGE can have strong potential to modify clonal plant behavior and thus their ecology and evolution. Nonetheless, to get more accurate overview of the role of TGE in ecology and evolution of clonal plants it would be necessary to test the adaptiveness of TGE (e.g., Rendina González et al., 2017) and importantly, the stability of TGE across several clonal generations and their overall generality across clonal species.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

VL designed the experiments. VL and AG performed the experiments and statistical analyses. AG performed the molecular analysis. VP and KV aided in interpreting the results and worked on the manuscript. AG and VL wrote the manuscript with input of all authors.

# FUNDING

The study was financially supported by the Czech Science Foundation grant GAČR (Grant No. GA17-11281S) and by the institutional long-term research development project RVO 67985939.

until the next generation and after. *Mol. Ecol.* 19, 1283–1295. doi: 10.1111/j. 1365-294X.2010.04580

- Bartels, D., and Sunkar, R. (2005). Drought and salt tolerance in plants. Crit. Rev. Plant Sci. 24, 23–58. doi: 10.1080/073526805909 10410
- Bell, A. D. (1984). "Dynamic morphology: a contribution to plant population ecology," in *Perspectives on Plant Population Ecology*, eds R. Dirzo and J. Sarukhan (Sunderland: Sinauer), 48–65.
- Bilichak, A., and Kovalchuk, I. (2016). Transgenerational response to stress in plants and its application for breeding. J. Exp. Bot. 67, 2081–2092. doi: 10.1093/ jxb/erw066
- Bonin, A., Bellemain, E., Bronken Eidesen, P., Pompanon, F., Brochmann, C., and Taberlet, P. (2004). How to track and assess genotyping errors in population genetics studies. *Mol. Ecol.* 13, 3261–3273. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2004. 02346.x
- Boyko, A., Blevins, T., Yao, Y., Golubov, A., Bilichak, A., Ilnytskyy, Y., et al. (2010). Transgenerational adaptation of arabidopsis to stress requires DNA

methylation and the function of dicer-like proteins. *PLoS One* 5:e9514. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0009514

- Bruce, T. J. A., Matthes, M. C., Napier, J. A., and Pickett, J. A. (2007). Stressful 'memories' of plants: evidence and possible mechanisms. *Plant Sci.* 173, 603–608. doi: 10.1016/j.plantsci.2007.09.002
- Crisp, P. A., Ganguly, D., Eichten, S. R., Borevitz, J. O., and Pogson, B. J. (2016). Reconsidering plant memory: intersections between stress recovery, RNA turnover, and epigenetics. *Sci. Adv.* 2:e1501340. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.1501340
- Ding, Y., Fromm, M., and Avramova, Z. (2012). Multiple exposures to drought "train" transcriptional responses in Arabidopsis. *Nat. Commun.* 3:740. doi: 10.1038/ncomms1732
- Dodd, R. S., and Douhovnikoff, V. (2016). Adjusting to global change through clonal growth and epigenetic variation. *Front. Ecol. Evol.* 4:86. doi: 10.3389/fevo. 2016.00086
- Douhovnikoff, V., and Dodd, R. S. (2015). Epigenetics: a potential mechanism for clonal plant success. *Plant Ecol.* 216, 227–233. doi: 10.1007/s11258-014-0430-z
- Eichten, S. R., Schmitz, R. J., and Springer, N. M. (2014). Epigenetics: beyond chromatin modifications and complex genetic regulation. *Plant Physiol.* 165, 933–947. doi: 10.1104/pp.113.234211
- Excoffier, L., Smouse, P. E., and Quattro, J. M. (1992). Analysis of molecular variance inferred from metric distances among DNA haplotypes: application to human mitochondrial DNA restriction data. *Genetics* 131, 479–491.
- Fedoroff, N. (2012). Transposable elements, epigenetics, and genome evolution. *Science* 338, 758–767. doi: 10.1126/science.338.6108.758
- Feng, S., and Jacobsen, S. E. (2011). Epigenetic modifications in plants: an evolutionary perspective. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 14, 179–186. doi: 10.1016/j. pbi.2010.12.002
- Galloway, L. F., and Etterson, J. R. (2007). Transgenerational plasticity is adaptive in the wild. *Science* 318, 1134–1136. doi: 10.1126/science.1148766
- Gao, L., Geng, Y., Li, B., Chen, J., and Yang, J. (2010). Genome-wide DNA methylation alterations of *Alternanthera philoxeroides* in natural and manipulated habitats: implications for epigenetic regulation of rapid responses to environmental fluctuation and phenotypic variation. *Plant Cell Environ.* 33, 1820–1827. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3040.2010.02186.x
- Ginsburg, S., and Jablonka, E. (2009). Epigenetic learning in non-neural organisms. *J. Biosci.* 34, 633–646. doi: 10.1007/s12038-009-0081-8
- Grant-Downton, R. T., and Dickinson, H. G. (2006). Epigenetics and its implications for plant biology 2. The 'epigenetic epiphany': epigenetics, evolution and beyond. Ann. Bot. 97, 11–27. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcj001
- Groot, M. P., Kubisch, A., Ouborg, N. J., Pagel, J., Schmid, K. J., Vergeer, P., et al. (2017). Transgenerational effects of mild heat in *Arabidopsis thaliana* show strong genotype specificity that is explained by climate at origin. *New Phytol.* 215, 1221–1234. doi: 10.1111/nph.14642
- Guarino, F., Cicatelli, A., Brundu, G., Heinze, B., and Castiglione, S. (2015). Epigenetic diversity of clonal white poplar (*Populus alba L.*) populations: could methylation support the success of vegetative reproduction strategy?. *PLoS One.* 10:e0131480. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0131480
- Hauser, M.-T., Aufsatz, W., Jonak, C., and Luschnig, C. (2011). Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance in plants. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1809, 459–468. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagrm.2011.03.007
- Heard, E., and Martienssen, R. A. (2014). Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance: myths and mechanisms. *Cell* 157, 95–109. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014. 02.045
- Herman, J. J., and Sultan, S. E. (2016). DNA methylation mediates genetic variation for adaptive transgenerational plasticity. *Proc. R. Soc. B* 283:20160988. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2016.0988
- Huxman, T. E., Charlet, T. N., Grant, C., and Smith, S. D. (2001). The effects of parental CO2 and offspring nutrient environment on initial growth and photosynthesis in an annual grass. *Int. J. Plant Sci.* 162, 617–623. doi: 10.1086/ 320132
- Jablonka, E., and Lamb, M. J. (2008). Soft inheritance: challenging the modern synthesis. *Genet. Mol. Biol.* 31, 389–395. doi: 10.1590/S1415-47572008000300001
- Klimeš, L., Klimešová, J., Hendriks, R., and van Groenendael, J. (1997). "Clonal plant architecture: a comparative analysis of form and function," in *The Ecology* and Evolution of Clonal Plants, eds H. de Kroon and J. van Groenendael (Leiden: Backhuys), 1–29.

- Lämke, J., and Bäurle, I. (2017). Epigenetic and chromatin-based mechanisms in environmental stress adaptation and stress memory in plants. *Genome Biol.* 18:124. doi: 10.1186/s13059-017-1263-6
- Lampei, C., Metz, J., and Tielborger, K. (2017). Clinal population divergence in an adaptive parental environmental effect that adjusts seed banking. *New Phytol.* 214, 1230–1244. doi: 10.1111/nph.14436
- Latzel, V., Janeèek, Š., Doležal, J., Klimešová, J., and Bossdorf, O. (2014). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in the perennial *Plantago lanceolata*. Oikos 123, 41–46. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0706.2013.00537.x
- Latzel, V., and Klimešová, J. (2010). Transgenerational plasticity in clonal plants. *Evol. Ecol.* 24, 1537–1543. doi: 10.1007/s10682-010-9385-2
- Latzel, V., Rendina González, A. P., and Rosenthal, J. (2016). Epigenetic memory as a basis for intelligent behavior in clonal plants. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7:1354. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.01354
- Lauria, M., and Rossi, V. (2011). Epigenetic control of gene regulation in plants. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1809, 369–378. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagrm.2011.03.002
- Louapre, P., Bittebiere, A., Clément, B., Pierre, J., and Mony, C. (2012). How past and present influence the foraging of clonal plants? *PLoS One* 7:e38288. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0038288
- McClintock, B. (1984). The significance of responses of the genome to challenge. *Science* 226:792. doi: 10.1126/science.15739260
- Miao, S. L., Bazzaz, F. A., and Primack, R. B. (1991). Effects of maternal nutrient pulse on reproduction of two colonizing plantago species. *Ecology* 72, 586–596. doi: 10.2307/2937198
- Müller-Xing, R., Xing, Q., and Goodrich, J. (2014). Footprints of the sun: memory of UV and light stress in plants. *Front. Plant Sci.* 5:474. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2014. 00474
- Münzbergová, Z., and Hadincová, V. (2017). Transgenerational plasticity as an important mechanism affecting response of clonal species to changing climate. *Ecol. Evol.* 7, 5236–5247. doi: 10.1002/ece3.3105
- Ou, X., Zhang, Y., Xu, C., Lin, X., Zang, Q., Zhuang, T., et al. (2012). Transgenerational inheritance of modified DNA methylation patterns and enhanced tolerance induced by heavy metal stress in rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). *PLoS One* 7:e41143. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0041143
- Paszkowski, J., and Grossniklaus, U. (2011). Selected aspects of transgenerational epigenetic inheritance and resetting in plants. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 14, 195–203. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2011.01.002
- Pérez-Figueroa, A. (2013). msap: a tool for the statistical analysis of methylationsensitive amplified polymorphism data. *Mol. Ecol. Resour.* 13, 522–527. doi: 10.1111/1755-0998.12064
- Preite, V., Oplaat, C., Biere, A., Kirschner, J., van der Putten, W. H., and Verhoeven, K. J. F. (2018). Increased transgenerational epigenetic variation, but not predictable epigenetic variants, after environmental exposure in two apomictic dandelion lineages. *Ecol. Evol.* 8, 3047–3059. doi: 10.1002/ece3.3871
- Preite, V., Snoek, L. B., Oplaat, C., Biere, A., Van der Putten, W. H., and Verhoeven, K. J. F. (2015). The epigenetic footprint of poleward range-expanding plants in apomictic dandelions. *Mol. Ecol.* 24, 4406–4418. doi: 10.1111/mec.13329
- Raj, S., Bräutigam, K., Hamanishi, E. T., Wilkins, O., Schroeder, W., Mansfield, S. D., et al. (2011). Clone history shapes populus drought responses. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 12521–12526. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1103341108
- Rendina González, A. P., Chrtek, J., Dobrev, P. I., Dumalasová, V., Fehrer, J., Mráz, P., et al. (2016). Stress-induced memory alters growth of clonal off spring of white clover (*Trifolium repens*). Am. J. Bot. 103, 1567–1574. doi: 10.3732/ajb. 1500526
- Rendina González, A. P., Dumalasová, V., Rosenthal, J., Skuhrovec, J., and Latzel, V. (2017). The role of transgenerational effects in adaptation of clonal offspring of white clover (*Trifolium repens*) to drought and herbivory. *Evol. Ecol.* 31:345. doi: 10.1007/s10682-016-9844-5
- Richards, C. L., Schrey, A. W., and Pigliucci, M. (2012). Invasion of diverse habitats by few Japanese knotweed genotypes is correlated with epigenetic differentiation. *Ecol. Lett.* 15, 1016–1025. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2012. 01824.x
- Roach, D. A., and Wulff, R. D. (1987). Maternal effects in plants. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 18, 209–235. doi: 10.1146/annurev.es.18.110187.001233
- Robertson, M., Schrey, A., Shayter, A., Moss, C. J., and Richards, C. (2017). Genetic and epigenetic variation in *Spartina alterniflora* following the Deepwater Horizon oil spill. *Evol. Appl.* 10, 792–801. doi: 10.1111/eva.12482

- Rossiter, M. C. (1996). Incidence and consequences of inherited environmental effects. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 27, 451–476. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ecolsys. 27.1.451
- Sommer, L. (1931). Copper as an essential for plant growth. Plant Physiol. 6, 339-345. doi: 10.1104/pp.6.2.339
- Spens, A. E., and Douhovnikoff, V. (2016). Epigenetic variation within *Phragmites* australis among lineages, genotypes, and ramets. *Biol. Invasions* 18, 2457–2462. doi: 10.1007/s10530-016-1223-1
- Suter, L., and Widmer, A. (2013). Environmental heat and salt stress induce transgenerational phenotypic changes in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *PLoS One* 8:e60364. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0060364
- Tang, X. M., Tao, X., Wang, Y., Ma, D. W., Li, D., Yang, H., et al. (2014). Analysis of DNA methylation of perennial ryegrass under drought using the methylation-sensitive amplification polymorphism (MSAP) technique. *Mol. Genet. Genomics* 289, 1075–1084. doi: 10.1007/s00438-014-0869-6
- Thellier, M., and Lüttge, U. (2013). Plant memory: a tentative model. *Plant Biol.* 15, 1–12. doi: 10.1111/j.1438-8677.2012.00674.x
- Tricker, P. J. (2015). Transgenerational inheritance or resetting of stress-induced epigenetic modifications: two sides of the same coin. *Front. Plant Sci.* 6:699. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2015.00699
- Uddin, M. N., Hossain, M. A., and Burritt, D. J. (2016). "Salinity and drought stress: similarities and differences in oxidative responses and cellular redox regulation," in *Water Stress and Crop Plants: A Sustainable Approach*, ed. P. Ahmad (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley-Blackwell), doi: 10.1002/9781119054450.ch7
- Vanyushin, B. F. (2006). DNA methylation in plants. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 301, 67–122. doi: 10.1007/3-540-31390-7\_4
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., Jansen, J. J., Van Dijk, P. J., and Biere, A. (2010). Stress induced DNA methylation changes and their heritability in asexual dandelions. *New Phytol.* 185, 1108–1118. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009.03121.x
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., and Preite, V. (2014). Epigenetic variation in asexually reproducing organisms. *Evolution* 68, 644–655. doi: 10.1111/evo. 12320
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., and van Gurp, T. P. (2012). Transgenerational effects of stress exposure on offspring phenotypes in apomictic dandelion. *PLoS One* 7:e38605. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0038605

- Wagner, D. (2003). Chromatin regulation of plant development. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 6, 20–28. doi: 10.1016/s1369526602000079
- Wang, W. S., Pan, Y. J., Zhao, X. Q., Dwivedi, D., Zhu, L. H., Ali, J., et al. (2010). Drought-induced site-specific DNA methylation and its association with drought tolerance in rice (*Oryza sativa L.*). J. Exp. Bot. 62, 1951–1960. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erq391
- Waters, E. M., and Watson, M. A. (2015). Live substrate positively affects root growth and stolon direction in the woodland strawberry, *Fragaria vesca. Front. Plant Sci.* 6:814. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2015.00814
- Wibowo, A., Becker, C., Marconi, G., Durr, J., Price, J., Hagmann, J., et al. (2016). Hyperosmotic stress memory in Arabidopsis is mediated by distinct epigenetically labile sites in the genome and is restricted in the male germline by DNA glycosylase activity. *eLife* 5:e13546. doi: 10.7554/eLife. 13546
- Yaish, M. W. (2017). Editorial: epigenetic modifications associated with abiotic and biotic stresses in plants: an implication for understanding plant evolution. *Front. Plant Sci.* 8:1983. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.01983
- Yruela, I. (2005). Copper in plants. *Braz. J. Plant Physiol*. 17, 145–156. doi: 10.1590/ S1677-04202005000100012
- Zheng, X., Chen, L., Li, M., Lou, Q., Xia, H., Wang, P., et al. (2013). Transgenerational variations in DNA methylation induced by drought stress in two rice varieties with distinguished difference to drought resistance. *PLoS One* 8:e80253. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0080253

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Rendina González, Preite, Verhoeven and Latzel. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# **Context-Dependent Developmental Effects of Parental Shade Versus Sun Are Mediated by DNA Methylation**

Brennan H. Baker, Lars J. Berg and Sonia E. Sultan\*

Biology Department, Wesleyan University, Middletown, CT, United States

Parental environment influences progeny development in numerous plant and animal systems. Such inherited environmental effects may alter offspring phenotypes in a consistent way, for instance when resource-deprived parents produce low quality offspring due to reduced maternal provisioning. However, because development of individual organisms is guided by both inherited and immediate environmental cues, parental conditions may have different effects depending on progeny environment. Such context-dependent transgenerational plasticity suggests a mechanism of environmental inheritance that can precisely interact with immediate response pathways, such as epigenetic modification. We show that parental light environment (shade versus sun) resulted in context-dependent effects on seedling development in a common annual plant, and that these effects were mediated by DNA methylation. We grew replicate parents of five highly inbred Polygonum persicaria genotypes in glasshouse shade versus sun and, in a fully factorial design, measured ecologically important traits of their isogenic seedling offspring in both environments. Compared to the offspring of sun-grown parents, the offspring of shade-grown parents produced leaves with greater mean and specific leaf area, and had higher total leaf area and biomass. These shade-adaptive effects of parental shade were pronounced and highly significant for seedlings growing in shade, but slight and generally non-significant for seedlings growing in sun. Based on both regression and covariate analysis, inherited effects of parental shade were not mediated by changes to seed provisioning. To test for a role of DNA methylation, we exposed replicate offspring of isogenic shaded and fully insolated parents to either the demethylating agent zebularine or to control conditions during germination, then raised them in simulated growth chamber shade. Partial demethylation of progeny DNA had no phenotypic effect on offspring of shaded parents, but caused offspring of sun-grown parents to develop as if their parents had been shaded, with larger leaves and greater total canopy area and biomass. These results contribute to the increasing body of evidence that DNA methylation can mediate transgenerational environmental effects, and show that such effects may contribute to nuanced developmental interactions between parental and immediate environments.

Keywords: ecological epigenetics, DNA methylation, non-genetic inheritance, maternal effects, phenotypic plasticity, transgenerational plasticity, shade tolerance, seed provisioning

#### OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sergio Roiloa, University of A Coruña, Spain

#### Reviewed by:

Eric Von Wettberg, University of Vermont, United States Conchita Alonso, Estación Biológica de Doñana (EBD), Spain

> \*Correspondence: Sonia E. Sultan sesultan@wesleyan.edu

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Evolutionary and Population Genetics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

> Received: 19 June 2018 Accepted: 06 August 2018 Published: 27 August 2018

#### Citation:

Baker BH, Berg LJ and Sultan SE (2018) Context-Dependent Developmental Effects of Parental Shade Versus Sun Are Mediated by DNA Methylation. Front. Plant Sci. 9:1251. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2018.01251

# INTRODUCTION

A fundamental question in understanding phenotypic variation is how organisms integrate environmental cues with inherited biological information to guide development. This information includes more than genes alone, because organisms also inherit environmentally induced developmental factors from their parents, such as altered provisioning of resources to the embryo and epigenetic modifications of genetic material (reviewed by Roach and Wulff, 1987; Herman and Sultan, 2011; Bonduriansky et al., 2012; English et al., 2015). A great deal remains to be determined about both the nature of these inherited developmental effects and their transmission mechanisms.

Initial studies showed that, depending on the plant species, environmentally stressed maternal individuals may either increase or decrease the quantity of nutritive tissues allocated to developing seeds (Haig and Westoby, 1988; Schmitt et al., 1992; Sultan, 1996; Donohue and Schmitt, 1998; Fenner and Thompson, 2005). Such alterations in the amount of provisioning are expected to result in consistently expressed effects on development. For instance, increased provisioning may cause a "silver spoon" effect, endowing progeny with overall growth benefits regardless of their environmental conditions (Grafen, 1988; Uller et al., 2013). In other cases, however, the effects of parental environment on offspring phenotype differ depending on the conditions that offspring themselves encounter (e.g., Miller et al., 2012; Salinas and Munch, 2012). Such contextdependent effects suggest a more targeted form of inherited information, such as epigenetic modifications to specific DNA sites or cytoplasmically transmitted signaling molecules, that can alter gene expression pathways (Jablonka and Raz, 2009; Danchin et al., 2011; Feil and Fraga, 2012; e.g., Scoville et al., 2011) and hence modulate the phenotypic responses of progeny to their own environments (Gapp et al., 2014).

As noted, studies of parental environmental effects on progeny phenotypes have focused largely on the amount of maternal provisioning, which can be easily estimated in most plants by weighing individual seed units or early germinants (Wulff and Bazzaz, 1992; Sultan, 1996; Zas et al., 2013). While changes to cytoplasmic factors are more difficult to test, methods for studying certain epigenetic modifications - in particular DNA methylation - are now well established (Bossdorf et al., 2008; Verhoeven et al., 2016; Richards et al., 2017). In both plants and animals, the addition or removal of methyl groups from cytosine nucleotides at specific loci may be induced by environmental conditions and the altered DNA subsequently transmitted to offspring (e.g., Verhoeven et al., 2010; Dowen et al., 2012; Pastor et al., 2013; Yu et al., 2013; Zheng et al., 2013; Skinner, 2014). Because such DNA methylation state changes can alter patterns of gene activity (reviewed by Law and Jacobsen, 2010; He et al., 2011; Jones, 2012; Schubeler, 2015), they may result in substantial phenotypic consequences (e.g., Zhang et al., 2013; Cortijo et al., 2014; Akkerman et al., 2016; Herman and Sultan, 2016). The role of DNA methylation in mediating inherited environmental effects can be tested by using chemical methyltransferase inhibitors such as 5-azacytidine (Jones, 1985) or zebularine (Cheng et al., 2003) to experimentally reduce methylation (e.g., Bossdorf et al., 2010; Boyko et al., 2010; Herrera et al., 2012; Verhoeven and van Gurp, 2012; Alvarado et al., 2015; Akkerman et al., 2016; Herman and Sultan, 2016). Zebularine causes transient, genome-wide demethylation at levels that can be dosage-regulated (Baubec et al., 2009). It is thus preferable to 5-azacytidine, which has broadly toxic effects and can be biased to specific loci (Cheng et al., 2003; Ghoshal and Bai, 2007; Hagemann et al., 2011).

We investigated inherited developmental effects of shade, a key environmental variable. Because understory shade versus sun is an ecologically critical aspect of plant habitats (Valladares et al., 2016 and references therein), developmental responses of individuals to these alternative environments are an exceptionally well-studied aspect of plasticity both within and across generations (Schlichting and Smith, 2002; Schmitt et al., 2003; Valladares and Niinemets, 2008; Sultan, 2010; Fitter and Hay, 2012; Marin et al., 2018). Plant plasticity to understory shade is distinct from the well-studied adaptive "shade avoidance" syndrome, which is a suite of phenotypic adjustments in response to neighbor shade characterized by reduced branching, slower leaf development, and greater stem and petiole elongation (Dudley and Schmitt, 1996; Smith and Whitelam, 1997). Unlike the shade cast by a neighbor's shoot, understory shade cannot be easily evaded via plastic avoidance responses such as extending petioles to reposition leaves. Instead, plants generally respond to understory shade by altering phenotypes in ways that maximize light interception under reduced photon flux density, for instance by allocating proportionally more biomass to leaf tissue and producing broader, thinner leaves (Sultan and Bazzaz, 1993; Evans and Poorter, 2001; Navas and Garnier, 2002; Niinemets et al., 2003; Herr-Turoff and Zedler, 2007; Valladares and Niinemets, 2008; Matesanz et al., 2012; Marin et al., 2018).

In addition to these immediate phenotypic adjustments, individual plants may also respond to shaded versus open conditions by modifying their offspring in ways that affect seedling development (e.g., Schmitt et al., 1992; Sultan, 1996; Galloway and Etterson, 2007). As with most cases of inherited environmental effects or transgenerational plasticity (Herman and Sultan, 2011; Salinas et al., 2013; Akkerman et al., 2016; Bell and Stein, 2017), the transmission mechanisms for effects of parental shade versus sun remain unclear (McIntyre and Strauss, 2014). Shade habitats are often characterized by specialist taxa with constitutively large seeds, which provide their seedlings with sufficient initial energy reserves to quickly produce a large shoot that affords tolerance of understory conditions (Leishman and Westoby, 1994; Fenner and Thompson, 2005; Leck et al., 2008; Muller-Landau, 2010). If transgenerational effects of shade were based on a similar provisioning mechanism, then, in taxa that inhabit diverse light conditions, shaded parent individuals would be predicted to plastically increase the amount of seed nutritive tissue. Such provisioning effects would likely be consistently expressed, enhancing growth of seedling offspring regardless of their environmental conditions (Haig and Westoby, 1988). However, in several studies, the effects of parental light environment on such functional progeny traits as leaf size and specific area were found to be expressed differently depending on offspring conditions (Galloway and Etterson, 2009; McIntyre and Strauss, 2014), pointing to inherited developmental modifications that more precisely alter progeny development. To date, however, tests have not been conducted in any plant system to determine whether DNA methylation or other epigenetic modifications play a role in mediating the inherited effects of parental shade versus sun.

Here we present the results of a glasshouse experiment testing for inherited effects of parental shade versus sun on progeny developing in alternative (sun and shade) conditions, together with experimental data on the roles of provisioning and DNA methylation in mediating these effects. Our experimental material consisted of naturally evolved (field-based) genotypes of the well-studied plasticity model system Polygonum persicaria, a colonizing annual of diverse temperate habitats. Because this species occurs in open, moderately shaded, and patchy light environments (Sultan et al., 1998), variation in parental light conditions may represent an important source of phenotypic variation among and within natural populations. We addressed the following questions: (i) How does parental shade versus sun influence offspring development with respect to ecologically important leaf traits and total seedling growth? (ii) Does parental light environment differently affect seedling development occurring in shade versus in sun? and (iii) Do seed provisioning and/or DNA methylation play a role in mediating inherited effects of shade versus sun on progeny phenotypes?

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

### **Study System**

Polygonum persicaria is a common herbaceous species introduced from Eurasia to North America by European settlers (Mitchell and Dean, 1978; Staniforth and Cavers, 1979). Experimental genotypes were sampled from three ecologically distinct introduced-range populations: an open, moist pasture (full sun; MHF population, Northfield, MA, United States), a shaded horse paddock (moderate canopy shade; TP population, Dover, MA, United States), and an organic farm (full sun with neighbor shade; NAT population, Natick, MA, United States, site details in Sultan et al., 1998). Field-collected achenes (1-seeded propagules) were inbred under uniform favorable glasshouse conditions for four generations to produce highly inbred (selfed full-sib) genetic lines (hereafter "genotypes"). Because P. persicaria has a mixed breeding system with a high degree of natural self-fertilization (Mulligan and Findlay, 1970), such intensively inbred lines can be generated for field-collected genotypes without inbreeding depression (Herman and Sultan, 2016). This allows for a fully factorial design in which replicate plants of each inbred genotype are grown in contrasting parental environments, to produce genetically uniform offspring that differ only in parental environment (Sultan, 1996; Herman et al., 2012; Herman and Sultan, 2016).

# **Parental Generation**

Fifth-generation inbred achenes of five genotypes (2 MHF, 2 TP, and 1 NAT; see above) were stratified in distilled water

at 4°C for 7 weeks, sown into flats of moist vermiculite, and randomly positioned on a glasshouse bench (6/1/12). At the first true leaf stage (4-6 days after emergence; 6/13/12), seedlings of each genotype were individually transplanted into 1 L clay pots filled with a 1:1:1 mix of sterilized topsoil:horticultural sand:fritted clay (Turface<sup>TM</sup>, Profile Products, Buffalo Grove, IL, United States) pre-moistened with 250 mL water. Five days after transplant, two replicate seedlings of each genotype were randomly assigned to one of two parental glasshouse treatments. In the Parental Sun treatment, plants received 100% of incident light (c. 1300  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> midday photosynthetically active radiation or PAR; Baker, unpublished data), with a Red:Far Red spectral ratio of c. 1.0 (as measured with an SKR R:FR meter; Skye Instruments, Llandrindod Wells, United Kingdom). The Parental Shade treatment consisted of a metal frame covered by 80% neutral-density shade cloth (PAK Unlimited Inc., Cornelia, GA United States) overlaid with strips of green plastic filter (#138, Lee Filters, Burbank, CA United States), providing plants with c. 260  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> midday PAR and a R:FR ratio of c. 0.7, which agrees with measured R: FR ratios under the mixed canopy shade under which annual Polygonums occur (Griffith and Sultan, 2005). To simulate natural understory, equidistant holes 3.5 cm in diameter were cut in the shade cloth so that each Parental Shade plant received a daily 15 min sunfleck (Matesanz et al., 2014). Parental plants in both treatments were kept at field capacity moisture and grown for 9 weeks, with bench positions re-randomized weekly. Self-fertilized, full-sib achenes produced by the 10 experimental parents (5 genotypes  $\times$  2 parental treatments) were harvested, air dried, and stored at 4°C.

# **Offspring Development**

Fifty – eighty achenes from each experimental parent were stratified and germinated as described in the section "Parental Generation." Individual seedlings were transplanted at the first true leaf stage (5/29/15 - 6/1/15) into 200 mL clay pots of 1:1:1 topsoil:sand:fritted clay mix (see section "Parental Generation"). Ten replicate offspring of each experimental parent were randomly assigned to Offspring Sun and Offspring Shade treatments (identical to Parental Sun and Parental Shade treatments; details above), for a total experimental sample of N = 200 seedlings (5 genotypes × 2 parental treatments × 2 offspring treatments × 10 replicate seedlings per offspring treatment). Seedlings received 75% sun and were well-watered for 1 day to ensure recovery from transplant shock before they were randomly positioned within treatments and kept at field capacity moisture throughout the experiment.

For each seedling, **stem elongation** (cm from base to apex) was measured after 6, 12, and 19 days in treatment and **leaf number** was counted after 8, 14, and 19 days in treatment. Individual offspring were harvested on day 20 (6/18/15-6/21/15). For each seedling, the two most recent fully expanded leaves were scanned on a LI-3100 leaf area meter (LICOR Inc., Lincoln, NE, United States), oven-dried (at 100°C for 1 h and then at 65°C for  $\geq$ 48 h), and weighed to estimate specific leaf area (**SLA**: cm<sup>2</sup> leaf surface area per g leaf tissue) and **mean single-leaf area** (cm<sup>2</sup>). Remaining leaves were separated from stems, and these tissues were oven-dried (at 100°C for 1 h and then at 65°C for  $\geq$ 48 h)

and weighed. **Total leaf area** for each seedling was estimated by multiplying its **SLA** by its total leaf biomass (including the mass of the two leaves sampled for SLA). Root systems were manually washed, dried at 65°C for  $\geq$ 48 h, and weighed. **Total biomass** (g) was calculated as [total leaf biomass + stem biomass + root biomass], and % **biomass allocation** to each tissue was calculated as [total leaf, stem, or root biomass/total biomass × 100%]. The final sample lacked 14 seedlings due to insufficient germination or abnormal development; in addition 1 seedling was missing data for root mass, 1 seedling was missing data for total leaf area, and 3 outliers were excluded from the analysis (likely due to treatment error): final sample sizes were N = 185 for number of true leaves and stem elongation, and N = 184 for all other traits.

### **Demethylation Experiment**

Twenty-four – forty-eight achenes from each experimental parent (genotype  $\times$  parental treatment combination, see section "Study System") were individually weighed on a Cahn C-33 microbalance (Cahn Instruments, Cerritos, CA, United States) and stratified in distilled water at 4°C for 5 weeks. The quantity of **seed provisioning** (mg) for each seedling was estimated as initial air-dried achene mass minus air-dried pericarp mass (retrieved after germination).

Chemical demethylation was imposed during germination. Achenes were sown in Petri plates (9/14/16) on solidified 0.8% agar containing either 0 or 45  $\mu$ M zebularine (hereafter Control and Demethylation germination treatments, respectively). This dose of zebularine had no adverse developmental effects on *P. persicaria* seedlings in a prior study (Herman and Sultan, 2016), and is similar to a dosage used by Baubec et al. (2009) that reduced global 5-methyldeoxycytidine levels by 15–18% in *Medicago truncatula* and *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Petri plates were positioned randomly on a glasshouse bench and re-randomized daily. Each seedling was transplanted 6 days after germinating so that all plants in the Demethylation germination treatment received the same dose of zebularine.

Eight replicate Control and Demethylation seedling offspring of each experimental parent were transplanted (9/23/16-10/4/16)into individual 200 mL clay pots as described in the section "Parental Generation" and placed in a randomized complete block design in an E-7 dual Conviron growth chamber (Controlled Environments Ltd., Winnipeg, MB, Canada) at a 25°C:18°C, 14:10 h day:night cycle. To simulate a uniform understory treatment, the growth chamber was modified with a metal internal frame covered by 30% neutral-density shade cloth (PAK Unlimited Inc., Cornelia, GA United States) lined with green plastic filter (see section "Parental Generation") with regularly spaced 1 cm circulation holes; experimental seedlings received c. 220  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> PAR (Baker, unpublished data). Seedlings were kept at field capacity moisture and re-randomized weekly within blocks. The total experimental sample was N = 160seedlings (5 genotypes  $\times$  2 parental treatments  $\times$  2 germination treatments  $\times$  8 replicate offspring per germination treatment).

Seedlings were grown for 25 days before being harvested (10/18/16–10/29/16). At harvest, an overhead photograph was taken of the entire canopy of each seedling and digitized (EasyLeafAreaV2 software; Easlon and Bloom, 2014) to estimate

**canopy area**, a functional trait that accounts for leaf overlap. As described in the section "Offspring Development," a subsample of two leaves was used to estimate **mean single leaf area** before plant tissues were oven dried and weighed to calculate **total biomass**. Eight seedlings were removed from the final sample due to experimental error or abnormal growth, resulting in a final sample size of N = 152.

### **Data Analysis**

All statistical analyses were performed with JMP Pro 13 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, United States) and graphing was performed with R version 3.3.3 (R Core Team, 2017).

#### **Offspring Development**

Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) with type III sums of squares was used to analyze the (fixed) effects on each offspring trait of parental treatment (PT, Parental Shade vs. Parental Sun), offspring treatment (OT, Offspring Shade vs. Offspring Sun), genotype, and all two-way and three-way interactions (see Herman et al., 2012 for a similar analysis). Genotype was treated as a fixed effect because the genotypes in this study do not represent a random sample of the species' genetic diversity; rather, the sample was drawn from specific populations in order to encompass the full range of P. persicaria light habitats (Sultan et al., 1998, see Herman et al., 2012 for a previous analysis of this genotype sample). To resolve the specific phenotypic effects of parental treatment and genotype within each offspring treatment, separate ANOVAs were performed analyzing the effects of parental treatment, genotype, and their interaction on seedling phenotype in each offspring treatment. In the full analysis, total biomass was Box-Cox transformed to meet ANOVA assumptions, but transformation was not required for the total biomass ANOVA within each offspring treatment, or for any other trait. For each trait, the mean percent change due to Parental Shade compared with Parental Sun (pooled across genotypes) was calculated in each offspring treatment using the equation: 100%  $\times$  (trait mean<sub>parentalshade</sub>-trait mean<sub>parentalsun</sub>)/trait mean<sub>parentalsun</sub>.

MANOVA was used to test the effects of *parental treatment* (Parental Shade vs. Parental Sun), *offspring treatment* (Offspring Shade vs. Offspring Sun), *genotype*, and all two-way and three-way interactions on % **biomass allocation** to roots, leaves, and stems. To investigate the significant PT  $\times$  OT interaction effects, separate ANOVA were performed in each offspring treatment analyzing the effects of *parental treatment*, *genotype*, and their interaction on % **stem**, % **leaf**, and % **root allocation**. Multivariate repeated-measures ANOVA (Scheiner and Gurevitch, 2001) was used to analyze main and interaction effects of PT, OT, and genotype on **stem elongation** and **leaf number** over time. Following a significant sphericity chi-square test, multivariate Wilks' Lambda was used to assess significance (Cole and Grizzle, 1966).

#### **Demethylation Experiment**

ANOVA was used to analyze the (fixed) effects on seedling traits of *parental treatment* (PT, Parental Shade vs. Parental Sun), *germination treatment* (GT, Control vs. Demethylation), *genotype*, all two-way and three-way interactions, and spatial

block. To resolve the distinct effects of Demethylation on offspring of shade and of sun parents, separate ANOVA were performed testing the effects of germination treatment, genotype, and their interaction on seedling phenotype in each parental treatment group. For each trait, the mean percent change (pooled across genotypes) due to Demethylation vs. Control germination treatments was calculated in each parental treatment group using the equation:  $100 \times (\text{trait mean}_{\text{Demethylation}}-\text{trait})$ mean<sub>Control</sub>)/trait mean<sub>Control</sub>. Student's t-test was used to test the effect of parental treatment on seed provisioning. For the full model, seed provisioning was also tested as a covariate for total biomass but was excluded from the final ANOVA due to nonsignificance (p = 0.1673). The effect of seed provisioning on total biomass was also tested by regression, both for the full sample and within each Parental Treatment × Germination Treatment group.

# RESULTS

# Parental Shade Had Strong, Treatment-Specific Effects on Offspring Traits

All seedlings grown in Offspring Shade had higher SLA, but lower total biomass, total leaf area, and mean single-leaf area compared to seedlings grown in Offspring Sun (Figure 1 and **Table 1**, offspring treatment p < 0.0001 for all four traits). On average, seedling offspring of Parental Shade plants had greater mean values for these four growth traits than offspring of Parental Sun plants (Figure 1 and Table 1, effect of parental treatment,  $p \le 0.0152$  for all traits). For all four traits, these average effects of Parental Shade versus Parental Sun were greater in magnitude than those of genotype (cf. F-values, Table 1). However, for total biomass, mean single-leaf area, and SLA, the effect of Parental Shade varied significantly depending on the offspring growth treatment (**Table 1**,  $PT \times OT$  interaction effects  $p \le 0.0452$ ). In the Offspring Sun treatment, Parental Shade resulted in small, non-significant increases in all four traits compared to Parental Sun (Figures 1A-D). For seedlings growing in shade, effects of Parental Shade compared with Parental Sun were dramatic: in the Offspring Shade treatment, progeny of Shade parents produced 44% more total biomass, 60% greater total leaf area, 51% greater mean single-leaf area, and 13% higher SLA than progeny of Sun parents (Figure 1; effect of parental treatment from ANOVA within Offspring Shade treatment  $p \leq 0.0001$ , 0.0001, 0.0001, and 0.0188, respectively). These parent-environment effects on total biomass, mean single-leaf area, and total leaf area were greater than the largest genotype effects (across treatments) for these traits (parental treatment and genotype effect F-values within Offspring Shade, respectively = 29.9 vs. 5.9 for total biomass; 21.0 vs. 5.8 for single leaf area; 5.7 vs. 1.9 for SLA; and 25.8 vs. 5.6 for total leaf area). For instance, the largest genotype effect on total leaf area was a 36% difference between MHF1 and TP2, compared to the 60% greater total leaf area conferred by Parental Shade on average, across genotypes. The genotype  $\times$  parental treatment interaction effect was significant

for total leaf area and mean single-leaf area (**Table 1**, p = 0.0292 and 0.0536, respectively), and the *genotype* × *offspring treatment* interaction effect was significant or marginally significant for all traits (**Table 1**, 0.0283  $\leq p \leq 0.0879$ ). The three-way interaction (OT × PT × Gen) was non-significant for all four growth traits.

With respect to tissue allocation, all seedlings grown in Offspring Shade allocated more biomass to leaf and stem tissues, and less biomass to root tissues, than seedlings in Offspring Sun (Figure 2; effect of offspring treatment based on MANOVA Wilks' Lambda p < 0.0001). The parental treatment effect on biomass allocation varied with offspring treatment (PT  $\times$  OT interaction effect, Wilks' Lambda  $p \le 0.0055$ ): Parental Shade resulted in increased biomass allocation to leaf tissue and lower allocation to stem tissue for progeny growing in Offspring Shade, but did not change leaf allocation, and increased stem allocation, for progeny growing in sun (based on ANOVA for each trait within treatments, Figures 2A,B). Effects of parental treatment on root allocation within each offspring treatment were non-significant (Figure 2C). As a result of these progeny treatment-specific effects, the main effect of parental treatment on proportional biomass allocation was non-significant (effect of *parental treatment*, Wilks' Lambda p = 0.8647).

Progeny of Parental Shade plants produced more leaves than progeny of Parental Sun plants in both Offspring Sun and Offspring Shade treatments, an effect that increased over time (**Figure 3A**; effect of *parental treatment* × *time*, multivariate repeated-measures ANOVA Wilks' Lambda p = 0.0136), especially for progeny growing in shade (3-way interaction of *parental treatment* × *offspring treatment* × *time*, Wilks' Lambda p = 0.0218; **Figure 3A**). The positive but less pronounced effect of Parental Shade on stem elongation also increased over time in both seedling environments (**Figure 3B**, effect of *parental treatment* × *time* based on multivariate repeated-measures ANOVA, Wilks' Lambda p = 0.0003).

# Partial DNA Demethylation Caused Progeny of Sun Plants to Develop Similarly to Shade Progeny

As expected, the effects of Parental Shade on control-germinated seedlings grown in growth chamber shade in the Demethylation experiment were consistent with parental effects on seedling development in the Offspring Shade glasshouse treatment (described above), where transgenerational effects of parental environment were most strongly expressed: control progeny of Parental Shade plants produced greater total biomass, canopy area, and mean single-leaf area than offspring of Sun parents. The phenotypic impact of Parental Shade versus Sun was substantially altered by partial demethylation with zebularine (Figures 4A–C); for all three traits, the demethylation treatment had different effects on Sun and Shade progeny (Table 2,  $PT \times GT$  interaction effects; these contrasting effects explain the lack of significant PT and GT main effects). For seedling progeny of Shade parents, demethylation slightly (and nonsignificantly) reduced biomass, canopy area, and leaf size (5-9% mean trait reductions; Figures 4A-C). However, demethylation significantly and substantially altered phenotypic expression



**FIGURE 1** Means  $\pm$  SE shown (N = 184) for **(A)** total biomass, **(B)** total leaf area, **(C)** mean single leaf area, and **(D)** SLA for offspring of Parental Shade (dashed green line) and Parental Sun (solid yellow line) plants that were grown either in Offspring Shade or Offspring Sun treatments. Results of significant tests for the effect of parental shade versus sun in each offspring treatment are shown, based on separate within-treatment ANOVAs (†p < 0.10, \*p < 0.05, \*\*\*p < 0.001, n.s. p > 0.1, see section "Materials and Methods" for details).

**TABLE 1** | Results of significance tests for effects of shade versus sun *parental treatment* (PT), shade versus sun *offspring treatment* (OT), and *genotype* (Gen) on seedling traits based on a three-way ANOVA (N = 184; details in Materials and Methods).

Source of variation	Total biomass (mg) R <sup>2</sup> <sub>adj</sub> = 0.92		Total leaf area (cm²) R² <sub>adj</sub> = 0.58		Mean single leaf area (cm²) <i>R</i> ² <sub>adj</sub> = 0.42		SLA (g/cm <sup>2</sup> ) $R^2_{adj}$ = 0.83	
	F	p-value	F	p-value	F	p-value	F	<i>p</i> -value
Parental treatment	24.0282	<0.0001***	11.1616	0.0010**	13.3534	0.0003***	6.0195	0.0152*
Offspring treatment	2177.4669	<0.0001***	222.6994	<0.0001***	87.7163	<0.0001***	867.184	<0.0001***
Genotype	3.705	0.0065**	3.3402	0.0117*	6.3299	<0.0001***	1.9913	0.0982†
$PT \times OT$	4.0714	0.0452*	0.3937	0.5312	4.9554	0.0274*	5.4526	0.0208*
Gen × PT	1.5589	0.1877	2.7662	0.0292*	2.3824	0.0536 <sup>†</sup>	0.67	0.6137
Gen × OT	2.5469	0.0414*	3.5605	0.0082**	2.7876	0.0283*	2.0638	0.0879†

Significant *p*-values are shown in bold ( $^{\dagger}p$  < 0.01,  $^{*p}$  < 0.05,  $^{**}p$  < 0.001). The three-way interaction (offspring treatment × parental treatment × genotype) was non-significant for all traits but was included in the model.



parental shade versus sun in each offspring treatment are shown, based on separate within-treatment ANOVAs ( $^{\dagger}p < 0.10, *p < 0.05, n.s. p > 0.1$ , see section "Materials and Methods" for details)

in progeny of Sun parents, resulting in seedlings with 25% greater total biomass, 22% increased canopy area, and 13% larger leaves than Control-germinated sun-plant progeny (effect of Control vs. Demethylation germination treatment within Parental Sun treatment, p = 0.0042 for total biomass, p = 0.0448for canopy area, and p = 0.0091 for mean single-leaf area, based on separate ANOVA within each parental treatment). As

a result, demethylated progeny of Sun parents (Figures 4A-C, red triangles in Parental Sun Treatment) developed very similarly to Control progeny of Shade parents (Figures 4A-C, black squares in Parental Shade Treatment). Although genotypes differed significantly on average for all traits (main effect of genotype, Table 2), 2- and 3-way interaction effects of genotype with parental treatment and germination treatment were nonsignificant.

# Seed Provisioning Did Not Mediate the Growth Effects of Parental Shade vs. Parental Sun

Achenes produced by Shade parent plants had 12% lower seed provisioning on average than achenes of Sun parents (Student's t-test for effect of Parental Shade vs. Parental Sun p = 0.0002; N = 152). Despite this lower seed provisioning, Parental Shade offspring produced greater total biomass and larger leaves than Parental Sun offspring (see previous section). Based on a regression analysis, there was no significant (positive or negative) relationship between seed provisioning and seedling total biomass (**Figure 5**,  $R^2_{adj} = 0.0154$ , p = 0.0687, N = 152). Linear regressions calculated separately for each of the 4 parental treatments × germination treatment seedling groups were also non-significant ( $R^2_{adj} \le 0.07$  in all cases, p > 0.05 in all cases) and explained c. 7% of the variation or less within each group.

# DISCUSSION

# Parental Shade Resulted in Specific Alterations to Offspring Phenotypes That Were Functionally Appropriate for Growth in Shade

In isogenic seedlings differing only in parental environment, parental shade versus sun caused specific developmental modifications to offspring: increased allocation to leaf tissues, more rapid shoot development (stem elongation and leaf production), and larger, thinner leaves, resulting in greater total leaf area and seedling biomass. Earlier work on P. persicaria also showed specific, but somewhat different, developmental effects of parental shade immediately after germination: after 96 h of growth in a common controlled environment, seedling offspring of shaded parents had produced similar biomass but 30% shorter roots than offspring of full-sun parents, indicating increased proportional allocation to shoot growth during initial development (Sultan, 1996). These data add developmental insights to transgenerational field studies showing that parental light conditions may influence seedling growth and survival in herbaceous species (Galloway and Etterson, 2007; McIntyre and Strauss, 2014).

Increases to light acquisition traits such as leaf biomass allocation, leaf size, and SLA are well known immediate plastic responses to understory shade (Bradshaw, 1965; Bazzaz, 1996; Fitter and Hay, 2012; Sultan, 2015). These allocational, morphological, and structural adjustments are well known to offset the negative growth effects of reduced photon



**FIGURE 3** | Means  $\pm$  SE shown (N = 185) for **(A)** leaf production and **(B)** stem elongation over 3 weeks growth for offspring of Parental Shade (dashed green line) and Parental Sun (solid yellow line) plants that were grown either in Offspring Shade or Offspring Sun treatments.

flux density by increasing photosynthetic surface area (Sultan and Bazzaz, 1993; Evans and Poorter, 2001; Navas and Garnier, 2002; Niinemets et al., 2003; Herr-Turoff and Zedler, 2007; Marin et al., 2018; additional references in Valladares and Niinemets, 2008). To our knowledge, the data we report here show for the first time that similar adjustments to these key functional traits can also occur as a result of inherited effects of shade experienced by parent plants. In a growing number of plant and animal studies, parent individuals in stressful conditions have been found to produce offspring with specific phenotypic alterations that provide functional adaptation if progeny encounter those same stresses (adaptive transgenerational plasticity; e.g., predation, Agrawal et al., 1999, light-limited field microsite, Galloway and Etterson, 2007, drought stress, Sultan et al., 2009, simulated leaf herbivory, Scoville et al., 2011, elevated water temperature, Salinas and Munch, 2012, high dissolved CO<sub>2</sub> concentration, Miller et al., 2012; additional examples and references in Mousseau and Fox, 1998; Herman and Sultan, 2011; Salinas et al., 2013). A subsequent experimental study of these P. persicaria genotypes confirmed that, for progeny that were grown to maturity in

either extreme understory or neighbor shade, inherited effects of parental shade were associated with significantly higher lifetime fitness (total reproductive output) compared with parental sun (Baker et al., unpublished).

# Developmental Effects of Parental Shade Versus Sun Varied Depending on Offspring Environment

Although these developmental modifications were qualitatively similar across sun and shade offspring treatments, their degree of expression varied significantly: inherited effects of parental shade versus sun on trait expression were far more pronounced in seedling offspring that were themselves growing in shade. Such context-dependent expression of parental environment effects has been documented in a number of plant and animal taxa (e.g., Schmitt et al., 1992; Galloway, 1995; Hereford and Moriuchi, 2005; Miller et al., 2012; Leverett et al., 2016). In Sheepshead minnow fish (*Cyprinodon variegatus*), for example, the effects of parental temperature treatment were expressed differently depending on the temperature experienced by juvenile



single leaf area, and **(C)** canopy area for offspring of Parental Shade and Parental Sun plants that were exposed to either 0  $\mu$ M (Control, solid black lines) or 45  $\mu$ M zebularine (Demethylation, dashed red lines) during germination. Results of significant tests for the effect of Control versus Demethylation in each parental treatment group are shown, based on separate within-treatment ANOVAs (\*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01, n.s. p > 0.1, see section "Materials and Methods" for details).

offspring (Salinas and Munch, 2012). In plants, such contextspecific expression of inherited environmental influences are widespread; the effects of parental drought (Sultan et al., 2009; González et al., 2017), shade (Galloway and Etterson, 2009; McIntyre and Strauss, 2014), nutrient availability (Latzel et al., 2010, 2014), CO<sub>2</sub> concentration (Lau et al., 2008), salinity (Van Zandt and Mopper, 2004; Vu et al., 2015; Groot et al., 2016; Moriuchi et al., 2016), and temperature (Whittle et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2012) have all been shown to be expressed differently in alternative offspring environments.

Context-dependent parental effects are captured statistically by significant parent environment × offspring environment interaction terms as sources of phenotypic variation. Such complex patterns of expression arise from the various ways that within- and trans-generational environmental influences are integrated by developing organisms (Leimar and McNamara, 2015; Sultan, 2015; Auge et al., 2017). In some cases, favorable immediate conditions in offspring environments may mask or overcome negative transgenerational effects of parental stress. For instance, parental nutrient stress in Plantago lanceolata resulted in delayed flowering for progeny in nutrient-poor soil, but this negative developmental effect was not observed when progeny were grown in nutrient-rich soil (Latzel et al., 2014). Conversely, resource-limited progeny environments can mask positive parental effects on growth: for instance, parental sun resulted in higher fitness than parental shade when Claytonia perfoliata offspring were grown in full-sun, but not when progeny developed in shade, where reproductive output was low regardless of parental light conditions (McIntyre and Strauss, 2014).

In the present case, the more pronounced expression of parental shade effects in offspring that were developing in shade indicates an adaptively integrated response to a particular combination of like inherited factors and immediate cues. Similarly, drought-stressed P. persicaria parents produced offspring with an enhanced root extension rate that was further increased when these progeny developed in dry rather than moist soil (Sultan et al., 2009). Investigating the possible selective evolution of this kind of integrated response system is a considerable challenge that researchers are just beginning to approach (Herman et al., 2014; Leimar and McNamara, 2015; McNamara et al., 2016; Sultan, 2016). Such investigations require further information about environmental correlation patterns across generations (Marshall and Uller, 2007; Uller, 2008; Herman et al., 2014), and about other potential sources of variation in the distribution and impact of transgenerational effects, such as differential expression among the progeny of a given parent. For instance, species with complex shoot or inflorescence architectures may evolve position-dependent parental effects on offspring phenotypes. In the closely related annual P. hydropiper, which produces achenes at both the axial base and the tip of its flowering spikes, parental shade resulted in shade-adaptive seedling development (faster leaf production and stem extension as well as greater total biomass) in terminal achenes but not in those produced in axillary positions (Lundgren and Sultan, 2005). Such position-dependent expression of parental effects may either provide bet-hedging for

Source of variation	Total biomas	ss (mg) <i>R</i> <sup>2</sup> <sub>adj</sub> = 0.74	Mean single lea	af area (cm²) <i>R</i> ² <sub>adj</sub> = 0.76	Canopy area (cm <sup>2</sup> ) $R^2_{adj} = 0.76$	
	F	p-value	F	<i>p</i> -value	F	p-value
Parental treatment	3.1868	0.0767†	0.00865	0.9261	1.4398	0.2325
Germination treatment	5.0495	0.0264*	1.31143	0.2543	3.2114	0.0756 <sup>†</sup>
PT × GT	3.9503	0.0490*	3.19571	0.0763 <sup>†</sup>	4.8668	0.0292*
Genotype	53.439	<0.0001***	83.934	<0.0001***	81.1713	<0.0001***

**TABLE 2** | Results of significance tests for effects of shade versus sun *parental treatment* (PT), control versus demethylation *germination treatment* (GT), and *genotype* on seedling traits based on a three-way ANOVA (*N* = 152; details in Materials and Methods).

Significant p-values are shown in bold (<sup>†</sup>p < 0.10, \*\*p < 0.05, \*\*\*p < 0.001). All interactions with genotype were non-significant (but were included in the model).

uncertain progeny conditions, or allow for alternative phenotypes when progeny are likely to have different dispersal distances from the maternal plant and hence different probabilities of encountering similar microsites (see Donohue and Schmitt, 1998).

# Inherited Developmental Effects of Parental Shade Versus Sun Were Not Mediated by Seed Provisioning

Depending on the species, parent plants in light-limited environments may either increase (Jenner, 1979; Peet and Kramer, 1980) or decrease (Schmitt et al., 1992) the mass of individual seeds, a direct proxy for the amount of endosperm or other nutritive tissues provided to offspring that is often strongly and positively correlated with seedling growth (Roach and Wulff, 1987; Haig and Westoby, 1988, i.e., "silver spoon" *sensu* Grafen, 1988; Uller et al., 2013). In the present study, the progeny of shaded *P. persicaria* parents had slightly lower seed mass on average (after removing the outer pericarp), yet this reduced provisioning was not associated with lower seedling biomass as would be expected in a simple "silver spoon" model for transgenerational effects.



**FIGURE 5 |** Total biomass of each (day 20) seedling as a function of its initial seed provisioning ( $R^2_{adj} = 0.0154 \text{ n.s.}$ , N = 152; details in section "Materials and Methods").

Instead, contrary to expectation, the offspring of shaded parents produced *greater* total biomass on average than offspring of full-sun parents, and significantly so for offspring growing in shade. Seed provisioning explained only a very small proportion of variation in seedling biomass, and we found no significant relationship between provisioning and biomass either overall, or within each parent environmentoffspring treatment group. Similarly, in an earlier study of *P. persicaria*, isogenic parent plants that were drought-stressed rather than amply watered produced progeny with very different seedling phenotypes, yet seed provisioning (which was similar for both sets of progeny) had no significant effect on variation in either developmental traits or biomass (Herman and Sultan, 2016).

Changes to seed size induced by stressful parental conditions (e.g., Stanton, 1984; Marshall, 1986) have generally been considered the primary mechanism of transgenerational effects on seedling development (Roach and Wulff, 1987; Donohue and Schmitt, 1998; Fenner and Thompson, 2005; while they are not seedling traits per se, effects on dormancy and germination have also been intensively studied. However, these result largely from direct changes to maternal [seed coat and fruit] tissues; Penfield and MacGregor, 2017). Results for Polygonum suggest that this view be re-examined, since quantity of seed provisions alone may be a less robust predictor of offspring phenotypes than previously believed. To confirm this predictive relationship and infer causation, genetically uniform mother plants must be grown in contrasting conditions and their seeds weighed individually, so that the effect of any resulting seed mass differences on growth traits can be tested using covariate analysis (e.g., Agrawal, 2002; Hereford and Moriuchi, 2005; Herman et al., 2012). When researchers have taken this rigorous approach, results have not always confirmed a major role for provisioning in mediating inherited environmental effects. Using this approach to test transgenerational effects of parental nutrient conditions, for instance, seed provisioning was found to account for most (Stratton, 1989), some (Wulff, 1986; Schmid and Dolt, 1994; Hereford and Moriuchi, 2005; Zas et al., 2013), or none (Wulff and Bazzaz, 1992) of the resulting variation in progeny phenotypes for herbaceous taxa. A second wellstudied case is elevated parental CO2 concentration, which is well known to result in both increased seed size and progeny growth modifications (Jablonski et al., 2002). A rigorous study by Lau et al. (2008) found that, although maternal CO<sub>2</sub> concentration strongly affected offspring traits in three different species, there was no evidence that these effects were mediated by seed mass. As in studies of both parental shade versus sun and parental drought versus moist soil in *Polygonum*, the lack of provisioning effects in these cases, despite substantial changes to progeny development, points to an alternative mechanism for mediating inherited effects of parental environment.

The quantity of seed provisioning is only one of several possible factors whereby parental environment may influence progeny phenotypes. Indeed, recent studies of transgenerational effects have revealed a surprisingly diverse set of biological inheritance mechanisms (Day and Bonduriansky, 2011; English et al., 2015). For instance, along with changes to the quantity of seed provisioning, parental stresses may induce modifications to the quality or composition of seed constituents, including changes in protein content (Parrish and Bazzaz, 1985; Donohue, 2009), hormone concentration (Jha et al., 2010), and stored seed transcripts (Vu et al., 2015). Such changes to inherited signaling molecules may result in specific alterations of progeny development and environmental response pathways, providing a plausible mechanism for adaptively integrated transgenerational effects. Although we found no evidence that changes in seed mass mediate the effects of parental shade versus sun on Polygonum offspring, additional studies are needed to determine whether changes to seed constituents involved in regulatory pathways might play a role in this system. Note that changes in the quantity and compositional quality of seed provisioning need not be mutually exclusive; progeny development may be influenced by several types of environmentally induced heritable factors acting cumulatively or interactively (Herman and Sultan, 2011).

# DNA Methylation Changes Play a Role in Mediating the Parental Effects of Shade Versus Sun

Transgenerational effects on progeny may also be mediated by environmentally induced, heritable epigenetic modifications such as changes to methylation state, histone modifications, or non-coding RNAs (Jablonka and Raz, 2009; Sultan, 2015). Because these modifications affect gene activity and hence developmental pathways, they are plausible mediators of contextdependent expression of parental effects. Although other modes of epigenetic transmission may be involved as well (Bonduriansky and Day, 2009; Akkerman et al., 2016), DNA methylation is increasingly viewed as a likely transmission mechanism for transgenerational effects of parental conditions (Kappeler and Meaney, 2010; Herman et al., 2014; Colicchio et al., 2015). In plants, changes in DNA methylation states are known to mediate the effects of several types of environmental stress on progeny phenotypes, e.g., salinity (Boyko et al., 2010), nitrogen deficiency (Kou et al., 2011), drought (Alsdurf et al., 2015; Herman and Sultan, 2016), and herbivory (Akkerman et al., 2016) (additional examples in Bossdorf et al., 2008; Bonduriansky and Day, 2009; Verhoeven et al., 2010, 2016; Herman and Sultan, 2011; Holeski et al., 2012; Richards et al., 2017).

Our experimental demethylation test confirmed that DNA methylation states are involved in mediating transgenerational effects of parental shade versus sun in Polygonum. However, the direction of the mediating state change was unexpected. In the few other available studies, chemical demethylation removed the adaptive effects of parental stresses on progeny development, including salt stress in Arabidopsis thaliana (Boyko et al., 2010), drought in P. persicaria (Herman and Sultan, 2016), and simulated herbivory in Mimulus guttatus (Akkerman et al., 2016). In these cases, parental stress apparently leads to stress-adapted progeny via induced addition of methyl groups, such that knocking down methylation levels removes the adaptive effect. In this case, by contrast, shade-adaptive progeny phenotypes evidently result from a removal of methyl groups that is induced by parental shade: chemically demethylated progeny of sungrown parents developed the same shade-adaptive features as the progeny of shaded parents, but when progeny of shaded Polygonum parents were demethylated, their development was unaltered. To our knowledge, these are the first experimental data showing that adaptive developmental effects of parental stress on progeny can be affected by demethylation rather than addition of methyl groups. These results for parental shade, together with those of Herman and Sultan (2016) for parental drought, show that, even within a given system - here, the same genotypes within a species - adaptive developmental effects of parental stresses on progeny may be established by either methylation or demethylation [i.e., since methylation generally reduces transcriptional activity (Jones, 2012) by either down- or up-regulating relevant components of response pathways].

While these results confirm a role for DNA methylation change in the inheritance of parental shade effects, further molecular work is needed to determine precisely how these effects are transmitted to progeny. Unlike in mammals, where DNA methylation is mostly reset during embryogenesis, methylation states are meiotically stable in plants (Kakutani et al., 1999; Becker et al., 2011; Schmitz et al., 2011). Accordingly, it is possible that shade-induced methylation state changes at loci involved in plastic shade responses may be maintained through meiosis and directly transmitted to offspring. Alternatively, DNA methylation patterns may be reconstructed during embryogenesis (Bouyer et al., 2017) or in developing progeny (Vu et al., 2015) by inherited regulatory molecules (such as hormones, proteins, or non-coding RNAs) that can direct DNA methylation and demethylation (Bonduriansky and Day, 2009; Mahfouz, 2010; Boyko and Kovalchuk, 2011; Zhang and Zhu, 2011; Holeski et al., 2012; Duncan et al., 2014; Matzke et al., 2015). It is also not known whether shade-induced methylation state changes are targeted to specific loci. In this study, genome-wide partial demethylation by zebularine mimicked the parental effects of understory shade on progeny phenotypes, suggesting that parental shade effects may be mediated by similarly non-specific demethylation. Such genome-wide demethylation may result from the loss of methylation marks across cell division (Duncan et al., 2014), for instance due to a shortage of available methyl groups or to reduced activity of DNA methyltransferases (Zhang and Zhu, 2012), perhaps initiated by a metabolic feedback. Although data are not available with respect to shade, other environmental conditions are known to alter these epigenetic regulators (e.g., in *Arabidopsis*, Dowen et al., 2012; reviewed by Meyer, 2015). Alternatively, shade may induce targeted methylation changes, if certain DNA loci are more sensitive than others to changed levels of methyltransferases or signaling molecules. Methylation changes may also interact with changes in the amount or quality of seed provisions (Herman and Sultan, 2011). Assessing the precise roles and relative impact of these inheritance mechanisms is a substantial experimental challenge (Donohue, 2009).

Although it is well established that both biotic and abiotic stresses may induce DNA methylation changes at specific loci (Kovar et al., 1997; Chinnusamy and Zhu, 2009; Dowen et al., 2012) and that these changes may be inherited by descendent generations (Verhoeven et al., 2010; Kou et al., 2011; Zheng et al., 2013), few if any published cases document that these inherited epigenetic changes actually result in tolerance to the inducing stress (Meyer, 2015). Conversely, some studies convincingly link specific epigenetic state changes to adaptive effects, but without demonstrating their stress-induction or heritable transmission (e.g., Xie et al., 2015). Resolving the entire causal pathway, from stress induction, to precise epigenetic changes and their transmission, to phenotypic effects and functional consequences, is a demanding task indeed. More broadly, understanding the mechanisms, dynamics, and adaptive importance of transgenerational effects in plant populations will require not only improved genomic tools for epigenetic studies in non-model species (Richards et al., 2017), but collaborative investigations that draw on molecular, developmental, and ecological expertise.

# REFERENCES

- Agrawal, A. A. (2002). Herbivory and maternal effects: mechanisms and consequences of transgenerational induced plant resistance. *Ecology* 83, 3408–3415. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(2002)083[3408:HAMEMA]2.0.CO;2
- Agrawal, A. A., Laforsch, C., and Tollrian, R. (1999). Transgenerational induction of defences in animals and plants. *Nature* 401:60. doi: 10.1038/4 3425
- Akkerman, K. C., Sattarin, A., Kelly, J. K., and Scoville, A. G. (2016). Transgenerational plasticity is sex-dependent and persistent in yellow monkeyflower (*Mimulus guttatus*). *Environ. Epigenet.* 2:dvw003.
- Alsdurf, J., Anderson, C., and Siemens, D. H. (2015). Epigenetics of drought-induced trans-generational plasticity: consequences for range limit development. *AoB Plants* 8:lv146. doi: 10.1093/aobpla/ plv146
- Alvarado, S., Rajakumar, R., Abouheif, E., and Szyf, M. (2015). Epigenetic variation in the Egfr gene generates quantitative variation in a complex trait in ants. *Nat. Commun.* 6:513. doi: 10.1038/ncomms7513
- Auge, G. A., Leverett, L. D., Edwards, B. R., and Donohue, K. (2017). Adjusting phenotypes via within-and across-generational plasticity. *New Phytol.* 216, 343–349. doi: 10.1111/nph.14495
- Baubec, T., Pecinka, A., Rozhon, W., and Mittelsten Scheid, O. (2009). Effective, homogeneous and transient interference with cytosine methylation in plant genomic DNA by zebularine. *Plant J.* 57, 542–554. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X. 2008.03699.x

### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated and analyzed for this study can be found in the Figshare repository: https://figshare.com/articles/Baker\_ 2018\_parental\_shade\_DNA\_methylation\_xlsx/6884945.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

BB, LB, and SS designed the glasshouse experiments, which was conducted by BB and LB. BB and SS designed the demethylation experiments and BB conducted it and carried out the statistical analyses. BB and SS jointly interpreted results and wrote the manuscript.

# FUNDING

Research funds were provided by a project grant from Wesleyan University to SS. Support for BB and LB was provided by summer research fellowships from Wesleyan's College of Integrative Sciences as well as a partial stipend to BB from the Biology Department.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Emma Broder, Maya Lopez-Ichikawa, Robin Waterman, Olivia Won, and Ellen Woods for their capable assistance transplanting, harvesting, and processing experimental plants. We also thank Dr. Jacob Herman for expert consultation in designing the demethylation study, and Drs. Frederick Cohan and Joseph Coolon for valuable discussion.

- Bazzaz, F. A. (1996). Plants in Changing Environments: Linking Physiological, Population, and Community Ecology. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Becker, C., Hagmann, J., Müller, J., Koenig, D., Stegle, O., Borgwardt, K., et al. (2011). Spontaneous epigenetic variation in the Arabidopsis thaliana methylome. Nature 480:245. doi: 10.1038/nature10555
- Bell, A. M., and Stein, L. R. (2017). Transgenerational and developmental plasticity at the molecular level: lessons from Daphnia. *Mol. Ecol.* 26, 4859–4861. doi: 10.1111/mec.14327
- Bonduriansky, R., Crean, A. J., and Day, T. (2012). The implications of nongenetic inheritance for evolution in changing environments. *Evol. Appl.* 5, 192–201. doi: 10.1111/j.1752-4571.2011.00213.x
- Bonduriansky, R., and Day, T. (2009). Nongenetic inheritance and its evolutionary implications. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst. 40, 103–125. doi: 10.1146/annurev. ecolsys.39.110707.173441
- Bossdorf, O., Arcuri, D., Richards, C. L., and Pigliucci, M. (2010). Experimental alteration of DNA methylation affects the phenotypic plasticity of ecologically relevant traits in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Evolut. Ecol.* 24, 541–553. doi: 10.1007/ s10682-010-9372-7
- Bossdorf, O., Richards, C. L., and Pigliucci, M. (2008). Epigenetics for ecologists. *Ecol. Lett.* 11, 106–115.
- Bouyer, D., Kramdi, A., Kassam, M., Heese, M., Schnittger, A., Roudier, F., et al. (2017). DNA methylation dynamics during early plant life. *Genome Biol.* 18:179. doi: 10.1186/s13059-017-1313-0
- Boyko, A., Blevins, T., Yao, Y. L., Golubov, A., Bilichak, A., Ilnytskyy, Y., et al. (2010). Transgenerational adaptation of *Arabidopsis* to stress requires

DNA methylation and the function of dicer-like proteins. *PLoS One* 5:e9514. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0009514

- Boyko, A., and Kovalchuk, I. (2011). Genome instability and epigenetic modification—heritable responses to environmental stress? *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 14, 260–266. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0009514
- Bradshaw, A. D. (1965). Evolutionary significance of phenotypic plasticity in plants. Adv. Genet. 13, 115–155. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2011.03.003
- Cheng, J. C., Matsen, C. B., Gonzales, F. A., Ye, W., Greer, S., Marquez, V. E., et al. (2003). Inhibition of DNA methylation and reactivation of silenced genes by zebularine. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 95, 399–409. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2660(08) 60048-6
- Chinnusamy, V., and Zhu, J.-K. (2009). Epigenetic regulation of stress responses in plants. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 12, 133–139. doi: 10.1093/jnci/95.5.399
- Cole, J., and Grizzle, J. E. (1966). Applications of multivariate analysis of variance to repeated measurements experiments. *Biometrics* 22, 810–828. doi: 10.1016/j. pbi.2008.12.006
- Colicchio, J. M., Miura, F., Kelly, J. K., Ito, T., and Hileman, L. C. (2015). DNA methylation and gene expression in *Mimulus guttatus*. BMC Genomics 16:507. doi: 10.1186/s12864-015-1668-0
- Cortijo, S., Wardenaar, R., Colome-Tatche, M., Gilly, A., Etcheverry, M., Labadie, K., et al. (2014). Mapping the epigenetic basis of complex traits. *Science* 343, 1145–1148. doi: 10.1186/s12864-015-1668-0
- Danchin, É., Charmantier, A., Champagne, F. A., Mesoudi, A., Pujol, B., and Blanchet, S. (2011). Beyond DNA: integrating inclusive inheritance into an extended theory of evolution. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 12, 475–486 doi: 10.1038/ nrg3028
- Day, T., and Bonduriansky, R. (2011). A unified approach to the evolutionary consequences of genetic and nongenetic inheritance. Am. Nat. 178, E18–E36. doi: 10.1086/660911
- Donohue, K. (2009). Completing the cycle: maternal effects as the missing link in plant life histories. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 364, 1059–1074. doi: 10.1126/science.1248127
- Donohue, K., and Schmitt, J. (1998). Maternal environmental effects in plants Adaptive plasticity? *Mater. Effects Adaptat.* 26, 137–158. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2008. 0291
- Dowen, R. H., Pelizzola, M., Schmitz, R. J., Lister, R., Dowen, J. M., Nery, J. R., et al. (2012). Widespread dynamic DNA methylation in response to biotic stress. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, E2183–E2191. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1209 329109
- Dudley, S. A., and Schmitt, J. (1996). Testing the adaptive plasticity hypothesis: density-dependent selection on manipulated stem length in Impatiens capensis. *Am. Natur.* 147, 445–465. doi: 10.1086/285860
- Duncan, E. J., Gluckman, P. D., and Dearden, P. K. (2014). Epigenetics, plasticity, and evolution: how do we link epigenetic change to phenotype? J. Exp. Zool. B Mol. Dev. Evol. 322, 208–220. doi: 10.1002/jez.b.22571
- Easlon, H. M., and Bloom, A. J. (2014). Easy Leaf Area: Automated digital image analysis for rapid and accurate measurement of leaf area. *Appl. Plant Sci.* 2:1400033 doi: 10.3732/apps.1400033
- English, S., Pen, I., Shea, N., and Uller, T. (2015). The information value of nongenetic inheritance in plants and animals. *PLoS One* 10:e0116996. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0116996
- Evans, J., and Poorter, H. (2001). Photosynthetic acclimation of plants to growth irradiance: the relative importance of specific leaf area and nitrogen partitioning in maximizing carbon gain. *Plant Cell Environ.* 24, 755–767. doi: 10.1046/j. 1365-3040.2001.00724.x
- Feil, R., and Fraga, M. F. (2012). Epigenetics and the environment: emerging patterns and implications. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 13, 97–109. doi: 10.1038/ nrg3142
- Fenner, M., and Thompson, K. (2005). The Ecology of Seeds. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press, 1–31. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511614101
- Fitter, A. H., and Hay, R. K. (2012). *Environmental Physiology of Plants*. Cambridge: Academic press.
- Galloway, L. F. (1995). Response to natural environmental heterogeneity: maternal effects and selection on life-history characters and plasticities in mimulus guttatus. *Evolution* 49, 1095–1107. doi: 10.1111/j.1558-5646.1995. tb04436.x
- Galloway, L. F., and Etterson, J. R. (2007). Transgenerational plasticity is adaptive in the wild. *Science* 318, 1134–1136. doi: 10.1126/science.1148766

- Galloway, L. F., and Etterson, J. R. (2009). Plasticity to canopy shade in a monocarpic herb: within- and between- generation effects. *New Phytol.* 182, 1003–1012. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009.02803.x
- Gapp, K., Jawaid, A., Sarkies, P., Bohacek, J., Pelczar, P., Prados, J., et al. (2014). Implication of sperm RNAs in transgenerational inheritance of the effects of early trauma in mice. *Nat. Neurosci.* 17:667. doi: 10.1038/nn. 3695
- Ghoshal, K., and Bai, S. (2007). DNA methyltransferases as targets for cancer therapy. *Drugs Today (Barc)* 43, 395–422. doi: 10.1358/dot.2007.43.6.1062666
- González, A. P. R., Dumalasová, V., Rosenthal, J., Skuhrovec, J., and Latzel, V. (2017). The role of transgenerational effects in adaptation of clonal offspring of white clover (*Trifolium repens*) to drought and herbivory. *Evol. Ecol.* 31, 345–361. doi: 10.1007/s10682-016-9844-5
- Grafen, A. (1988). "On the uses of data on lifetime reproductive success," in *Reproductive Success*, ed. T. H. Clutton-Brock (Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press), 454-471.
- Griffith, T. M., and Sultan, S. E. (2005). Shade tolerance plasticity in response to neutral vs green shade cues in *Polygonum* species of contrasting ecological breadth. *New Phytol.* 166, 141–147. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01277.x
- Groot, M. P., Kooke, R., Knoben, N., Vergeer, P., Keurentjes, J. J., Ouborg, N. J., et al. (2016). Effects of multi-generational stress exposure and offspring environment on the expression and persistence of transgenerational effects in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *PLoS One* 11:e0151566. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0151566
- Hagemann, S., Heil, O., Lyko, F., and Brueckner, B. (2011). Azacytidine and decitabine induce gene-specific and non-random DNA demethylation in human cancer cell lines. *PLoS One* 6:e17388. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0017388
- Haig, D., and Westoby, M. (1988). "Inclusive fitness, seed resources, and maternal care," in *Plant Reproductive Ecology*, eds L. Doust and L. Doust (Oxford: Oxford University Press), 60–79.
- He, X. J., Chen, T. P., and Zhu, J. K. (2011). Regulation and function of DNA methylation in plants and animals. *Cell Res.* 21, 442–465. doi: 10.1038/cr. 2011.23
- Hereford, J., and Moriuchi, K. (2005). Variation among populations of *Diodia* teres (Rubiaceae) in environmental maternal effects. J. Evol. Biol. 18, 124–131. doi: 10.1111/j.1420-9101.2004.00797.x
- Herman, J. J., Spencer, H. G., Donohue, K., and Sultan, S. E. (2014). How stable 'should' epigenetic modifications be? Insights from adaptive plasticity and bet hedging. *Evolution* 68, 632–643. doi: 10.1111/evo.12324
- Herman, J. J., and Sultan, S. E. (2011). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in plants: case studies, mechanisms, and implications for natural populations. *Front. Plant Sci.* 2:102. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2011.00102
- Herman, J. J., and Sultan, S. E. (2016). DNA methylation mediates genetic variation for adaptive transgenerational plasticity. *Proc. R. Soc. B-Biol. Sci.* 283:20160988. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2016.0988
- Herman, J. J., Sultan, S. E., Horgan-Kobelski, T., and Riggs, C. (2012). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in an annual plant: grandparental and parental drought stress enhance performance of seedlings in dry soil. *Integr. Compar. Biol.* 52, 77–88. doi: 10.1093/icb/ics041
- Herrera, C. M., Pozo, M. I., and Bazaga, P. (2012). Jack of all nectars, master of most: DNA methylation and the epigenetic basis of niche width in a flower-living yeast. *Mol. Ecol.* 21, 2602–2616. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2011. 05402.x
- Herr-Turoff, A., and Zedler, J. B. (2007). Does morphological plasticity of the *Phalaris arundinacea* canopy increase invasiveness? *Plant Ecol.* 193, 265–277. doi: 10.1007/s11258-007-9264-2
- Holeski, L. M., Jander, G., and Agrawal, A. A. (2012). Transgenerational defense induction and epigenetic inheritance in plants. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 27, 618–626. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2012.07.011
- Jablonka, E., and Raz, G. (2009). Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance: prevalence, mechanisms, and implications for the study of heredity and evolution. *Q. Rev. Biol.* 84, 131–176. doi: 10.1086/598822
- Jablonski, L. M., Wang, X., and Curtis, P. S. (2002). Plant reproduction under elevated CO<sub>2</sub> conditions: a meta-analysis of reports on 79 crop and wild species. *New Phytol.* 156, 9–26. doi: 10.1046/j.1469-8137.2002. 00494.x
- Jenner, C. (1979). Grain-filling in wheat plants shaded for brief periods after anthesis. *Funct. Plant Biol.* 6, 629–641. doi: 10.1071/PP9790629

- Jha, P., Norsworthy, J. K., Riley, M. B., and Bridges, W. Jr. (2010). Shade and plant location effects on germination and hormone content of Palmer amaranth (*Amaranthus palmeri*) seed. Weed Sci. 58, 16–21. doi: 10.1614/WS-09-059.1
- Jones, P. A. (1985). Altering gene-expression with 5-azacytidine. Cell 40, 485–486. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(85)90192-8
- Jones, P. A. (2012). Functions of DNA methylation: islands, start sites, gene bodies and beyond. Nat. Rev. Genet. 13, 484–492. doi: 10.1038/nrg3230
- Kakutani, T., Munakata, K., Richards, E. J., and Hirochika, H. (1999). Meiotically and mitotically stable inheritance of DNA hypomethylation induced by ddm1 mutation of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Genetics* 151, 831–838.
- Kappeler, L., and Meaney, M. J. (2010). Epigenetics and parental effects. *Bioessays* 32, 818–827. doi: 10.1002/bies.201000015
- Kou, H., Li, Y., Song, X., Ou, X., Xing, S., Ma, J., et al. (2011). Heritable alteration in DNA methylation induced by nitrogen-deficiency stress accompanies enhanced tolerance by progenies to the stress in rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). J. Plant Physiol. 168, 1685–1693. doi: 10.1016/j.jplph.2011.03.017
- Kovar, A., Koukalova, B., Bezde, M., and Opatrn, Z. (1997). Hypermethylation of tobacco heterochromatic loci in response to osmotic stress. *Theor. Appl. Genet.* 95, 301–306. doi: 10.1007/s001220050563
- Latzel, V., Janeček, Š, Doležal, J., Klimešová, J., and Bossdorf, O. (2014). Adaptive transgenerational plasticity in the perennial *Plantago lanceolata*. *Oikos* 123, 41–46. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0706.2013.00537.x
- Latzel, V., Klimešová, J., Hájek, T., Gómez, S., and Šmilauer, P. (2010). Maternal effects alter progeny's response to disturbance and nutrients in two *Plantago* species. *Oikos* 119, 1700–1710. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0706.2010.18737.x
- Lau, J. A., Peiffer, J., Reich, P. B., and Tiffin, P. (2008). Transgenerational effects of global environmental change: long-term CO<sub>2</sub> and nitrogen treatments influence offspring growth response to elevated CO<sub>2</sub>. *Oecologia* 158:141. doi: 10.1007/s00442-008-1127-6
- Law, J. A., and Jacobsen, S. E. (2010). Establishing, maintaining and modifying DNA methylation patterns in plants and animals. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 11, 204–220. doi: 10.1038/nrg2719
- Leck, M. A., Parker, V. T., and Simpson, R. (2008). Seedling Ecology and Evolution. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511815133
- Leimar, O., and McNamara, J. M. (2015). The evolution of transgenerational integration of information in heterogeneous environments. Am. Natur. 185, E55–E69. doi: 10.1086/679575
- Leishman, M. R., and Westoby, M. (1994). The role of large seed size in shaded conditions: experimental evidence. *Funct. Ecol.* 8, 205–214. doi: 10.2307/ 2389903
- Leverett, L. D., Auge, G. A., Bali, A., and Donohue, K. (2016). Contrasting germination responses to vegetative canopies experienced in pre-vs. postdispersal environments. Ann. Bot. 118, 1175–1186. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcw166
- Lundgren, M. R., and Sultan, S. E. (2005). Seedling expression of cross-generational plasticity depends on reproductive architecture. Am. J. Bot. 92, 377–381. doi: 10.3732/ajb.92.2.377
- Mahfouz, M. M. (2010). RNA-directed DNA methylation: mechanisms and functions. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 5, 806–816. doi: 10.4161/psb.5.7. 11695
- Marin, M., Blandino, C., Laverack, G., Toorop, P., and Powell, A. (2018). Responses of primula vulgaris to light quality in the maternal and germination environments. *Plant Biol.* [Epub ahead of print]. doi: 10.1111/plb.12849
- Marshall, D. L. (1986). Effect of seed size on seedling success in three species of Sesbania (Fabaceae). American 73, 457–464. doi: 10.1002/j.1537-2197.1986. tb12063.x
- Marshall, D. L., and Uller, T. (2007). When is a maternal effect adaptive? *Oikos* 116, 1957–1963. doi: 10.1111/j.2007.0030-1299.16203.x
- Matesanz, S., Horgan-Kobelski, T., and Sultan, S. E. (2012). Phenotypic plasticity and population differentiation in an ongoing species invasion. *PLoS One* 7:e44955. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0044955
- Matesanz, S., Horgan-Kobelski, T., and Sultan, S. E. (2014). Contrasting levels of evolutionary potential in populations of the invasive plant *Polygonum cespitosum. Biol. Invasions* 16, 455–468. doi: 10.1007/s10530-013-0533-9
- Matzke, M. A., Kanno, T., and Matzke, A. J. (2015). RNA-directed DNA methylation: the evolution of a complex epigenetic pathway in flowering plants. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 66, 243–267. doi: 10.1146/annurev-arplant-043014-114633

- McIntyre, P. J., and Strauss, S. Y. (2014). Phenotypic and transgenerational plasticity promote local adaptation to sun and shade environments. *Evol. Ecol.* 28, 229–246. doi: 10.1007/s10682-013-9670-y
- McNamara, J. M., Dall, S. R., Hammerstein, P., and Leimar, O. (2016). Detection vs. selection: Integration of genetic, epigenetic and environmental cues in fluctuating environments. *Ecol. Lett.* 19, 1267–1276. doi: 10.1111/ele.12663
- Meyer, P. (2015). Epigenetic variation and environmental change. J. Exp. Bot. 66, 3541–3548. doi: 10.1093/jxb/eru502
- Miller, G. M., Watson, S.-A., Donelson, J. M., Mccormick, M. I., and Munday, P. L. (2012). Parental environment mediates impacts of increased carbon dioxide on a coral reef fish. *Nat. Clim. Change* 2:858. doi: 10.1038/nclimate1599
- Mitchell, R. S., and Dean, J. K. (1978). Polygonaceae (Buckwheat Family) of New York State. New York, NY: University of the State of New York, State Education Department. doi: 10.5962/bhl.title.140273
- Moriuchi, K. S., Friesen, M. L., Cordeiro, M. A., Badri, M., Vu, W. T., Main, B. J., et al. (2016). Salinity adaptation and the contribution of parental environmental effects in Medicago truncatula. *PLoS One* 11:e0150350. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0150350
- Mousseau, T. A., and Fox, C. W. (1998). *Maternal Effects as Adaptations*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Muller-Landau, H. C. (2010). The tolerance-fecundity trade-off and the maintenance of diversity in seed size. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 4242– 4247. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0911637107
- Mulligan, G. A., and Findlay, J. N. (1970). Reproductive systems and colonization in canadian weeds. *Can. J. Bot.* 48, 859–860. doi: 10.1139/b70-119
- Navas, M.-L., and Garnier, E. (2002). Plasticity of whole plant and leaf traits in Rubia peregrina in response to light, nutrient and water availability. *Acta Oecol.* 23, 375–383. doi: 10.1016/S1146-609X(02)01168-2
- Niinemets, Ü, Valladares, F., and Ceulemans, R. (2003). Leaf-level phenotypic variability and plasticity of invasive *Rhododendron ponticum* and non-invasive Ilex aquifolium co-occurring at two contrasting European sites. *Plant Cell Environ* 26, 941–956. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3040.2003.01027.x
- Parrish, J., and Bazzaz, F. (1985). Nutrient content of *Abutilon theophrasti* seeds and the competitive ability of the resulting plants. *Oecologia* 65, 247–251. doi: 10.1007/BF00379224
- Pastor, V., Luna, E., Mauch-Mani, B., Ton, J., and Flors, V. (2013). Primed plants do not forget. *Environ. Exp. Bot.* 94, 46–56. doi: 10.1016/j.envexpbot.2012.02.013
- Peet, M. M., and Kramer, P. J. (1980). Effects of decreasing source/sink ratio in soybeans on photosynthesis, photorespiration, transpiration and yield. *Plant Cell Environ.* 3, 201–206.
- Penfield, S., and MacGregor, D. R. (2017). Effects of environmental variation during seed production on seed dormancy and germination. J. Exp. Bot. 68, 819–825.
- Richards, C. L., Alonso, C., Becker, C., Bossdorf, O., Bucher, E., Colome-Tatche, M., et al. (2017). Ecological plant epigenetics: evidence from model and non-model species, and the way forward. *Ecol. Lett.* 20, 1576–1590. doi: 10.1111/ele.12858
- Roach, D. A., and Wulff, R. D. (1987). Maternal effects in plants. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 18, 209–235. doi: 10.1146/annurev.es.18.110187.001233
- Salinas, S., Brown, S. C., Mangel, M., and Munch, S. B. (2013). Non-genetic inheritance and changing environments. *Non-Genetic Inherit.* 1, 38–50. doi: 10.2478/ngi-2013-0005
- Salinas, S., and Munch, S. B. (2012). Thermal legacies: transgenerational effects of temperature on growth in a vertebrate. *Ecol. Lett.* 15, 159–163. doi: 10.1111/j. 1461-0248.2011.01721.x
- Scheiner, S. M., and Gurevitch, J. (2001). Design and Analysis of Ecological Experiments. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Schlichting, C. D., and Smith, H. (2002). Phenotypic plasticity: linking molecular mechanisms with evolutionary outcomes. *Evol. Ecol.* 16, 189–211. doi: 10.1023/ A:1019624425971
- Schmid, B., and Dolt, C. (1994). Effects of maternal and paternal environment and genotype on offspring phenotype in *Solidago altissima* L. *Evolution* 48, 1525–1549. doi: 10.1111/j.1558-5646.1994.tb02194.x
- Schmitt, J., Niles, J., and Wulff, R. D. (1992). Norms of reaction of seed traits to maternal environments in *Plantago lanceolata*. Am. Nat. 139, 451–466. doi: 10.1086/285338
- Schmitt, J., Stinchcombe, J. R., Heschel, M. S., and Huber, H. (2003). The adaptive evolution of plasticity: phytochrome-mediated shade avoidance responses. *Integr. Compar. Biol.* 43, 459–469. doi: 10.1093/icb/43.3.459

- Schmitz, R. J., Schultz, M. D., Lewsey, M. G., O'malley, R. C., Urich, M. A., Libiger, O., et al. (2011). Transgenerational epigenetic instability is a source of novel methylation variants. *Science* 334, 369–373. doi: 10.1126/science.1212959
- Schubeler, D. (2015). Function and information content of DNA methylation. *Nature* 517, 321–326. doi: 10.1038/nature14192
- Scoville, A. G., Barnett, L. L., Bodbyl-Roels, S., Kelly, J. K., and Hileman, L. C. (2011). Differential regulation of a MYB transcription factor is correlated with transgenerational epigenetic inheritance of trichome density in *Mimulus* guttatus. New Phytol. 191, 251–263. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2011.03656.x
- Skinner, M. K. (2014). Endocrine disruptor induction of epigenetic transgenerational inheritance of disease. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 398, 4–12. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2014.07.019
- Smith, H., and Whitelam, G. (1997). The shade avoidance syndrome: multiple responses mediated by multiple phytochromes. *Plant Cell Environ*. 20, 840–844. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3040.1997.d01-104.x
- Staniforth, R., and Cavers, P. B. (1979). Distribution of habitats of four annual smartweeds in Ontario. *Canad. Field-Nat* 93, 378–385.
- Stanton, M. L. (1984). Seed variation in wild radish: effect of seed size on components of seedling and adult fitness. *Ecology* 65, 1105–1112. doi: 10.2307/ 1938318
- Stratton, D. (1989). Competition prolongs expression of maternal effects in seedlings of Erigeron annuus (Asteraceae). Am. J. Bot. 76, 1646–1653. doi: 10.1002/j.1537-2197.1989.tb15149.x
- Sultan, S. E. (1996). Phenotypic plasticity for offspring traits in Polygonum persicaria. Ecology 77, 1791–1807. doi: 10.2307/2265784
- Sultan, S. E. (2010). Plant developmental responses to the environment: eco-devo insights. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 13, 96–101. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2009.09.021
- Sultan, S. E. (2015). Organism and Environment: Ecological Development, Niche Construction, and Adaptation. New York, NY: Oxford University Press. doi: 10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199587070.001.0001
- Sultan, S. E. (2016). "Genotype-environment interaction and the unscripted reaction norm," in *Cause and Process in Evolution: Vienna Series in Theoretical Biology*, eds T. Uller and K. Laland (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press).
- Sultan, S. E., Barton, K., and Wilczek, A. M. (2009). Contrasting patterns of transgenerational plasticity in ecologically distinct congeners. *Ecology* 90, 1831– 1839. doi: 10.1890/08-1064.1
- Sultan, S. E., and Bazzaz, F. (1993). Phenotypic plasticity in *Polygonum persicaria*. I. Diversity and uniformity in genotypic norms of reaction to light. *Evolution* 47, 1009–1031. doi: 10.1111/j.1558-5646.1993.tb02132.x
- Sultan, S. E., Wilczek, A., Hann, S., and Brosi, B. (1998). Contrasting ecological breadth of co-occurring annual *Polygonum* species. J. Ecol. 86, 363–383. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2745.1998.00265.x
- R Core Team (2017). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Available at: https://www.Rproject.org
- Uller, T. (2008). Developmental plasticity and the evolution of parental effects. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 23, 432–438. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2008.04.005
- Uller, T., Nakagawa, S., and English, S. (2013). Weak evidence for anticipatory parental effects in plants and animals. *J. Evol. Biol.* 26, 2161–2170. doi: 10.1111/ jeb.12212
- Valladares, F., Laanisto, L., Niinemets, U., and Zavala, M. A. (2016). Shedding light on shade: ecological perspectives of understorey plant life. *Plant Ecol. Divers.* 9, 237–251. doi: 10.1080/17550874.2016.1210262
- Valladares, F., and Niinemets, Ü. (2008). Shade tolerance, a key plant feature of complex nature and consequences. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst. 39, 237–257. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.39.110707.173506
- Van Zandt, P. A., and Mopper, S. (2004). The effects of maternal salinity and seed environment on germination and growth in Iris hexagona. *Evolut Ecol. Res.* 6, 813–832.

- Verhoeven, K. J. F., Jansen, J. J., Van Dijk, P. J., and Biere, A. (2010). Stress-induced DNA methylation changes and their heritability in asexual dandelions. *New Phytol.* 185, 1108–1118. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009.03121.x
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., and van Gurp, T. P. (2012). Transgenerational effects of stress exposure on offspring phenotypes in apomictic dandelion. *PLoS One* 7: e38605. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0038605
- Verhoeven, K. J. F., Vonholdt, B. M., and Sork, V. L. (2016). Epigenetics in ecology and evolution: what we know and what we need to know. *Mol. Ecol.* 25, 1631–1638. doi: 10.1111/mec.13617
- Vu, W. T., Chang, P. L., Moriuchi, K. S., and Friesen, M. L. (2015). Genetic variation of transgenerational plasticity of offspring germination in response to salinity stress and the seed transcriptome of *Medicago truncatula*. *BMC Evol. Biol.* 15:59. doi: 10.1186/s12862-015-0322-4
- Whittle, C., Otto, S., Johnston, M. O., and Krochko, J. (2009). Adaptive epigenetic memory of ancestral temperature regime in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Botany* 87, 650–657. doi: 10.1139/B09-030
- Wulff, R. D. (1986). Seed size variation in *Desmodium paniculatum*: I. Factors affecting seed size. *J. Ecol.* 74, 87–97. doi: 10.2307/226 0350
- Wulff, R. D., and Bazzaz, F. A. (1992). Effect of the parental nutrient regime on growth of the progeny in Abutilon theophrasti (Malvaceae). *Am. J. Bot.* 79, 1102–1107. doi: 10.1002/j.1537-2197.1992.tb13 704.x
- Xie, H., Li, H., Liu, D., Dai, W., He, J., Lin, S., et al. (2015). ICE1 demethylation drives the range expansion of a plant invader through cold tolerance divergence. *Mol. Ecol.* 24, 835–850. doi: 10.1111/mec.13067
- Yu, A., Lepère, G., Jay, F., Wang, J., Bapaume, L., Wang, Y., et al. (2013). Dynamics and biological relevance of DNA demethylation in *Arabidopsis* antibacterial defense. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 110, 2389–2394. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 1211757110
- Zas, R., Cendán, C., and Sampedro, L. (2013). Mediation of seed provisioning in the transmission of environmental maternal effects in Maritime pine (*Pinus pinaster* Aiton). *Heredity* 111, 248–255. doi: 10.1038/hdy.2013.44
- Zhang, H., and Zhu, J.-K. (2011). RNA-directed DNA methylation. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol 14, 142–147. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2011.02.003
- Zhang, H., and Zhu, J.-K. (2012). Active DNA demethylation in plants and animals. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 77, 161–173. doi: 10.1101/sqb.2012.77. 014936
- Zhang, R., Gallagher, R., and Shea, K. (2012). Maternal warming affects early life stages of an invasive thistle. *Plant Biol.* 14, 783–788. doi: 10.1111/j.1438-8677. 2011.00561.x
- Zhang, Y. Y., Fischer, M., Colot, V., and Bossdorf, O. (2013). Epigenetic variation creates potential for evolution of plant phenotypic plasticity. *New Phytol.* 197, 314–322. doi: 10.1111/nph.12010
- Zheng, X., Chen, L., Li, M., Lou, Q., Xia, H., Wang, P., et al. (2013). Transgenerational variations in DNA methylation induced by drought stress in two rice varieties with distinguished difference to drought resistance. *PLoS One* 8:e80253. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0080253

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Baker, Berg and Sultan. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

